Washington University in St. Louis Washington University Open Scholarship

All Theses and Dissertations (ETDs)

1-1-2011

Essays on Consumer Shopping Behavior and Price Dispersion

Aleksandr Yankelevich Washington University in St. Louis

Follow this and additional works at: https://openscholarship.wustl.edu/etd

Recommended Citation

Yankelevich, Aleksandr, "Essays on Consumer Shopping Behavior and Price Dispersion" (2011). *All Theses and Dissertations (ETDs)*. 670. https://openscholarship.wustl.edu/etd/670

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by Washington University Open Scholarship. It has been accepted for inclusion in All Theses and Dissertations (ETDs) by an authorized administrator of Washington University Open Scholarship. For more information, please contact digital@wumail.wustl.edu.

WASHINGTON UNIVERSITY IN ST. LOUIS Department of Economics

Dissertation Examination Committee: Stephanie Lau (co-chair) Bruce Petersen (co-chair) Dmitri Kuksov John Nachbar Chakravarthi Narasimhan Robert Pollak

ESSAYS ON CONSUMER SHOPPING BEHAVIOR AND PRICE DISPERSION

by

Aleksandr Yankelevich

A dissertation presented to the Graduate School of Arts and Sciences of Washington University in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

> August 2011 Saint Louis, Missouri

Acknowledgements

This thesis would not have been made possible without the help and guidance of many people. As my dissertation took quite a while to come to fruition, this acknowledgment section is deservedly long.

First and foremost, I would like to thank my two thesis co-chairs, Stephanie Lau and Bruce Petersen. Stephanie was instrumental in helping me take the all-important step from student to researcher. She carefully nudged me along, patiently answering myriad economic and mathematical questions I would have been too embarrassed to ask anyone else. Stephanie also oversaw my development as an instructor of economics. I have incorporated a lot of her methods in my own teaching and without her I would not be nearly as successful at pedagogy. Without Bruce I would have dropped out of grad school before the start of my third year. Bruce always reminded me why I liked economics even if I sometimes forgot, and it is because of him that I specialize in Industrial Organization. Bruce was also very present for me in the final stages of my dissertation and I have long lost count of how many drafts of my work he has read.

I also owe a great debt of gratitude to the other members of my dissertation committee. I want to thank John Nachbar for helping me put that extra pinch of rigor into all my theory, despite his insistence that what I do is not actually theory. I would like to thank Bob Pollak for keeping me applied and for teaching me how to present. It is because of him that I always told all my fellow graduate students to strip as many equations from their slides as economically possible. I am grateful to Dmitri Kuksov and Chakravarthi Narasimhan for always insisting that my papers needed to be more than robustness checks. In addition to my committee, I would like to single out my undergraduate mentors, Barry and Ming-Mei Jones and Jay Wellman, for nurturing my interest in economics and encouraging me to apply to grad school in spite of my teenage belief that this was only a path for smart people.

Many friends and graduate colleagues were instrumental in helping me become an economist. I would like to first thank Holly Mui, without whom I would have had a much harder time adjusting to "little" St. Louis. She put up with my bad habits for many more years than she deserved to. I want to thank my closest collaborator and good friend, Carmen Astorne-Figari. As the co-author of two of the chapters in this dissertation, it should not be surprising that her name appears more times in this document than my own. Big thanks to Dezheng Li, Srikanth Ramamurthy, and Steve Scheid for being there at the earliest stage of my thesis research and for being great friends throughout my graduate career. In no order in particular, the following people deserve more than just a mention, except that I do not want to exceed the bounds of professionalism more than I already have: Burak Uras, Luiggi Donayre, Hulya Karaman, Mehmet Morali, Karla Becerril, Jie Pan, Anastasia Zervou, Nicholas Papageorge, Chuck Moul, Nidhi Pande, Yibo Zhang, Azamat Abdymomunov, Sheng Huang, Filippo Massari, Rohan Dutta, Fatih Tuluk, Jacek Suda, and last, but not least, Nicholas Aguelakakis, to whom I, being of sound mind and body, formally pass my mantle as soon as this document is accepted by the graduate school. My most special thanks belong to Wei-Jen Chua, for bringing great happiness to my non-academic life.

I dedicate this thesis to my parents, without whom neither I, nor surprisingly, my thesis topic, would have been born. They have provided more support throughout my graduate career than I could have ever asked for.

Contents

| Acknowledgements | | | | | | | |
|------------------|-------|--|---------------|--|--|--|--|
| \mathbf{Li} | st of | Tables | vii 1 1 | | | | |
| 1 | Intr | roduction | 1 | | | | |
| | 1.1 | Motivation | 1 | | | | |
| | 1.2 | Essay 1: Price-Matching | 3 | | | | |
| | 1.3 | Essay 2: Asymmetric Search | 6 | | | | |
| | 1.4 | Essay 3: Advertising | 7 | | | | |
| 2 | Prie | ce-Matching in a Sequential Search Duopoly | 10 | | | | |
| | 2.1 | Introduction | 10 | | | | |
| | 2.2 | Model and Equilibrium | 16 | | | | |
| | 2.3 | Consumer search behavior | 19 | | | | |
| | 2.4 | Firm pricing strategies | 20 | | | | |
| | | 2.4.1 Neither firm price-matches | 21 | | | | |
| | | 2.4.2 Both firms price-match | 22 | | | | |
| | | 2.4.3 Only firm 1 price-matches | 26 | | | | |
| | 2.5 | Market equilibrium (numerical analysis) | 27 | | | | |

| | 2.6 | Discus | ssion \ldots | 33 | | | | | |
|---|---------------------------------|----------|---|----|--|--|--|--|--|
| | | 2.6.1 | Search | 33 | | | | | |
| | | 2.6.2 | Heterogeneous non-shoppers | 34 | | | | | |
| | 2.7 | Concl | usion | 35 | | | | | |
| | 2.8 | Apper | ndix | 37 | | | | | |
| 3 | Asymmetric Sequential Search 63 | | | | | | | | |
| | 3.1 | Introd | luction | 62 | | | | | |
| | 3.2 | The m | nodel | 65 | | | | | |
| | 3.3 | Equili | brium analysis | 66 | | | | | |
| | | 3.3.1 | Consumer behavior | 67 | | | | | |
| | | 3.3.2 | Firm pricing | 68 | | | | | |
| | | 3.3.3 | Equilibrium | 69 | | | | | |
| | 3.4 | Comp | arative statics | 72 | | | | | |
| | | 3.4.1 | Changes in the proportion of locals at firm 1 | 72 | | | | | |
| | | 3.4.2 | Changes in the proportion of shoppers | 73 | | | | | |
| | | 3.4.3 | Welfare implications | 74 | | | | | |
| | | 3.4.4 | Limiting cases | 75 | | | | | |
| | 3.5 | Concl | usion | 77 | | | | | |
| | 3.6 | Apper | ndices | 78 | | | | | |
| | | 3.6.1 | Appendix 1: Proof of Proposition 3.1 | 78 | | | | | |
| | | 3.6.2 | Appendix B: Proof of Proposition 3.2 (uniqueness) | 84 | | | | | |
| | | 3.6.3 | Appendix C: Proofs of Propositions 3.3, 3.4 and 3.5 | 87 | | | | | |
| 4 | Adv | vertisir | ng to Publicize the Brand or the Good | 91 | | | | | |
| | 4.1 | Introd | luction | 91 | | | | | |

| 4.2 | Model of Breadth |
|-----|----------------------------|
| | 4.2.1 Equilibrium Analysis |
| 4.3 | Model of Salience |
| | 4.3.1 Equilibrium Analysis |
| 4.4 | Discussion |
| 4.5 | Conclusion |
| 4.6 | Appendix |
| | |

Bibliography

List of Tables

| 2.1 | Firm Profits When Both Firms Match | 30 |
|-----|---------------------------------------|----|
| 2.2 | Firm Profits When Only Firm 2 Matches | 31 |

Chapter 1

Introduction

1.1 Motivation

The interaction between consumers and firms is influenced by multiple information asymmetries. Most consumers do not know everything there is to know about all the various sellers that provide them with their needs and wants, but they certainly have the means-and occasionally the urge-to obtain some of this information. Moreover, the cost of obtaining this information differs from consumer to consumer. This is partly the result of inherent differences between individuals and partly caused by firm characteristics and strategies. Some consumers find it relatively costless to learn the pertinent facts about firms of interest. These consumers might not value the time spent on gathering information, they might obtain this information freely from their friends, or they might enjoy the information gathering process (i.e., shopping). Other consumers obtain information at a cost. Such consumers may find their time too precious to spend searching around, either because they are very wealthy and put a high premium on their time or because they are too poor and find it difficult to search.

In their struggle for consumer attention, firms also influence the cost of obtaining information about themselves. Consumers are daily bombarded with advertisements from a medley of sources that range from conventional media such as TV, radio, newspaper, and internet advertisement to movie product placements and human billboards. Some of these advertisements are informative—they reveal prices, product characteristics, or firm locations. Many are not. Much of advertising is used to convince consumers that they want to purchase the good and that they are better off purchasing it from the firm advertising. Nor are traditional advertisements the only way to grab, and more importantly keep, consumer attention. Firms can lure consumers in and hold on to them using pricing policies such as sales, price-matching or beating guarantees, or buy-now discounts; by offering better in-store or post purchase customer service; by having good refund policies and product warranties; or simply by being located closer to their target consumer.

Consumers are not the only ones who may enter the market lacking information about a particular firm. This may be equally true for that firm's rivals. This particular information asymmetry, along with a standard inability to engage in first degree price discrimination, drives many firm price and non-price policies. For instance, because firms cannot predict each other's prices, in the presence of consumer heterogeneity, they run sales of varying magnitudes even when selling the exact same good. The standard Bertrand outcome may be avoided as long as some consumers don't shop around (and enter the first firm they search, say a local store), but monopoly pricing does not prevail as long as high prices induce a proportion of consumers to search and firms understand that they can undercut each other. Thus, firms have to strike a pricing balance by determining how much they want to profit by extracting surplus from non-searching consumers and how much they want to improve their probability of capturing searching consumers with lower prices. In the face of competition, firms have to make similar decisions about advertising and other strategies. The choices that firms make in the presence of incomplete information may be very different from those they make when all firms know everything about all other firms.

This thesis explores how various firm policies and characteristics influence consumer shopping behavior in the presence of information asymmetries and in turn, how shopping behavior effects firm price and non-price policy. In the first essay (Chapter 2), I explore how price-matching guarantees can lead to shopping behavior that is profoundly different from that in a model without such guarantees. In the second essay (Chapter 3), jointly authored with Carmen Astorne-Figari, we explore asymmetries in firm pricing that stem from differences in consumer characteristics such as proximity to a particular firm. In the third essay (Chapter 4), also jointly authored with Carmen Astorne-Figari, we take a fundamentally different view of consumer reactions to advertising from those commonly used in the theory literature to explore the relationship between advertising and price, consumer welfare, and firm profitability. Work on the second and third essays contains equal theoretical contributions by both co-authors.

1.2 Essay 1: Price-Matching

A price-matching guarantee is a promise by one firm to set its price for a good to that of a rival firm upon consumer request (and in most cases, along with evidence of the rival's price). The standard theoretical view of this firm strategy, first established by Hay (1982) and then Salop (1986), is that it is a way to facilitate anti-competitive behavior. Price-matching guarantees are posited to create tacit price collusion between firms by eroding firm incentives to lower prices. The anti-competitive view received further attention in Belton (1987), Png and Hirshleifer (1987), Doyle (1988), Zhang (1995), and Hviid and Shaffer (1999), and prompted Edlin (1997) to call for an end to price-matching guarantees on antitrust grounds. Proponents of the anti-competitive view argue that price-matching guarantees make firms hesitant to lower prices because of fear of immediate retaliation by matching firms, they allow firms to engage in welfare reducing price-discrimination between "informed" and "uninformed" consumers, and they promote minimum product differentiation.

The anti-competitive view contrasts the typical consumer's impression of pricematching guarantees as signals of lower prices (Jain and Srivastava, 2000; Srivastava and Lurie, 2001). This observation has led many researchers to investigate potential pro-competitive effects of price-matching. One argument in favor of price-matching guarantees is that the price discrimination that stems from consumer heterogeneity can actually increase consumer welfare if enough consumers pay lower prices (Corts, 1996; Chen et al., 2001). An alternative argument is that when firms are also heterogeneous, firms can use price-matching to signal prices and consumers can take advantage of these signals either because the signals send them to the lower pricing firm or because they allow them to apply price-matching guarantees at higher pricing firms (Moorthy and Winter, 2006; Moorthy and Zhang, 2006).

In this essay I extend the literature on price-matching by showing that pricematching has several additional, previously unexplored effects on consumer shopping behavior. To do so, I endogenize consumer price search behavior ala Stahl (1989) and show that there are several changes in the way consumers shop when price-matching guarantees are available. Contrary to Stahl, consumers who have no cost of search may no longer purchase from the firm listing the lowest price because they can obtain this price elsewhere by using a price-matching guarantee. This behavior decreases firms' ability to capture consumers by running bigger sales, therefore encouraging them to raise prices. Price-matching also diminishes search activity in the sense that it makes consumers who do have a cost of search require higher price observations to induce them to search beyond the first firm. This contrasts the previous literature, which either does not allow "uninformed" consumers to search or posits that price-matching will somehow encourage them to search. As a result, firms have further impetus to raise prices. A third price increasing effect of price-matching guarantees is the prevalence of asymmetric equilibria where the proportion of consumers that begin their search in each firm is different. Using numerical analysis, I find that the price increasing effects of price-matching guarantees rise when more consumers make use of these guarantees and also in the amount of asymmetry that prevails in equilibrium. While this essay supports the price-increasing outcome of the standard view of price-matching, contrary to the previous literature, the underlying driver of increases in price is the change in consumer incentives regarding where to shop and whether or not to sample additional firms.

1.3 Essay 2: Asymmetric Search

Many economists have asked why price dispersion occurs in markets for homogeneous goods. A popular explanation suggests that consumers vary in the amount of information they possess about firm prices (Varian, 1980) or in the cost of obtaining that information (Stahl 1989; 1996; Janssen et al. 2005). This gives firms contrasting pricing motives: keep prices high to extract profit from consumers who remain relatively uninformed about prices in rival firms, lower them to attract consumers who are relatively informed. As a result, firms play mixed pricing strategies where they run sales of different magnitudes.

Because firms are frequently assumed to be homogeneous and the consumer search order is assumed to be random, in equilibrium, all firms choose prices from the same price distribution. However, in many real world market scenarios, different firms carrying the same products expect to encounter different types and numbers of consumers. Arbatskaya (2007) studies such a situation where consumers with different search costs all sample prices in the same order. Consumers keep searching as long as their cost is lower than the price difference between the current and subsequent firm. Armstrong et al. (2009) set up a model where all consumers prefer to search a prominent firm first, which henceforth has a different price from all remaining firms. However, in both papers, because all consumers have the same search order, the equilibrium is in pure strategies: that is, firms in a particular place in the search order always have a higher or lower price than other firms. Yet, if we compare two stores, say a supermarket and convenience store, which might expect to be visited by different proportions of different types of consumers, although one might expect the latter to have higher prices most of the time, it probably does not have higher prices all of the time. In this essay, we are able to study such a situation by supposing that some consumers can sample price freely at their local firm, but must pay for an additional sample elsewhere and that the proportions of local consumers in different firms are different.

In equilibrium, we find that the firm with more local consumers has higher prices on average and runs fewer sales, but that its sales can be just as large as those of the firm with fewer local consumers. This result generalizes Narasimhan's (1988) model where consumers are either fully informed or only informed of the price at one firm. However, we find that the highest price firms are willing to charge may be significantly lower than the consumer valuation for the good when the cost of sampling an additional firm is sufficiently small. An additional finding of note is that although average prices fall when the proportion of consumers who sample prices freely rises, the firm with more locals may run fewer sales. This turns out to have important implications for advertising policy to lower-income consumers, particularly with regard to traditional advertising using informative circulars.

1.4 Essay 3: Advertising

The theoretical study of advertising has been dominated by three views: the persuasive, the informative, and the complementary (Bagwell, 2007). The initial characterization of advertising conformed to the persuasive view, under which advertising alters consumers' valuations for advertised goods and creates product differentiation in consumers' minds, even when no meaningful differentiation exists (Braithwaite, 1928; Kaldor, 1950). As such, advertising was seen as harmful to consumers. The Chicago School took issue with the view, instead suggesting that advertisements serve to inform consumers—e.g., sellers' advertising messages inform buyers of their price and location (Stigler, 1961; Telser, 1964; Butters, 1977; Grossman and Shapiro, 1984; Robert and Stahl, 1993). Furthermore, Chicago economists argued that advertising should not change tastes, setting the basis for the complementary view, which states that advertising enters a stable utility function as a complement to the good advertised (Stigler and Becker, 1977; Becker and Murphy, 1993).

In this paper, we offer a new characterization of advertising. Following Bullmore (1999) and Ehrenberg et al. (2002), we view advertising as a form of publicity—that is, we believe that an important role of advertising is to get consummers to notice a product or brand in the first place and to retain it in memory during a purchasing situation. In the face of competitive clutter, consumers are likely to get confused about which brand a particular ad refers to (Keller, 1987; Burke and Srull 1988; Kent, 1993; Kent and Allen, 1993, 1994; Kumar and Krishnan, 2004). This gives advertising a "public good" quality which expands the market, along with its "brand building" effect. We analyze these two effects to study the relationship between advertising and economic outcomes. The equilibrium in our model is characterized by price dispersion. We find that in equilibrium, the level of market expanding advertising does not depend on price. This occurs because market expansion increases the number of consumers purchasing a product, but does not improve a firm's chances of making a sale to any particular consumer. The relationship between advertising which makes consumers more likely to seek out a particular brand and price is more complicated. Depending on the ratio of advertising cost to the maximum profit a firm can obtain from an additional consumer, all firms may engage in wasteful advertising, no firm might advertise, or firms may randomize between the two.

Chapter 2

Price-Matching in a Sequential Search Duopoly

2.1 Introduction

Currently, price-matching guarantees can be found in a large number of markets, including consumer electronics, office supplies, kitchen utensils, automobile accessories, medicine, and hotels, among many others. These guarantees typically come in the form of an offer by a firm to lower its price to that of a cheaper rival selling an identical good for consumers who can offer proof of the rival's price. The effect that these guarantees have on prices is frequently debated in the economics and marketing literature. On one hand, the guarantees may signal a firm's competitiveness. For instance, Walmart's price-matching policy states, "Our goal is always to be the low price leader in every community where we operate," suggesting the company is willing to lower its prices below those of its competitors.¹ On the other

¹ "Walmartstores.com: Price matching." *Walmartstores.com.* January 16, 2008. Retrieved September 26, 2010. $\langle http://walmartstores.com/7659.aspx \rangle$.

hand, price-matching guarantees are purported to foster price-increasing tacit collusion and price discrimination that allow firms to perpetually list high prices. Indeed, Walmart's policy seems to reinforce this view as well, stating, "there's no need for 'special sales'."²

The idea that price-matching guarantees could be anti-competitive was first raised by Hay (1982) and then Salop (1986), who suggest that these guarantees allow firms to immediately retaliate against rival price cuts without actually listing lower prices or expending resources to learn about competitor prices. This can lead to tacit collusion in a non-cooperative equilibrium by removing firms' incentives to cut prices. Subsequently, this idea was formalized in multiple settings: Bertrand oligopoly (Doyle 1988), differentiated products Stackelberg duopoly (Belton 1987), Hotelling duopoly (Zhang 1995), and differentiated products Bertrand duopoly where consumers incur hassle costs of applying price-matching guarantees (Hviid and Shaffer 1999). A parallel line of reasoning posits that price-matching guarantees allow firms to price discriminate between consumers with limited price information and those who are informed about multiple price quotes. For example, Png and Hirshleifer (1987) show that price-matching guarantees allow firms to keep list prices high to extract welfare from uninformed consumers, while attracting informed consumers by offering to price-match the rival firm when it offers a lower price.

A growing body of research argues that price-matching guarantees also have

²Empirically, price-matching has been argued as being consistent with both, lower prices (Moorthy and Winter 2006, Moorthy and Zhang 2006) and with higher prices (Hess and Gerstner 1991, Arbatskaya et al. 2006). More recently, laboratory market simulations have supported the latter view (see, for instance Fatas and Manez 2007), but show that price increases can be mitigated by firms' cost asymmetries (Mago and Pate 2009) or by hassle costs that consumers may face in exercising price-matching guarantees (Dugar and Sorensen 2006).

pro-competitive effects. Corts (1996) and Chen et al. (2001) use models with heterogeneous consumers to show that when firms use price-matching guarantees to price discriminate, some or all consumers may end up paying lower prices and consumer welfare can increase. Using surveys of consumers, Jain and Srivastava (2000) and Srivastava and Lurie (2001) argue that consumers perceive stores that offer price-matching guarantees to have lower prices. Moorthy and Winter (2006) and Moorthy and Zhang (2006) build on this argument by constructing models of price-matching with respectively, horizontal and vertical firm differentiation, where consumers consider their location or service preferences when choosing where to purchase and consumers who are uninformed about prices use price-matching as a signal that influences their price expectation for a particular firm. They show that when the difference in production costs between the two firms is sufficiently large and the uninformed population is sufficiently small, price-matching guarantees can be used to signal a low price and consumer welfare improves for a range of parameters.

While each of the aforementioned models has shown that price-matching can alter firm pricing behavior, as Moorthy and Winter point out, another allocative effect of price-matching is its impact on consumers' incentive to invest in information about prices (i.e., to price shop). Price-matching models of tacit collusion ignore this effect by assuming that all consumers are perfectly informed about firm pricing decisions. Consequently, in such models, either price-matching leads to a symmetric monopolistic outcome, something which is rarely observed in reality, or in order to avoid the monopoly result, the authors assume that products are somehow differentiated. In the latter case, product differentiation is interpreted as differences in firm locations since firms only price-match identical products. But this interpretation is suspect because price-matching guarantees generally require physical evidence of another firm's price, which should entail a cost to find for at least some subset of consumers. Most remaining models assume that consumers are heterogeneous with respect to the amount of price information that they possess. However, differences in price information are exogenously imposed: some consumers observe every price at no cost, while others stop at the first firm they sample with no regard to optimal shopping behavior.³

This paper departs from the previous literature by endogenizing the incentive to acquire price information and allowing consumers to engage in optimal price search. When the acquisition of price information is endogenous, consumers who would search both firms and make a purchase from the firm listing the lowest price in the absence of price-matching might use a price-matching guarantee to purchase from a firm listing a higher price. This contrasts recent papers like Chen et al. (2001) and Janssen and Parakhonyak (2009), where the effects of price-matching stem from an exogenously imposed increase in search activity by consumers who remain relatively uninformed in the absence of price-matching guarantees. Rather, the result is opposite: price-matching discourages such consumers from engaging in search activity instead of encouraging it. As a consequence, unlike in the papers above, consumers who use price-matching guarantees never expect them to yield lower prices. The purchasing behavior in this paper is more sensible because it

³Two exceptions include Lin (1988) and Janssen and Parakhonyak (2009). Lin sets up a highly stylized model where consumers can sample one or two firms without recall, but additional samples are infinitely costly. He concludes that firms use price-matching guarantees to set higher prices by encouraging consumers to engage in increasingly costly search activity. Janssen and Parakhonyak analyze an optimal search model where consumers only learn if a firm offers a pricematching guarantee after they sample it. For price-matching to have any effect, they require an exogenous proportion of costly searchers to freely learn the rival firm's price after making a purchase at the first firm.

tells us that the users of price-matching guarantees are consumers with a lower opportunity cost of using their time. In reality, price-matching can be a time consuming activity which only price conscious consumers engage in.

As in the literature which treats price-matching as a form of tacit collusion, price-matching in this paper unambiguously raises prices. However, by endogenizing consumer search, we avoid the monopoly outcome without assuming that products are differentiated. Moreover, the underlying mechanism behind price increases is very different. Firms do not directly respond to their competitors' pricematching guarantees. Rather, they are reacting to changes in consumer search behavior brought about by price-matching guarantees.

To endogenize the acquisition of price information within a model of pricematch, we extend a duopoly version of Stahl's 1989 model of sequential consumer search by giving firms the option to offer price-matching guarantees before they set their prices for a homogenous good. There are two types of consumers in the market: those who face no opportunity cost of searching (referred to as shoppers) and those who do (non-shoppers). Consumers sample prices sequentially. When doing so, a consumer with a price at hand continues searching only as long as the marginal benefit of doing so is higher than the marginal cost. In equilibrium, firms randomize over lower prices to attract shoppers, who always search both firms and obtain the lower price, and over higher prices to realize greater profits from non-shoppers, who must consider how likely they are to get a low enough price to justify an additional search.

In this framework, price-matching guarantees bring about three price-increasing changes in consumer search behavior. First, because shoppers freely observe every price, in Stahl's original model, the firm with the lowest listed price captures all of them. However, when firms price-match, some shoppers can use a price-matching guarantee to obtain the lowest price at a firm listing a higher price. This option diminishes firms' incentive to lower prices because the lowest listed price no longer guarantees a firm will capture all shoppers. As the number of shoppers that make use of price-matching guarantees grows, the incentive to lower prices diminishes, leading to higher profits for firms and lower welfare for consumers. Since all consumers act rationally in this model, non-shoppers understand this price-increasing effect and anticipate higher prices in firms they have not sampled. Hence, a second price increasing effect arises from non-shoppers' willingness to pay a higher maximal price at the firm where they begin their search rather than pay the search cost to sample another firm's price.

A third consequence of price-matching guarantees is a multitude of asymmetric equilibria where otherwise homogenous firms have different pricing strategies. These equilibria fall into two categories: (i) those where the equilibrium outcome is such that both firms price-match, but firms focus on serving different consumer segments, and (ii) those where only one firm matches. When both firms offer pricematching guarantees, shoppers can obtain the lowest price wherever they make a purchase. As a result, in equilibrium more shoppers may buy from one firm than the other. In this case, the other firm plays a pricing strategy that attracts a larger proportion of non-shoppers, resulting in an equilibrium outcome where one firm serves more non-shoppers while the other expects to sell to more shoppers. In an outcome where only one firm offers price-matching guarantees, more non-shoppers frequent the firm without a guarantee and the other firm uses price-matching to capture more shoppers in equilibrium. As the disparity in the proportion of each consumer segment that firms serve grows, firm profits increase at the expense of consumers. The higher the proportion of non-shoppers a firm serves, the more profit it will lose from these "captive" consumers by lowering its price to attract shoppers, and the less inclined it is to do so. The upward shift in this firm's price distribution implies that the firm that focuses on catering to shoppers does not need to lower prices as much to expect to capture the same proportion of them and its price distribution shifts upward as well. Hence, the more asymmetry that price-matching entails, the greater the welfare loss to consumers.

The remainder of this paper is organized as follows. Section 2.2 sets up the model and equilibrium concept. Section 2.3 characterizes consumer search behavior. Section 2.4 solves for equilibrium when price-matching is imposed exogenously. Section 2.5 uses a numerical analysis to characterize the complete market equilibrium. Section 2.6 provides additional intuition and discusses potential extensions. Section 2.7 concludes. Section 2.8 is an appendix containing formal proofs.

2.2 Model and Equilibrium

With the exception of our framework for the acquisition of price information, our modeling assumptions are standard in the price-matching literature. Two firms, labeled 1 and 2, sell a homogenous good. Firms face no capacity constraints and have an identical constant cost of 0 of producing one unit of the good.⁴ There is a unit mass of almost identical consumers with inelastic (unit) demand and valuation v > 0 for the good.

Consumers are a priori uninformed about prices, but they can learn about them through search. Following Stahl (1989), we assume that a proportion $\mu \in$

⁴The price of the good can be viewed as a price cost margin.

(0, 1) of the consumers have 0 search cost. These consumers are viewed as having no opportunity cost of time and are henceforth referred to as shoppers.⁵ The remaining $1 - \mu$ consumers, called non-shoppers, pay search cost $c \in (0, v)$ for each firm they visit with the exception of the first. Search is sequential with costless second visits. After observing the price at the first firm for free, consumers decide whether or not to search the next one or to exit the market altogether. Consumers who have visited both firms may freely choose the cheapest price observed.⁶

In a model without price-matching, shoppers freely sample both prices and always buy from the firm with the lower listed price, but in a model where firms publically announce their intent to offer a price-matching guarantee, shoppers can obtain the low price elsewhere. We assume that when the two firms offer different prices, $\theta_S \in [0, 1]$ shoppers will ignore price-matching guarantees and always purchase from the firm with the lower listed price. The remaining $1 - \theta_S$ will invoke a price-matching guarantee at the last firm they stopped in when one is available and necessary to obtain the lower price there and purchase from the firm with the lower listed price otherwise. In this setup, when one firm lists the lower price, while the other offers a price-matching guarantee, shoppers are indifferent between firms. Parameter θ_S allows us to subsume the full range of possible shopper behaviors.⁷

⁵Interpretations of shoppers in the literature are as individuals who read sales ads (Varian 1980), as consumers who derive enjoyment from shopping (Stahl 1989), as a coalition of consumers who freely share their search information (Stahl 1996), and as users of search engines (Janssen and Non 2008).

⁶One way to interpret the search cost is as a cost of finding out the price in a particular firm for the first time rather than as the cost of traveling there. Janssen and Parakhonyak (2010) show that when second visits are costly in a model of sequential price search, firms nevertheless use pricing strategies that are identical to the perfect recall case.

 $^{^{7}\}theta_{S}$ may be interpreted as the proportion of shoppers who do not pay attention to price-match announcements or alternatively, as the proportion who face a positive hassle cost of using the guarantee, in which case, the shoppers prefer to purchase from the firm listing the lower price. Note, however, that both interpretations make the innocuous assumption that the remaining $1 - \theta_{S}$ shoppers always employ a price-matching guarantee whenever they can.

Thus, we can imagine that shoppers use a price-matching guarantee not because it gives them a lower price than what they could get otherwise, but because they have an unmodeled intrinsic preference for a particular firm and the guarantee accords them the lowest price at that firm.

Firms and consumers play the following two-stage game. In the first stage, each firm simultaneously decides whether to adopt a price-matching guarantee. A firm that has adopted such a guarantee pre-commits itself to sell the good at the minimum listed price to consumers who have observed both prices and are hence able to invoke the guarantee. We view the costs of informing consumers of the decision to price-match as sunk. In the second stage, each firm's price-matching decision is known to all agents in the model. Firms then simultaneously choose prices, taking into consideration their beliefs about rival firm strategies as well as consumer search behavior. A pricing strategy consists of a price distribution F_i , where $F_i(p)$ represents the probability that firm *i* offers a price no higher than *p*. We denote the lower bound and upper bound of the support of the distribution for firm *i* as \underline{p}_i and \bar{p}_i , respectively. After prices have been realized, consumers choose optimal search strategies given their beliefs about each F_i . Parameters v, c, μ , and θ_S , as well as the rationality of all agents in the model are commonly known.

The equilibrium concept used is Sequential Equilibrium. In this context, consumers who observe out of equilibrium prices believe that they are coming from a mixed strategy that puts a small weight on prices off the equilibrium path in such a way that optimal search behavior would dictate the same decision as if the unsampled firm did play its equilibrium strategy. Intuitively, we can think of consumers who observe an off-equilibrium price at the first firm they sample as treating such deviations as mistakes when forming beliefs about the remaining firm's strategy. That is, consumers believe that unsampled firms play their equilibrium strategies at all information sets. In equilibrium, because consumers are homogenous in all respects except for the cost of search, consumers who have no price information will either all prefer to begin their search at a particular firm or they will be indifferent between which firm to sample first. In this paper, we focus on equilibria where consumers who have no price information are indifferent between which firm to sample first and a positive fraction of both consumer types samples each firm first. As a result, in equilibrium, a fraction $\beta_S \in (0, 1)$ of shoppers and a fraction $\beta_N \in (0, 1)$ of non-shoppers begin their search at firm 1, while the remaining consumers begin their search at firm 2, where β_S and β_N are functions of F_i and the exogenous parameters.⁸

2.3 Consumer search behavior

It is instructive to first discuss consumer search behavior. Since we focus on equilibria where all consumers are indifferent regarding which firm to sample first (regardless of firm price-matching decisions), it suffices to consider each consumer's decision regarding whether or not to search the second firm. Consumers who have no costs of search will search both firms before making their purchase decision. Those consumers with search cost c will search the second firm only if the marginal expected benefit of continued search exceeds the cost. Thus, the optimal search rule is for a non-shopper who has freely observed the price at firm j to continue

⁸In an equilibrium where consumers who have no price information strictly prefer to begin search at a particular firm (if one exists) either β_S or β_N equals 0 or 1. It can be shown that for a small range of parameter values, there exists an equilibrium where only one firm offers a price-matching guarantee on the equilibrium path and all non-shoppers prefer to begin searching the non-matching firm first.

search if and only if the observed price is higher than a reservation price, r_i , which makes him indifferent between searching firm *i* and stopping. This reservation price is then defined as the solution to

$$\int_{\underline{p}_i}^{r_i} (r_i - p) \mathrm{d}F_i(p) = c \tag{2.1}$$

Note that reservation price r_i corresponds to consumers who begin their search at firm j and vice versa because consumers who begin at firm j must decide whether or not to search firm i based on the price they observed at firm j and their beliefs about firm i's pricing strategy. After integration by parts, Equation (2.1) becomes

$$\int_{\underline{p}_i}^{r_i} F_i(p) \mathrm{d}p = c \tag{2.2}$$

A price below r_i does not necessarily entail a purchase. In particular, if $r_i > v$, consumers who observe a price between r_i and v in firm j will not make a purchase, but they will also not proceed to firm i.

2.4 Firm pricing strategies

We begin by deriving the equilibria in the four possible subgames that follow firms' price-matching decisions: the subgame where neither firm price-matches, the subgame where both firms price-match, and the two subgames where only one firm matches. In Section 2.5 we will endogenize the price-matching decisions to analyze the complete equilibrium of the game.

2.4.1 Neither firm price-matches

Following Stahl (1989), Astorne-Figari and Yankelevich (2010) show that in the subgame without matching, there is a unique Sequential Equilibrium where both firms distribute prices over support $[(1 - \mu) \bar{p}/(1 + \mu), \bar{p}]$ with distribution $F(p) = [1 + \mu - (1 - \mu) \bar{p}/p]/(2\mu)$, where $\bar{p} = \min \{v, r^*\}$ and r^* , the equilibrium reservation price, is defined as

$$r^{*} = \begin{cases} r(\mu, c) = c \left(1 - \frac{1-\mu}{2\mu} \ln \frac{1+\mu}{1-\mu}\right)^{-1} & \text{if } r(\mu, c) \le v \\ \infty & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}$$
(2.3)

In the model presented here, this equilibrium is unique up to β_S . Since there are no mass points in equilibrium, regardless of where shoppers search first, they will always purchase from the firm with the lower listed price. As a result, the equilibrium outcome is the same for all $\beta_S \in [0, 1]$ when firms do not offer pricematching guarantees. Symmetry tells us that $\beta_N = 1/2.^9$ Thus, in equilibrium, half the non-shoppers sample each firm first and since $\bar{p} = \min \{v, r^*\}$, they purchase from the first firm sampled without observing the price of the other firm. As a result, firms randomize over lower prices to attract shoppers, and over higher prices to extract greater profits from captive non-shoppers.

⁹Astorne-Figari and Yankelevich (2010) set β_N exogenously, whereas here, non-shoppers randomly choose which firm to sample first. However, from their paper, we know that when $\beta_N \neq 1/2$, the price distribution of the firm that more non-shoppers choose to sample first, first order stochastically dominates that of its rival. Since non-shoppers have correct beliefs about firm price distributions and because these distributions are bounded from above by min $\{v, r_1^*, r_2^*\}$, this would imply that all non-shoppers would prefer to sample the firm with the dominated distribution first, a contradiction.

2.4.2 Both firms price-match

In this subsection, we focus only on equilibria where the supports of the firm equilibrium pricing distributions do not have any breaks. The appendix shows that for $\theta_S \in (0, 1]$, these supports can only take one of four types, two of which contain no breaks. We do not show whether equilibria with breaks exist, however, in the appendix, we outline a procedure for solving for one such equilibrium.

In any equilibrium without breaks, $\underline{p}_1 = \underline{p}_2 = \underline{p}$ and $\overline{p}_1 = \overline{p}_2 = \overline{p} = \min \{v, r_j\}$ where $r_j \leq r_i$. The equilibrium is symmetric if and only if $\beta_S = \beta_N = 1/2$, in which case $r_j = r_i$. In this case, there are no mass points in equilibrium. As a result, both firms always run sales—that is, they price below \overline{p} with certainty. Alternatively, the equilibrium may be asymmetric, in which case one firm has a mass point at \overline{p} . In equilibrium, non-shoppers who observe a price of r_j at firm i (and are hence indifferent between stopping and searching firm j) stop. Therefore, because firms never price above the smaller of the two reservation prices, non-shoppers never search in equilibrium. This means that in equilibrium, price-matching can only impact non-shoppers indirectly because they cannot use price-matching guarantees after observing only one price.

Proposition 2.1 characterizes Sequential Equilibria for the subgame where both firms offer price-matching guarantees and $\theta_S \in (0, 1]$. The proposition characterizes equilibria where $\beta_N \ge 1/2$. Equilibria with $\beta_N < 1/2$ can be similarly obtained and are left to the reader.

Proposition 2.1. Suppose that firms are exogenously required to offer price-matching guarantees and $\theta_S \in (0, 1]$. Then there exists a set of Sequential Equilibria where both firms distribute prices over support

$$\left[\underline{p} = \min\left\{v, r^*\right\} \left[\frac{(1-\mu)\beta_N}{\mu\left(\beta_S\theta_S + 1 - \beta_S\right) + (1-\mu)\beta_N}\right]^{\frac{\theta_S}{\beta_S\theta_S + 1 - \beta_S}}, \bar{p} = \min\left\{v, r^*\right\}\right]$$

and the equilibrium reservation price, $r^* = r_1^* = r_2^*$ equals

$$r^{*} = \begin{cases} r(\mu, \ \theta_{S}, \ c, \ \beta_{S}, \ \beta_{N}) & if \ r(\mu, \ \theta_{S}, \ c, \ \beta_{S}, \ \beta_{N}) \leq v \\ \infty & otherwise \end{cases},$$

$$r(\mu, \ \theta_{S}, \ c, \ \beta_{S}, \ \beta_{N}) = c \left\{ 1 - \frac{[(1-\mu) \ \beta_{N}]^{\frac{\theta_{S}}{\beta_{S} \theta_{S} + 1 - \beta_{S}}}}{\mu (1-\beta_{S}) (1-\theta_{S})} \right\} \right\}^{-1} \cdot \left\{ \left[\mu \left(\beta_{S} \theta_{S} + 1 - \beta_{S} \right) + (1-\mu) \ \beta_{N} \right]^{\frac{(1-\beta_{S})(1-\theta_{S})}{1-\beta_{S}(1-\theta_{S})}} - \left[(1-\mu) \ \beta_{N} \right]^{\frac{(1-\beta_{S})(1-\theta_{S})}{1-\beta_{S}(1-\theta_{S})}} \right\} \right\}^{-1}.$$

Suppose that firm 1 has a mass point at \bar{p} . Then it distributes prices according to

$$F_{1}(p) = \left\{ 1 + \frac{(1-\mu)(1-\beta_{N})}{\mu \left[(1-\beta_{S})\theta_{S} + \beta_{S} \right]} \right\} \left[1 - \left(\frac{p}{p}\right)^{\frac{(1-\beta_{S})\theta_{S} + \beta_{S}}{\theta_{S}}} \right]$$

over $[\underline{p}, \overline{p})$, while firm 2 distributes prices according to

$$F_2(p) = \left[1 + \frac{(1-\mu)\beta_N}{\mu(\beta_S\theta_S + 1 - \beta_S)}\right] \left[1 - \left(\frac{p}{p}\right)^{\frac{\beta_S\theta_S + 1 - \beta_S}{\theta_S}}\right].$$

In equilibrium, the expected prices for the two firms equal each other.

In equilibrium, β_N must be such that firm 1 is the one with the mass point at \bar{p} . Numerically, we can show that this requires that $\beta_N > 1/2$ and that as a result, $\beta_S > 1/2$. The case where firm 2 is the one with the mass point at \bar{p} follows similarly and is left to the reader. When $\beta_N = \beta_S = 1/2$, neither firm has a mass point and we are in support type 1 in Lemma 2.1.

In every equilibrium described in Proposition 2.1, non-shoppers randomly choose a firm to search first and make a purchase there, whereas all shoppers search both firms and obtain the lower price. However, contrary to the subgame without matching, the lower price is not always obtained at the firm with the lower listed price. For instance, if firm 1 has the lower listed price, the $1 - \beta_S$ shoppers that search firm 2 first all purchase from firm 1, but of the β_S shoppers that search firm 1 first, $\beta_S \theta_S$ purchase from firm 1 while $\beta_S (1 - \theta_S)$ obtain a price-match at firm 2. The inability to capture all shoppers at the lower listed price diminishes firms' incentive to set lower prices.

Proposition 2.1 tells us that price-matching guarantees offer no consumer benefit because a portion of consumers never uses them, while the remainder could procure the lower listed price with or without them. This is not as unreasonable as it seems at first glance. Individuals who find search costly are likely to find satisfying the non-pecuniary requirements that many firms impose on price-matching customers costly as well, so it should not be a surprise that such individuals do not use price-matching guarantees. Conversely, an individual who is willing to go through the "hassle" of applying a price-matching guarantee is likely to be an individual who is willing to shop around for price.

Because all shoppers will freely obtain the lowest price regardless of where they begin their search, they are indifferent regarding which firm to sample first in equilibrium. However, since the firm price distributions are functions of β_S in this subgame, shopper search behavior influences expected prices, which in turn determine which firm non-shoppers want to sample first. In equilibrium, for every β_S , there is a corresponding β_N that makes non-shoppers indifferent between which firm to sample first (by setting expected prices in the two firms equal to each other), resulting in a multiplicity of equilibria.

When β_N , $\beta_S > 1/2$, firm 1 will capture a higher proportion of non-shoppers while firm 2 expects to capture more shoppers. Firm 1 sets higher prices and has fewer sales than in the symmetric case because when it serves a higher proportion of non-shoppers, it loses more profit from these captive consumers whenever it lowers its price. Even though firm 2 has fewer non-shoppers than in the symmetric case, it will tend to have higher prices as well because it no longer needs to lower prices as much to have the same probability of capturing the bulk of the shoppers as it did in the symmetric case. Thus, both firms have higher prices and expected profits than in the symmetric case. Intuitively, an asymmetric equilibrium may result in the presence of price-matching because more shoppers may prefer to purchase at a particular firm, but are lexicographic, valuing a purchase at a lower price over a purchase at a preferred firm. Price-matching will allow some shoppers to purchase at a preferred firm at the lower price even when that firm does not list the lower price. If we are to compare the two firms with each other when β_N , $\beta_S > 1/2$, firm 1 runs sales less frequently than firm 2, but since expected prices are equal in equilibrium, when firm 1 does run a sale, it is expected to run a bigger one.

The next proposition says that when $\theta_S = 0$, that is, all shoppers invoke pricematching guarantees when they are available, price-matching leads to a unique monopolistic equilibrium.

Proposition 2.2. Suppose that firms are exogenously required to offer price-matching guarantees and $\theta_S = 0$. Then there exists a unique Sequential Equilibrium where both firms set price v and $r_1^* = r_2^* = v + c$.

When $\theta_S = 0$, lower prices do not attract additional customers. In particular, shoppers that encounter a higher price at the second firm they search will use a price-matching guarantee at the second firm rather than go back to the first firm to obtain a lower price. As a result, firms extract all consumer welfare by pricing at v.

2.4.3 Only firm 1 price-matches

In this subsection we examine equilibria that arise when firm 1 is exogenously required to offer price-matching guarantees while firm 2 is required not to. The analysis when only firm 2 is exogenously required to offer price-matching guarantees follows similarly and is left to the reader.

Lemma 2.2 in the appendix narrows down the set of possible prices that firms can charge in equilibrium in the same way as Lemma 2.1. Corollary 2.2 in the appendix applies to Lemma 2.2 exactly as it did to Lemma 2.1. As before, we only examine equilibria where the firm supports do not have any breaks.

Proposition 2.3. Suppose that firm 1 is exogenously required to offer pricematching guarantees while firm 2 is required not to. Then there exists a set of Sequential Equilibria where both firms distribute prices over support

$$\left[\underline{p} = \min\left\{v, r^*\right\} \left\{\frac{(1-\mu)\left(1-\beta_N\right)}{\mu\left[(1-\beta_S)\theta_S + \beta_S\right] + (1-\mu)\left(1-\beta_N\right)}\right\}, \bar{p} = \min\left\{v, r^*\right\}\right]$$

and the equilibrium reservation price, $r^* = r_1^* = r_2^*$ equals

$$r^* = \begin{cases} r(\mu, \ \theta_S, \ c, \ \beta_S, \ \beta_N) & if \quad r(\mu, \ \theta_S, \ c, \ \beta_S, \ \beta_N) \le v \\ \infty & otherwise \end{cases}$$

$$r(\mu, \ \theta_S, \ c, \ \beta_S, \ \beta_N) = c \left\{ 1 - \frac{(1-\mu)(1-\beta_N)}{\mu \left[(1-\beta_S) \theta_S + \beta_S \right]} \times \ln \left\{ 1 + \frac{\mu \left[(1-\beta_S) \theta_S + \beta_S \right]}{(1-\mu)(1-\beta_N)} \right\} \right\}^{-1}$$

Firm 1 distributes prices according to

$$F_{1}(p) = \left\{ 1 + \frac{(1-\mu)(1-\beta_{N})}{\mu[(1-\beta_{S})\theta_{S}+\beta_{S}]} \right\} \left(1 - \frac{p}{p} \right),$$

while firm 2 distributes prices according to

$$F_{2}(p) = \left[1 + \frac{(1-\mu)\beta_{N}}{\mu}\right] \left[1 - \left(\frac{p}{p}\right)^{\frac{1}{\beta_{S}+\theta_{S}-\beta_{S}\theta_{S}}}\right]$$

over $[\underline{p}, \overline{p})$ with a mass point at \overline{p} . In equilibrium, the expected prices for the two firms equal each other.

As in the equilibria described in Proposition 2.1, non-shoppers randomly choose a firm to search first and make a purchase there. Numerically, it can be shown that $\beta_N < 1/2$ must hold for expected prices in the two firms to equal each other and that in this case, firm 2 will be the one with the mass point at \bar{p} . Since $\beta_N < 1/2$, firm 1 captures a smaller proportion of non-shoppers. Knowing that it will have fewer non-shoppers with certainty, firm 1 offers a price-matching guarantee to increase the expected number of shoppers that it captures in equilibrium, while firm 2 runs fewer sales than it would if neither firm offered price-matching guarantees to exploit its larger amount of "captive" non-shoppers.

The next section completes this analysis by endogenizing firms' price-matching decisions. It will be shown that the equilibrium outcome that prevails with regard to firm matching depends on firm beliefs about the amount of asymmetry expected to occur on and off the equilibrium path. Because of the large number of equilibria that can prevail in the complete game, we limit ourselves to a numerical analysis with no randomization over price-matching.

2.5 Market equilibrium (numerical analysis)

In the first stage of the game, firms must decide whether or not to offer consumers a price-matching guarantee. For each firm, this decision depends on a comparison of the profits that it expects to obtain in each of the pricing subgames discussed in the previous section. However, this analysis is made complicated by the fact that in the subgame where both firms price-match and in the two subgames where only one firm matches, multiple equilibria may occur. For each set of price-matching decisions, these equilibria differ in the β_N , β_S pair that prevails. For example, suppose that both firms offer price-matching guarantees on the equilibrium path, half of the consumers are shoppers ($\mu = 0.5$) and half of the shoppers are willing to invoke price-matching guarantees ($\theta_S = 0.5$). Moreover, suppose that the consumer valuation for the product is high enough not to be binding (that is, $\bar{p} = r^* < v$) and search costs are normalized to one. A natural candidate for equilibrium in this case is the symmetric one where $\beta_N = \beta_S = 0.5$ and both firms choose prices from the same distribution on the equilibrium path. In this case, both firms expect profit of 1.19. An alternative outcome given the parameters above is one where $\beta_N = 0.6$ and $\beta_S = 0.8574$, in which case firm 1 expects profit of 1.22 while firm 2 expects profit of 1.38. Mathematically, multiple β_N , β_S pairs may prevail because in equilibrium, the solution for β_N and β_S is obtained using the single equation that sets the expected prices in the two firms equal to each other, making all consumers indifferent between which firm to search first. Intuitively, there is no reason to prefer one of the two outcomes above over the other because firms do not set β_N or β_S . Instead, in reality, one may think of the equilibrium outcome that prevails as the byproduct of multiple iterations of the pricing subgame for a particular industry or product category, where firm beliefs about β_N , β_S pairs evolve according to past observations of consumer behavior.

The equilibrium also depends on beliefs about β_N and β_S off the equilibrium path. Consider, for instance, the subgame where firm 1 offers a price-matching guarantee, but firm 2 does not and all the exogenous parameters are the same as in the example above. One possible equilibrium β_N , β_S pair for this subgame is $\beta_N = 0.3586$ and $\beta_S = 0.001$. In this equilibrium, firm 1 expects profit of 1.46 and firm 2 expects profit of 1.23. This subgame can be played on the equilibrium path if firms believe that in the subgame where both firms price-match, the symmetric equilibrium will prevail. However, if firms believe that when both firms price-match, the asymmetric outcome above will prevail instead, firm 2 will deviate by offering a price-matching guarantee to increase its profit from 1.23 to 1.38. For completeness, we note that the unique symmetric equilibrium in the subgame with no matching yields expected profit of 0.55 for both firms, so firm 1 will never want to deviate from offering a price-matching guarantee in this case.

The following statement summarizes the above discussion based on a numerical comparison of the equilibria that can prevail in this game.

Equilibrium. In equilibrium, either both firms will offer price-matching guarantees or only one firm will offer a price-matching guarantee. In any equilibrium outcome where firms are given the option of offering price-matching guarantees, expected prices and firm profits are higher than when price-matching is not an option.

For any given value of v and c, we can numerically calculate all possible equilibria. There are several factors that affect expected prices and firm profits as well as the bounds on firm price distributions in equilibrium. As in Stahl (1989), regardless of firm matching decisions, when the proportion of non-shoppers in the population increases, so do expected prices and profits. Firms are motivated to lower prices specifically to attract those consumers who observe all of them and when such consumers make up a smaller proportion of the population, there is less incentive to lower prices. Likewise, expected prices and profits grow when more shoppers accept price-matching guarantees (θ_S grows) because the firm with the lower price attracts a smaller proportion of all shoppers.

| | | 0.50 | 0 | 0 55 | 0 0 | <u> </u> | 2 0.000 | | |
|-------|-----------|------------------|------------------|---------|------------------|-----------------|-----------------|--|--|
| | | $\beta_N = 0.50$ | $\beta_N = 0.55$ | | $\beta_N = 0.$ | $60 \beta_{z}$ | s = 0.999 | | |
| μ | $	heta_S$ | $\pi_1 = \pi_2$ | π_1 | π_2 | π_1 γ | π_2 π | $\pi_1 = \pi_2$ | | |
| .20 | .20 | 10.75 | 10.79 | 11.75 | N/A N | /A 10. | 80 12.03 | | |
| .50 | .20 | 3.12 | 3.15 | 3.37 | 3.18 3. | .62 3.3 | 24 4.32 | | |
| .80 | .20 | 1.06 | 1.09 | 1.13 | 1.11 1. | .20 1.2 | 1.71^3 | | |
| .20 | .50 | 4.27 | N/A | N/A | N/A N | /A 4.5 | 29 4.59 | | |
| .50 | .50 | 1.19 | 1.20 | 1.29 | 1.22 1. | .38 1.2 | 1.46 | | |
| .80 | .50 | 0.35 | 0.36 | 0.38 | 0.37 0. | .40 0.4 | 42 0.57 | | |
| .20 | .80 | 2.65 | N/A | N/A | N/A N | /A 2.0 | 66 2.73 | | |
| .50 | .80 | 0.71 | 0.72 | 0.77 | N/A N | /A 0.' | 72 0.77 | | |
| .80 | .80 | 0.19 | 0.19 | 0.20 | 0.20 0. | .22 0.2 | 0.23 | | |

Table 2.1: Firm Profits When Both Firms Match^{1,2}

 $^{1}\mu$ consumers have no cost of search (shoppers), while $1 - \mu$ have search cost c = 1 (nonshoppers). θ_{S} shoppers always ignore price-matching guarantees. β_{N} and β_{S} respectively represent the fraction of shoppers and non-shoppers who begin search at firm 1. Non-shoppers' valuation for the good is assumed to be strictly higher than their equilibrium reservation price (their maximum willingness to pay for the good).

²Equilibrium β_S varies with μ and θ_S for a given value of β_N and vice versa. N/A implies that no equilibrium exists for the given value of β_N . Rightmost column gives results for $\beta_S = 0.999$ to approximate profits with highest level of asymmetry.

³No equilibrium with $\beta_S = 0.999$. Results given are for $\beta_N = 0.999$ and $\beta_S = 0.80$.

Table 2.1 shows that this is the case for expected profits when both firms pricematch in equilibrium while Table 2.2 does so for equilibria where only firm 2 offers a price-matching guarantee. Each entry in these tables gives the expected profit of a firm for a given value of μ and θ_S as well as a prevailing equilibrium value of β_N or β_S . Each value of β_N corresponds to a unique value of β_S which is not given in the tables and vice versa.

Tables 2.1 and 2.2 show that expected profits grow in the amount of asymmetry

that prevails in equilibrium, as measured by the difference in the proportion of nonshoppers served by the two firms. Thus, as β_N , the proportion of non-shoppers who search firm 1 first, increases from 0.50 to 1, so do the profits of both firms.

| | | $\beta_N =$ | $\beta_N = 0.55$ | | $\beta_N = 0.60$ | | $\beta_S = 0.999$ | | |
|-------|------------|-------------|------------------|--|------------------|---------|-------------------|------------|--|
| μ | θ_S | π_1 | π_2 | | π_1 | π_2 | π_1 | π_2 | |
| .20 | .20 | 5.78 | 6.29 | | N/A | N/A | 10.75 | 11.99 | |
| .50 | .20 | 0.71 | 0.76 | | 0.94 | 1.07 | 3.23 | 4.30 | |
| .80 | .20 | 0.16 | 0.16 | | 0.18 | 0.19 | 0.45^{3} | 0.63^{3} | |
| .20 | .50 | N/A | N/A | | N/A | N/A | 4.29 | 4.58 | |
| .50 | .50 | 0.71 | 0.76 | | 0.94 | 1.07 | 1.23 | 1.46 | |
| .80 | .50 | 0.16 | 0.16 | | 0.18 | 0.19 | 0.42 | 0.57 | |
| .20 | .80 | N/A | N/A | | N/A | N/A | 2.66 | 2.73 | |
| .50 | .80 | 0.71 | 0.76 | | N/A | N/A | 0.72 | 0.77 | |
| .80 | .80 | 0.16 | 0.16 | | 0.18 | 0.19 | 0.21 | 0.23 | |

Table 2.2: Firm Profits When Only Firm 2 Matches^{1,2}

 $^{1}\mu$ consumers have no cost of search (shoppers), while $1 - \mu$ have search cost c = 1 (nonshoppers). θ_{S} shoppers always ignore price-matching guarantees. β_{N} and β_{S} respectively represent the fraction of shoppers and non-shoppers who begin search at firm 1. Non-shoppers' valuation for the good is assumed to be strictly higher than their equilibrium reservation price (their maximum willingness to pay for the good).

²Equilibrium β_S varies with μ and θ_S for a given value of β_N and vice versa. N/A implies that no equilibrium exists for the given value of β_N . Rightmost column gives results for $\beta_S = 0.999$ to approximate profits with highest level of asymmetry.

³No equilibrium with $\beta_S = 0.999$. Results given are for $\beta_N = 0.999$ and $\beta_S = 0.80$.

Moreover, the tables show that when μ is sufficiently low or θ_S is sufficiently high, the amount of asymmetry that can occur in equilibrium is limited. Consider $\mu = \theta_S = 0.20$ in Table 2.1. If a proportion of non-shoppers only slightly higher than 0.55 searches firm 1 first, because these non-shoppers will purchase from firm 1 with certainty and since non-shoppers make up a relatively large proportion of the population, firm 1 has relatively little incentive to lower its price in an attempt to capture shoppers while firm 2 wants to lower its price to attract shoppers to compensate itself for the low proportion of non-shoppers who search it. These contrasting motivations will induce firm 1 to have a higher expected price than that of firm 2, contradicting the fact that more non-shoppers begin their search at firm 1. If θ_S increases to 0.50, even $\beta_N = 0.55$ cannot be supported in equilibrium. When fewer shoppers accept price-matching guarantees, the firm with the lower price can capture a larger proportion of them, increasing firm 2's incentive to lower its price to make up for a dearth of non-shoppers who search it.

Corresponding results for expected prices and the upper bound of firm price distributions (assuming $\bar{p} = r^* < v$) follow precisely as in Tables 2.1 and 2.2: that is expected prices and upper bounds are increasing in the proportion of nonshoppers, the usage of price-matching guarantees, and the amount of asymmetry. Results for expected prices and profits persist even if v is low enough to bind (so that $\bar{p} = v < r^* = \infty$). Thus, by varying v, we can decompose the first price increasing effect discussed in the introduction from the second—expected prices and profits increase in $1 - \mu$, $1 - \theta_S$, and in the amount of asymmetry, even if the equilibrium reservation price remains the same.

We summarize the numerical results above in the following statement.

Comparative Statics. Given firms' equilibrium price-matching decisions, expected prices and firm profits are increasing in $1 - \mu$, $1 - \theta_S$, and $|2\beta_N - 1|$. Moreover, r^* is non-decreasing in $1 - \mu$, $1 - \theta_S$, and $|2\beta_N - 1|$.

A casual examination of Tables 2.1 and 2.2 suggests that if firms maintain the same beliefs about β_N in both subgames (and if they believe that $1 - \beta_N$ will be played in the subgame where only Firm 1 matches), then the only possible type of equilibrium outcome is the one where both firms choose to offer price-

matching guarantees. However, this outcome is inconsistent with what we observe in reality—that is, we often see only a fraction of the firms producing the same good offering price-matching guarantees. Within the context of this model, this real world observation implies that firms that choose not to price-match believe that a more symmetric equilibrium would prevail had they chosen to do so, leading to lower profits than not matching.

2.6 Discussion

2.6.1 Search

This study places the concept of price-matching into a broad literature on search. Initially, an important purpose of this literature was to address the Diamond paradox (Diamond 1974), which says that when information acquisition is costly for consumers, the prevalent pricing outcome among firms selling a homogeneous good is the monopoly price. The search literature provides explanations for why this result does not persist in the real world. Explanations outside of consumer heterogeneity (Stahl 1989) include firm cost heterogeneity (Reinganum 1979), uncertainty regarding the number of free price samples or "noisy" search (Burdett and Judd 1983), and lack of common knowledge about consumer valuation for the product on the part of firms (Kuksov 2006).

The choice of Stahl (1989) for the underlying framework of this paper was made for the purpose of tractability-it proved to be a very convenient way to endogenize consumer price information acquisition. In his paper, Stahl shows that by varying the proportion of shoppers from zero to one, we can make a continuous transition from the monopoly result obtained by Diamond to the Bertrand outcome that prevails when price information is free for all consumers. Interestingly, in this paper, a similar transition can be achieved between the Diamond outcome and the Stahl price dispersed equilibrium by varying θ_S between zero and one. If we stick to the earlier suggested hassle cost interpretation of θ_S (see footnote 7), this means that if all shoppers use price-matching guarantees, the monopoly price results (Proposition 2.2). On the contrary, if all shoppers find price-matching activity costly, as in Hviid and Shaffer (1999), the guarantees are never used (though unlike in Hviid and Shaffer, the unique equilibrium is in mixed pricing strategies, not the Bertrand outcome). Throughout most of this paper, we have thus assumed that there is a positive mass of shoppers who do not find the activity of price-matching a hassle.¹⁰

2.6.2 Heterogeneous non-shoppers

While it is crucial that shoppers use price-matching guarantees for price-matching to have any effect in this model, as mentioned earlier, the price increasing effect stemming from a decline in non-shopper search activity is secondary. In fact, the decline is somewhat superficial in that non-shoppers do not search to begin with. An interesting extension involves heterogeneous non-shoppers who vary in the size of their search cost. Stahl (1996) shows that non-shoppers with a low enough search cost may search more than one firm in such a set up because firms can price above their reservation price as long as this still guarantees them a positive

¹⁰An alternative explanation suggested by Maarten Janssen and others is that all consumers face a positive hassle cost of using a price-matching guarantee, but that recall is also costly for everyone and that shoppers are heterogeneous with respect to either the size of the hassle cost or the cost of going back to a previously visited firm. Shoppers who find price-matching less costly than recalling a previously sampled lower price will use the price-matching guarantee.

mass of higher search cost non-shoppers. Since price-matching raises non-shopper reservation prices, a heterogeneous non-shopper setup may result in an observable decline in non-shopper search activity by stopping low search cost non-shoppers from searching beyond the first firm.

2.7 Conclusion

This paper explores the effects that price-matching guarantees have on firms and consumers when consumers optimally search for price. Price-matching guarantees alter the shopping behavior of both types of consumers in our model in a way that encourages firms to raise prices. When consumers who have no cost of price search use price-matching guarantees at firms that list higher prices, firms are discouraged from lowering prices in order to attract such consumers. Understanding this price increasing effect, consumers who face an opportunity cost of searching for price accept higher prices at already sampled firms because they anticipate that further search is less likely to yield a lower price. In addition, because consumers with no search costs may be able to obtain the lower price at either firm, there is a multiplicity of asymmetric equilibria where more asymmetry leads to higher expected prices and firm profits.

While the underlying mechanism driving the effects of price-matching in our model is new, this paper is not orthogonal to the previous literature. Both welfare diminishing tacit collusion and price discrimination can be found in our model. Tacit collusion occurs since firms understand that a rival's "threat" to match a lower price entails a smaller benefit from any incremental price cut. Price discrimination occurs because consumers who have no cost of price search may use a price-match to secure a lower price from the firm listing the higher price while the firm's remaining customers pay the higher listed price. However, contrary to the result in signaling models of price-match, where ex-ante asymmetries persist ex-post, we find that price-matching alone is enough to generate an asymmetric equilibrium. In the model presented, asymmetries always reduce consumer welfare, but it would be interesting to see how differences in firm production costs influence search behavior when price-matching is allowed. This is not immediately obvious from the above analysis. Ex-ante cost differences have the potential to reduce asymmetries ex-post, but it is unclear if this is a good thing because it may entail more purchases from the higher cost firm.

This study has significance for future empirical work. Recent empirical literature has focused primarily on comparisons of price observations between firms with and without price-matching guarantees (Moorthy and Winter 2006, Arbatskava et al. 2006). However, the results in this paper suggest that such cross-sectional findings point purely to underlying cost differences between firms without telling us the effect of adopting a matching policy. If firms are homogeneous in costs, expected prices among firms that differ in the adoption of a price-matching guarantee can remain the same. Therefore, a time component is necessary for a thorough analysis; although even this may not be foolproof, as the adoption of a matching policy may follow a change in production costs. A complete analysis will look at changes in consumer shopping behavior consistent with those predicted by this paper. A survey test of our model could ask individuals who use price-matching guarantees to secure the lowest price if they would obtain that price regardless by purchasing somewhere else. An affirmative answer tells us that price-matching guarantees are in fact anti-competitive because they keep consumers away from firms with lower listed prices.

2.8 Appendix

We first define some useful notation. As with shoppers, for non-shoppers who have searched both firms, we assume that $\theta_N \in [0, 1]$ will ignore price-matching guarantees and always purchase from the firm with the lower listed price. The remaining $1 - \theta_N$ will invoke a price-matching guarantee at the last firm they stopped in when one is available and necessary to obtain the lower price there and purchase from the firm with the lower listed price otherwise. Let $\alpha_{S(N)} \in [0, \theta_{S(N)}]$ be the proportion of shoppers (non-shoppers) who buy from the first firm they searched after having observed the same price listed in both firms.¹¹ Let γ be the proportion of non-shoppers who do not search after freely observing a price of r_j at firm *i*.

Definition 2.1. We say that firms have a mutual mass point when each firm has a mass point at the same price. We say that firms have a mutual break when each firm's equilibrium support has a break over the same price interval.

Lemma 2.1. Suppose that firms are exogenously required to offer price-matching guarantees and that $\theta_S \in (0, 1]$. In equilibrium, the supports of the firm pricing distributions can only take one of the four following forms:

- 1. Completely symmetric, no breaks: $\underline{p}_1 = \underline{p}_2 = \underline{p}; \ \bar{p}_1 = \bar{p}_2 = \bar{p} = \min\{v, r_1 = r_2\}.$
- 2. Single mass point, no breaks: $\underline{p}_1 = \underline{p}_2 = \underline{p}$; firm *i* has a mass point at $\bar{p}_1 = \bar{p}_2 = \bar{p} = \min\{v, r_j\}, r_j \leq r_i.$

¹¹The restriction $\alpha_{S(N)} \leq \theta_{S(N)}$ is used for mathematical tractability. It says that when a firm undercuts a tie, it cannot lose customers.

- 3. Two mass points, mutual break: p₁ = p₂ = p; firm j has a mass point at r_i < min {v, r_j}; mutual break over (r_i, p^u) for p^u ∈ (r_i, p̄); p̄₁ = p̄₂ = p̄ = min {v, r_j}, firm i has a mass point at p̄.
- 4. Two mass points, single break: p₁ = p₂ = p; firm j has a mass point at p
 _j = r_i < min {v, r_j}; firm i has a break over (r_i, p
 _i) for p
 _i = min {v, r_j} and a mass point at p
 _i.

The following claims complete the proof of Lemma 2.1.

Claim 2.1. $v \ge \min \{\overline{p}_1, \overline{p}_2\} \ge \underline{p}_1 = \underline{p}_2 = \underline{p} \ge 0.$

Proof. Suppose $\underline{p}_1 < \underline{p}_2 \le v$. Then, for $p_1 \in \left[\underline{p}_1, \underline{p}_2\right)$, firm 1's expected profit is

$$p_{1} \{ \mu \left[\theta_{S} + (1 - \beta_{S}) \left(1 - \theta_{S} \right) \right] + (1 - \mu) \{ \beta_{N} + (1 - \beta_{N}) \{ \left[1 - F_{2} \left(r_{1} \right) \right] + (1 - \gamma) \Pr \left(p_{2} = r_{1} \right) \} \} \}$$

$$(2.4)$$

(since $\underline{p}_2 < r_2$ by definition), which is increasing in p_1 , contradicting the equilibrium. If $\underline{p}_1 \leq v < \underline{p}_2$, for $p_1 \in [\underline{p}_1, v)$, firm 1's expected profit is given by Expression (2.4), which is increasing in p_1 , so it must be the case that $\underline{p}_1 = v$. But if $v = \underline{p}_1 < \underline{p}_2$, then $F_1(v) = 1$ (because firm 1 doesn't make any profit at prices above v) and firm 2 expects profit of $\mu\beta_S (1 - \theta_S) v$ everywhere on its support. For sufficiently small $\varepsilon > 0$, firm 2 benefits by shifting its mass to $v - \varepsilon$ for expected profit of $(v - \varepsilon) \{\mu [\theta_S + \beta_S (1 - \theta_S)] + (1 - \mu) (1 - \beta_S)\}$. Finally, if $v < \underline{p}_1 \leq \underline{p}_2$, then both firms make zero profits and either can increase profit by shifting mass to v, so $\underline{p}_2 \leq \underline{p}_1$. By a similar argument, $\underline{p}_2 \leq \underline{p}_1$ and $v \geq \underline{p}_1 = \underline{p}_2 = \underline{p}$. Since prices below zero result in negative profit, $\underline{p} \geq 0$.¹²

¹²If $\underline{p} = 0$, then there must be zero density at $\underline{p} = 0$ because at $p_i = \varepsilon < \min\{r_j, v\}$, firm *i* will make money off its non-shoppers.

Suppose $v < \min \{\bar{p}_1, \bar{p}_2\}$. Then, for $p_i > v$, firm *i* expects no profit with probability $\Pr(p_j > v) > 0$ and since consumers never purchase at prices above v, firm *i* will only profit from consumers that accept its price-match offer after they had rejected a price no higher than v at firm *j*. Thus, firm *i* cannot lose money from such consumers by shifting mass above v down to v. However, by doing so, it now also expects to earn a positive profit with probability $\Pr(p_j > v)$, a contradiction.

Claim 2.2. There are no mutual mass points.

Proof. Suppose that there is a mutual mass point at p. Firm 1's expected profit at p when firm 2 charges p as well is

$$p \{ \mu [\beta_{S} \alpha_{S} + (1 - \beta_{S}) (1 - \alpha_{S})] + (1 - \mu) \{ \beta_{N} [\mathbb{I}_{p < r_{2}} + [\gamma + \alpha_{N} (1 - \gamma)] \mathbb{I}_{p = r_{2}} + \alpha_{N} \mathbb{I}_{p > r_{2}}] + (1 - \beta_{N}) (1 - \alpha_{N}) [(1 - \gamma) \mathbb{I}_{p = r_{1}} + \mathbb{I}_{p > r_{1}}] \} \}$$
(2.5)

where I is an indicator function. Suppose instead that firm 1 deviates to $p - \varepsilon$ while firm 2 maintains its price at p. Firm 1's expected profit will be

$$(p - \varepsilon) \{ \mu [\beta_S \theta_S + (1 - \beta_S)] + (1 - \mu) \{ \beta_N [\mathbb{I}_{p-\varepsilon < r_2} + [\gamma + \theta_N (1 - \gamma)] \mathbb{I}_{p-\varepsilon = r_2} + \theta_N \mathbb{I}_{p-\varepsilon > r_2}] + (1 - \beta_N) [(1 - \gamma) \mathbb{I}_{p=r_1} + \mathbb{I}_{p>r_1}] \} \}$$

$$(2.6)$$

Expression (2.5) is smaller than Expression (2.6) provided that ε is sufficiently small.

Suppose firm 2 chooses a price other than p. Lowering the price charged never reduces the number of sales so the loss to firm 1 from lowering the price by ε is at most ε . However, when p is charged with positive probability, lowering the price by ε will with positive probability lead to a gain and with the complementary probability at worst lead to a loss of ε . Therefore, by shifting its mass point at p to $p - \varepsilon$ for sufficiently small ε firm 1 increases its expected profit, a contradiction. For the case $\alpha_S = \theta_S$, $\alpha_N = \theta_N$, and $\beta_S = \beta_N = 1$, firm 1 cannot profitably undercut the mutual mass point, but firm 2 can.

Claim 2.3. The only possible breaks in the equilibrium supports are:

- (i) If $\bar{p}_i < \bar{p}_j$, there is a break at $(\bar{p}_i, \bar{p}_j) \in S_j$.
- (ii) If $r = r_i = r_j < \bar{p}_i = \bar{p}_j$, there may be a mutual break with lower bound r.
- (iii) If $r_i \neq r_j$ and firm *i* has a mass point at r_j , there may be a mutual break with lower bound r_j .

Proof. Let S_1 and S_2 be respectively, the equilibrium supports for firms 1 and 2. Define $H = (p^d, p^u) \in int(S_1 \cap S_2).$

Suppose first, without loss of generality, that in equilibrium, firm 2 has no support over H, but that firm 1 does. Firm 1's expected profit at some $p_1 \in H$ is

$$\mu \{ p_1 (\theta_S \beta_S + 1 - \beta_S) [1 - F_2 (p_1)] + (1 - \theta_S) (1 - \beta_S) \mathbb{E} [p_2 | p_2 < p_1] F_2 (p_1) \}$$

$$+ (1 - \mu) \{ p_1 \beta_N \{ \mathbb{I}_{p_1 < r_2} + \{ \gamma + \theta_N (1 - \gamma) [1 - F_2 (p_1)] \} \mathbb{I}_{p_1 = r_2}$$

$$+ \theta_N [1 - F_2 (p_1)] \mathbb{I}_{p_1 > r_2} \}$$

$$+ (1 - \beta_N) \{ p_1 [1 - F_2 (r_1) + (1 - \gamma) \Pr (p_2 = r_1)] \mathbb{I}_{p_1 < r_1} + p_1 [1 - F_2 (r_1)] \mathbb{I}_{p_1 = r_1}$$

$$+ \{ p_1 [1 - F_2 (p_1)] + r_1 (1 - \theta_N) (1 - \gamma) \Pr (p_2 = r_1)$$

$$+ (1 - \theta_N) \mathbb{E} [p_2 | r_1 < p_2 < p_1] [F_2 (p_1) - F_2 (r_1)] \mathbb{I}_{p_1 > r_1} \} \}$$

$$(2.7)$$

As firm 1 raises p_1 along H, its expected profit is increasing since $F_2(p_1)$ is constant along H (and equal to $F_2(r_1)$ if $r_1 \in H$). Thus, if $r_2 \notin H$, firm 1 could increase expected profits by shifting all its mass in H slightly below p^u (to p^u if firm 2 doesn't have a mass point there), a contradiction. If $r_2 \in H$, firm 1 can increase expected profits by shifting all mass in (p^d, r_2) slightly below r_2 , and all mass in (r_2, p^d) either slightly below r_2 or to p^u , again contradicting the equilibrium. A similar argument applies when firm 1 has no support over H, but firm 2 does. This tells us that any breaks in $S_1 \cap S_2$ are mutual.

Now suppose that neither firm randomizes over H in equilibrium. Suppose first that $p^d \neq r_1$, $p^d \neq r_2$ and that neither firm has a mass point at p^d . Then either firm 1 has a strictly higher expected profit at p^u (or slightly below r_2 if $r_2 \in H$) than at p^d , or firm 2 has a strictly higher expected profit at p^u (or slightly below r_1 if $r_1 \in H$) than at p^d , or possibly both, if neither firm has a mass point at p^u , contradicting the equilibrium.

Suppose that firm *i* has a mass point at $p^d \neq r_j$. Since there are no mutual mass points, firm *i* could increase profits by shifting its mass point to p^u (or slightly below p^u if firm *j* has a mass point there, or slightly below r_j if $r_j \in H$).

If $p^d = r_j \neq r_i$ and firm *i* has no mass point at p^d , firm *j*'s expected profit will be strictly higher at p^u (or slightly below p^u if firm *i* has a mass point there, or slightly below r_i if $r_i \in H$) than at p^d . But if firm *i* does have a mass point at p^d , then it is possible that profits are the same at p^d and p^u for each firm. If $\gamma \neq 1$, firm *i* can profitably deviate by shifting its mass point slightly below p^d . In doing so, it retains $1 - \gamma$ non-shoppers who search after observing a price of r_j and have a positive probability of purchasing from firm *j*. However, if $\gamma = 1$, neither firm has a profitable deviation. This may also be the case if, $p^d = r_1 = r_2$.

From Claim 2.1, we know that both S_1 and S_2 have the same lower bound, \underline{p} , so $S_1 \Delta S_2 \in (\min \{ \overline{p}_1, \ \overline{p}_2 \}, \ \max \{ \overline{p}_1, \ \overline{p}_2 \}]$. Suppose, without loss of generality, that $\overline{p}_1 > \overline{p}_2$. At $p_1 \in (\overline{p}_2, \ \overline{p}_1]$, firm 1's expected profit is

$$\mu (1 - \theta_S) (1 - \beta_S) \operatorname{E} [p_2] + (1 - \mu) \{ p_1 \beta_N (\mathbb{I}_{p_1 < r_2} + \gamma \mathbb{I}_{p_1 = r_2}) \mathbb{I}_{p_1 \le v}$$

$$+ (1 - \theta_N) (1 - \beta_N) \{ \operatorname{E} [p_2 | r_1 < p_2] [1 - F_2 (r_1)] + r_1 (1 - \gamma) \operatorname{Pr} (p_2 = r_1) \} \}$$

$$(2.8)$$

If $\bar{p}_2 < r_2$, then for $\beta_N \neq 0$, firm 1's expected profit is increasing in p_1 along $(\bar{p}_2, \min\{v, r_2\})$ and is strictly greater anywhere in $(\bar{p}_2, \min\{v, r_2\})$ than at any price above min $\{v, r_2\}$. As a result, for $\varepsilon > 0$ sufficiently small, firm 1 can increase profit by shifting mass in $(\bar{p}_2, \bar{p}_1]$ to $\min\{v, r_2\} - \varepsilon$ (likewise if $\bar{p}_2 = \min\{v, r_2\}$). Therefore, when $\bar{p}_2 \leq r_2$, either $S_1 \Delta S_2 = \{\bar{p}_1\} = \{\min\{v, r_2\}\}$, or $S_1 \Delta S_2 = \emptyset$. Suppose $S_1 \Delta S_2 = \{\bar{p}_1\}$. If firm 2 has no mass point at \bar{p}_2 , this means that firm 1's expected profit at \bar{p}_1 is strictly higher than its expected profit at \bar{p}_2 , a contradiction. If firm 2 has a mass point at $\bar{p}_2 \neq r_1$, since there are no mutual mass points, firm 2 can profitably shift the mass point to slightly below \bar{p}_1 (or slightly below r_1 if $r_1 \in (\bar{p}_2, \bar{p}_1]$). However, if $\gamma = 1$ and firm 2 has a mass point at $\bar{p}_2 = r_1, \, \mathbb{E} \pi_1(\bar{p}_1, \, F_2(\bar{p}_1)) = \mathbb{E} \pi_1(\bar{p}_2, \, F_2(\bar{p}_2))$, and $F_1(r_1)$ is large enough, then neither firm has a profitable deviation. Following the proof of Claim 2.5, we will discuss why an equilibrium where $r_2 < \bar{p}_2 < \bar{p}_1$ cannot exist. A similar argument applies when $\bar{p}_2 > \bar{p}_1$.

Corollary 2.1. The equilibrium supports are the same except if $\bar{p}_i = r_j < \bar{p}_j = \min\{v, r_i\}$.

Claim 2.4. Firm *i* does not have a mass point in the lower bound or the interior of firm *j*'s equilibrium support, except possibly at r_j .

Proof. Suppose, without loss of generality, that firm 2 has a mass point at $p \in S_1 \setminus \{\bar{p}_1\}$, and suppose that $p \neq r_1$. Firm 1's expected profit at $p - \varepsilon$ when firm 2 charges p is given by Expression (2.6), whereas its expected profit at $p + \varepsilon$ is

$$\mu p (1 - \theta_S) (1 - \beta_S) + (1 - \mu) \{ (p + \varepsilon) \beta_N (\mathbb{I}_{p + \varepsilon < r_2} + \gamma \mathbb{I}_{p + \varepsilon = r_2}) + p (1 - \theta_N) (1 - \beta_N) [(1 - \gamma) \mathbb{I}_{p = r_1} + \mathbb{I}_{p > r_1}] \}$$

$$(2.9)$$

Expression (2.9) is smaller than Expression (2.6) provided that ε is sufficiently small. Suppose firm 2 chooses a price other than p. Lowering the price charged never reduces the number of sales so the loss to firm 1 from lowering the price by 2ε or less is at most 2ε . However, when p is charged with positive probability, lowering the price by 2ε or less will with positive probability lead to a gain and with the complementary probability at worst lead to a loss of 2ε . Therefore, by shifting its mass between p and $p+\varepsilon$ to $p-\varepsilon$ for sufficiently small ε , firm 1 increases its expected profit, a contradiction. By a similar argument, firm 1 cannot have a mass point at $p \in S_2 \setminus \{\bar{p}_2\}$, except possibly if $p = r_2$.

Claim 2.5. If $\bar{p} = \bar{p}_1 = \bar{p}_2$ then either

- (i) $\bar{p} = \min\{v, r_1, r_2\}$, the supports have no breaks, and at most one firm can have a mass point at \bar{p} , or
- (ii) $\bar{p} = \min\{v, \max\{r_1, r_2\}\}, \text{ there is a mutual break above } \min\{r_1, r_2\} < \bar{p},$ firm *i* has a mass point at r_j , and firm *j* has a mass point at \bar{p} .

Proof. Suppose that $\bar{p} = \bar{p}_1 = \bar{p}_2$ and neither firm has a mass point at \bar{p} . From Claims 2.1 and 2.4 we know that $\underline{p} < \bar{p} \leq v$. Suppose, without loss of generality, that $\bar{p} < \min\{v, r_2\}$. At \bar{p} , firm 1's expected profit is given by Expression (2.8) (with $p_1 = \bar{p}$), which is increasing in p_1 along $(\bar{p}, \min\{v, r_2\})$ when $\beta_N \neq 0$, a contradiction. Suppose instead that $\bar{p} > \min\{v, r_2\} = r_2$. For any $p_1 \in (r_2, \bar{p})$, in equilibrium, $\mathbb{E} \pi_1(\bar{p}) = \mathbb{E} \pi_1(p_1, F_2(p_1))$. $\mathbb{E} \pi_1(\bar{p})$ is given by Expression (2.8) (with $p_1 = \bar{p}$). If $r_2 \geq r_1$, for $p_1 \in (r_2, \bar{p})$, $\mathbb{E} \pi_1(p_1, F_2(p_1))$ equals

$$\mu \{ p_1 (\theta_S \beta_S + 1 - \beta_S) [1 - F_2 (p_1)] + (1 - \theta_S) (1 - \beta_S) \mathbb{E} [p_2 | p_2 < p_1] F_2 (p_1) \}$$

+ $(1 - \mu) \{ p_1 \beta_N \theta_N [1 - F_2 (p_1)] + (1 - \beta_N) \{ r_1 (1 - \theta_N) (1 - \gamma) \Pr (p_2 = r_1) \}$
+ $p_1 [1 - F_2 (p_1)] + (1 - \theta_N) \mathbb{E} [p_2 | r_1 < p_2 < p_1] [F_2 (p_1) - F_2 (r_1)] \}$ (2.10)

Setting Expression (2.8) equal to Expression (2.10) and differentiating with respect to p_1 gives us

$$[\mu (\theta_S \beta_S + 1 - \beta_S) + (1 - \mu) (\theta_N \beta_N + 1 - \beta_N)] [1 - F_2 (p_1)] - [\mu \theta_S + (1 - \mu) \theta_N] p_1 F_2' (p_1) = 0$$
(2.11)

Solving the differential equation given by Equation (2.11) using the initial value $F_2(\bar{p}) = 1$ gives us $F_2(p_1) = 1$ for all $p_1 \in (r_2, \bar{p}]$, a contradiction. Similarly, if $r_1 \in (r_2, \bar{p})$, then Expression (2.10) represents firm 1's expected profit at (r_1, \bar{p}) and $F_2(p_1) = 1$ for all $p_1 \in (r_1, \bar{p}]$, a contradiction. If on the other hand, $r_1 \geq \bar{p}$, $E \pi_1(\bar{p})$ becomes $\mu (1 - \theta_S) (1 - \beta_S) E[p_2]$ while $E \pi_1(p_1, F_2(p_1))$ at $p_1 \in (r_2, \bar{p})$ becomes

$$\mu \{ p_1 (\theta_S \beta_S + 1 - \beta_S) [1 - F_2 (p_1)] + (1 - \theta_S) (1 - \beta_S) \mathbb{E} [p_2 | p_2 < p_1] F_2 (p_1) \}$$

+ (1 - \mu) \beta_N \theta_N p_1 [1 - F_2 (p_1)] (2.12)

Setting $\mu (1 - \theta_S) (1 - \beta_S) E[p_2]$ equal to Expression (2.12) and solving the resulting differential equation using the initial value $F_2(\bar{p}) = 1$ again gives us $F_2(p_1) = 1$ for all $p_1 \in (r_2, \bar{p}]$, a contradiction. Hence, for $\beta_N \neq 0$, $\bar{p} = \min\{v, r_2\}$. By a similar argument, for $\beta_N \neq 1$, $\bar{p} = \min\{v, r_1\}$, so when neither firm has a mass point at $\bar{p}, \bar{p} = \min\{v, r_1, r_2\}$.

From Claim 2.2, we know that at most one firm can have a mass point at \bar{p} , say firm j. If $\gamma = 1$ or $v < r_i$, then following the argument in the paragraph above, $\bar{p} = \min\{v, r_i\}$. Otherwise, firm j cannot have a mass point at \bar{p} (using reasoning similar to that in the proof of Claim 2.3). Moreover, if $r_j \ge r_i$, then $\bar{p} = \min\{v, r_1, r_2\}$ and from Claim 2.3, we know that the firm supports have no breaks. Conversely, suppose $r_j < r_i$ (and therefore, $r_j < v$). Without loss of generality, let i = 1. From Claim 2.4, we know that firm 2 cannot have a mass point at r_2 . At r_2 , firm 1 expects profit of

$$\mu \{ r_2 (\theta_S \beta_S + 1 - \beta_S) [1 - F_2 (r_2)] + (1 - \theta_S) (1 - \beta_S) \operatorname{E} [p_2 | p_2 < r_2] F_2 (r_2) \} + (1 - \mu) \beta_N r_2$$
(2.13)

whereas at $p_1 \in (r_2, \bar{p})$, $\mathbb{E} \pi_1(p_1, F_2(p_1))$ is given by Expression (2.12). By definition, for $p_1 \in (r_2, \bar{p})$, $0 < F_2(r_2) \leq F_2(p_1)$, so for p_1 close enough to r_2 , Expression (2.13) is strictly greater than Expression (2.12). Therefore, r_2 must be the lower bound for a break in S_1 and we are in Case (iii) of Claim 2.3).

Notice that Claim 2.5 rules out Case (ii) in Claim 2.3. Moreover, following the same procedure used in Claim 2.5, it is easy to show that an equilibrium where $r_j < \bar{p}_j < \bar{p}_i$ cannot exist. In particular, by setting $\mathbb{E} \pi_i (\bar{p}_i) = \mathbb{E} \pi_i (p_i, F_j(p_i))$ for $p_i \in (r_j, \bar{p}_j]$ and solving for F_j , we see that $F_j(p_i) = 1$ for all $p_i \in (r_j, \bar{p}_j]$, a contradiction.

The corollary below is a technical result necessary for the existence of equilibria with support types 2, 3 or 4. It follows immediately from the proof of Lemma 2.1.

Corollary 2.2. For equilibria with support types 2, 3 or 4 in Lemma 2.1 to exist, all non-shoppers who sample firm i first, must stop searching after observing a price of r_j unless $v < r_j$.

Proposition 2.1. Suppose that firms are exogenously required to offer pricematching guarantees and $\theta_S \in (0, 1]$. Then there exists a set of Sequential Equilibria where both firms distribute prices over support

$$\left[\underline{p} = \min\left\{v, r^*\right\} \left[\frac{(1-\mu)\beta_N}{\mu\left(\beta_S\theta_S + 1 - \beta_S\right) + (1-\mu)\beta_N}\right]^{\frac{\theta_S}{\beta_S\theta_S + 1 - \beta_S}}, \bar{p} = \min\left\{v, r^*\right\}\right]$$

and the equilibrium reservation price, $r^* = r_1^* = r_2^*$ equals

$$r^{*} = \begin{cases} r(\mu, \ \theta_{S}, \ c, \ \beta_{S}, \ \beta_{N}) & if \ r(\mu, \ \theta_{S}, \ c, \ \beta_{S}, \ \beta_{N}) \leq v \\ \infty & otherwise \end{cases},$$

$$r(\mu, \ \theta_{S}, \ c, \ \beta_{S}, \ \beta_{N}) = c \left\{ 1 - \frac{[(1-\mu) \ \beta_{N}]^{\frac{\theta_{S}}{\beta_{S} \theta_{S} + 1 - \beta_{S}}}}{\mu (1-\beta_{S}) (1-\theta_{S})} \right\} \right\}^{-1} \cdot \left\{ \left[\mu \left(\beta_{S} \theta_{S} + 1 - \beta_{S} \right) + (1-\mu) \ \beta_{N} \right]^{\frac{(1-\beta_{S})(1-\theta_{S})}{1-\beta_{S}(1-\theta_{S})}} - \left[(1-\mu) \ \beta_{N} \right]^{\frac{(1-\beta_{S})(1-\theta_{S})}{1-\beta_{S}(1-\theta_{S})}} \right\} \right\}^{-1}.$$

Suppose that firm 1 has a mass point at \bar{p} . Then it distributes prices according to

$$F_{1}(p) = \left\{ 1 + \frac{(1-\mu)(1-\beta_{N})}{\mu \left[(1-\beta_{S})\theta_{S} + \beta_{S} \right]} \right\} \left[1 - \left(\frac{p}{p}\right)^{\frac{(1-\beta_{S})\theta_{S} + \beta_{S}}{\theta_{S}}} \right]$$

over $[p, \bar{p})$, while firm 2 distributes prices according to

$$F_2(p) = \left[1 + \frac{(1-\mu)\beta_N}{\mu(\beta_S\theta_S + 1 - \beta_S)}\right] \left[1 - \left(\frac{p}{p}\right)^{\frac{\beta_S\theta_S + 1 - \beta_S}{\theta_S}}\right].$$

In equilibrium, the expected prices for the two firms equal each other.

Proof. Suppose that in equilibrium, firm supports have no breaks.¹³ In equilibrium, a firm must be indifferent between any price in its support. Therefore, for any p_i in the support of F_j , $\mathbf{E} \pi_i (\underline{p}) = \mathbf{E} \pi_i (p_i, F_j (p_i))$. Then for firm 1, the profit equality condition is given by

$$\mu \{ p_1 (\beta_S \theta_S + 1 - \beta_S) [1 - F_2 (p_1)] + (1 - \theta_S) (1 - \beta_S) \mathbb{E} [p_2 | p_2 < p_1] F_2 (p_1) \}$$

+ $(1 - \mu) \beta_N p_1 = \underline{p} [\mu (\beta_S \theta_S + 1 - \beta_S) + (1 - \mu) \beta_N]$ (2.14)

¹³See Lemma 2.1 in the appendix. Here we characterize an equilibrium for support type 2. This analysis subsumes support type 1 as a special case ($\beta_S = \beta_N = 1/2$, $r_1 = r_2$, $\Pr(p_i = \bar{p}) = 0$).

Differentiating Equation (2.14) with respect to p_1 and rearranging gives

$$\mu \{ (\beta_S \theta_S + 1 - \beta_S) F_2(p_1) + \theta_S p_1 F_2'(p_1) - \beta_S \theta_S - 1 + \beta_S \} - (1 - \mu) \beta_N = 0$$
(2.15)

Solving the differential equation given by Equation (2.15) using the initial value $F_2(\underline{p}) = 0$ gives

$$F_2(p) = \left[1 + \frac{(1-\mu)\beta_N}{\mu(\beta_S\theta_S + 1 - \beta_S)}\right] \left[1 - \left(\frac{p}{p}\right)^{\frac{\beta_S\theta_S + 1 - \beta_S}{\theta_S}}\right]$$
(2.16)

We can similarly solve for $F_{1}(p)$ to get

$$F_1(p) = \left\{ 1 + \frac{(1-\mu)\left(1-\beta_N\right)}{\mu\left[\left(1-\beta_S\right)\theta_S + \beta_S\right]} \right\} \left[1 - \left(\frac{p}{p}\right)^{\frac{(1-\beta_S)\theta_S + \beta_S}{\theta_S}} \right]$$
(2.17)

Without loss of generality, suppose that firm 1 is the one with the mass point at \bar{p} . Setting $F_2(\bar{p}) = 1$ to solve for \underline{p} in terms of \bar{p} gives

$$\underline{p} = \bar{p} \left[\frac{(1-\mu)\,\beta_N}{\mu\,(\beta_S\theta_S + 1 - \beta_S) + (1-\mu)\,\beta_N} \right]^{\frac{\theta_S}{\beta_S\theta_S + 1 - \beta_S}} \tag{2.18}$$

Substituting Equation (2.18) into Equation (2.16) gives

$$F_{2}(p) = \left[1 + \frac{(1-\mu)\beta_{N}}{\mu(\beta_{S}\theta_{S}+1-\beta_{S})}\right] \times \left[1 - \frac{(1-\mu)\beta_{N}}{\mu(\beta_{S}\theta_{S}+1-\beta_{S})+(1-\mu)\beta_{N}} \left(\frac{\bar{p}}{p}\right)^{\frac{\beta_{S}\theta_{S}+1-\beta_{S}}{\theta_{S}}}\right]$$
(2.19)

When $r_2 \leq v$, $\bar{p} = r_2$. Optimal search requires that Equation (2.2) holds. Substituting Equation (2.19) into Equation (2.2) yields

$$\begin{bmatrix} 1 + \frac{(1-\mu)\beta_N}{\mu(\beta_S\theta_S + 1 - \beta_S)} \end{bmatrix} \times \int_{\underline{p}}^{r_2} \begin{bmatrix} 1 - \frac{(1-\mu)\beta_N}{\mu(\beta_S\theta_S + 1 - \beta_S) + (1-\mu)\beta_N} \left(\frac{r_2}{p}\right)^{\frac{\beta_S\theta_S + 1 - \beta_S}{\theta_S}} \end{bmatrix} dp = c$$
(2.20)

Integrating to solve for r_2 in terms of μ , θ_S , c, β_S and β_N , we get

$$r_{2}(\mu, \theta_{S}, c, \beta_{S}, \beta_{N}) = c \left\{ 1 - \frac{\left[(1-\mu) \beta_{N} \right]^{\frac{\theta_{S}}{\beta_{S} \theta_{S} + 1 - \beta_{S}}}}{\mu \left(1 - \beta_{S} \right) \left(1 - \theta_{S} \right)} \\ \times \left\{ \left[\mu \left(\beta_{S} \theta_{S} + 1 - \beta_{S} \right) + \left(1 - \mu \right) \beta_{N} \right]^{\frac{(1-\beta_{S})(1-\theta_{S})}{1 - \beta_{S} (1 - \theta_{S})}} \left(2.21 \right) \\ - \left[\left(1 - \mu \right) \beta_{N} \right]^{\frac{(1-\beta_{S})(1-\theta_{S})}{1 - \beta_{S} (1 - \theta_{S})}} \right\} \right\}^{-1}$$

By assumption, non-shoppers are indifferent between which firm to sample first. Since equilibrium support type 2 in Lemma 2.1 implies that $\bar{p} = \min \{v, r_1, r_2\}$, this indifference condition is equivalent to setting the expected prices for the two firms equal to each other. By doing so, we can solve for β_S in terms of β_N and the other parameters. To obtain an expression for the expected price of each firm we proceed as in Janssen et al. (2005). For firm 2, we solve for p using Equation (2.19) to get

$$p = \bar{p} \left\{ \frac{(1-\mu)\,\beta_N}{(1-\mu)\,\beta_N + \mu\,(\beta_S\theta_S + 1 - \beta_S)\,[1-F_2\,(p)]} \right\}^{\frac{\theta_S}{\beta_S\theta_S + 1 - \beta_S}}$$
(2.22)

Using a change of variables with $u = F_2(p)$, we can write $E_2[p] = \int_0^1 p du$. Substituting in p from Equation (2.22) gives

$$E_{2}[p] = \bar{p} \int_{0}^{1} \left[\frac{(1-\mu)\beta_{N}}{(1-\mu)\beta_{N} + \mu(\beta_{S}\theta_{S} + 1 - \beta_{S})(1-u)} \right]^{\frac{\theta_{S}}{\beta_{S}\theta_{S} + 1 - \beta_{S}}} du \qquad (2.23)$$

Integrating and rearranging yields

$$E_{2}[p] = \frac{\bar{p}[(1-\mu)\beta_{N}]^{\frac{\sigma_{S}}{\beta_{S}\theta_{S}+1-\beta_{S}}}}{\mu(1-\beta_{S})(1-\theta_{S})} \times \left\{ \left[\mu(\beta_{S}\theta_{S}+1-\beta_{S})+(1-\mu)\beta_{N} \right]^{\frac{(1-\beta_{S})(1-\theta_{S})}{1-\beta_{S}(1-\theta_{S})}} - \left[(1-\mu)\beta_{N} \right]^{\frac{(1-\beta_{S})(1-\theta_{S})}{1-\beta_{S}(1-\theta_{S})}} \right\}$$
(2.24)

Proceeding similarly for firm 1, we get

$$E_{1}[p] = \bar{p} \left[1 - \lim_{x \to \bar{p}_{-}} F_{1}(x) \right] \\ + \frac{\bar{p} \{ \mu \left[(1 - \beta_{S}) \theta_{S} + \beta_{S} \right] + (1 - \mu) (1 - \beta_{N}) \}^{\frac{\theta_{S}}{(1 - \beta_{S}) \theta_{S} + \beta_{S}}}}{\mu \beta_{S} (1 - \theta_{S})} \\ \times \left[\frac{(1 - \mu) \beta_{N}}{\mu (\beta_{S} \theta_{S} + 1 - \beta_{S}) + (1 - \mu) \beta_{N}} \right]^{\frac{\theta_{S}}{\beta_{S} \theta_{S} + 1 - \beta_{S}}}$$

$$\times \left\{ \{ \mu \left[(1 - \beta_{S}) \theta_{S} + \beta_{S} \right] + (1 - \mu) (1 - \beta_{N}) \}^{\frac{\beta_{S} (1 - \theta_{S})}{(1 - \beta_{S}) \theta_{S} + \beta_{S}}} \right\} \\ - \left\{ \mu \left[(1 - \beta_{S}) \theta_{S} + \beta_{S} \right] \left[1 - \lim_{x \to \bar{p}_{-}} F_{1}(x) \right] + (1 - \mu) (1 - \beta_{N}) \right\}^{\frac{\beta_{S} (1 - \theta_{S})}{(1 - \beta_{S}) \theta_{S} + \beta_{S}}} \right\}$$

where

$$\lim_{x \to \bar{p}_{-}} F_{1}(x) = \left\{ 1 + \frac{(1-\mu)(1-\beta_{N})}{\mu \left[(1-\beta_{S})\theta_{S} + \beta_{S} \right]} \right\} \times \left\{ 1 - \left[\frac{(1-\mu)\beta_{N}}{\mu \left(\beta_{S}\theta_{S} + 1 - \beta_{S}\right) + (1-\mu)\beta_{N}} \right]^{\frac{(1-\beta_{S})\theta_{S} + \beta_{S}}{\beta_{S}\theta_{S} + 1 - \beta_{S}}} \right\}$$
(2.26)

We can now implicitly solve for β_S as a function of the remaining parameters using the equation

$$E_1[p] - E_2[p] = 0 (2.27)$$

Equations (2.2) and (2.27) imply that $r_2 = r_1$. That is,

$$\int_{\underline{p}}^{r_2} p dF_2(p) = \lim_{x \to r_2 -} \int_{\underline{p}}^{x} p dF_1(p) + \bar{p} \left[1 - \lim_{x \to r_2 -} F_1(x) \right]$$

$$\Leftrightarrow \int_{\underline{p}}^{r_2} F_2(p) dp = \int_{\underline{p}}^{r_2} F_1(p) dp$$
(2.28)

The first equation sets the expected prices of the two firms equal to each other. The second follows from integration by parts.

Define r_1^* and r_2^* as the equilibrium reservation prices. If $r_2(\mu, \theta_S, c, \beta_N) \leq v$, r_2^* is defined by Equation (2.21). Because firms are not concerned with prices above v, if $r_2(\mu, \theta_S, c, \beta_N) > v$, we define r_2^* as positive infinity. According to Equation (2.28), we can set $r_1^* = r_2^*$.

Support Type 4. Without loss of generality, suppose that β_N is such that $\bar{p}_1 = r_2 < \min\{v, r_1\} = \bar{p}_2$. Then a complete solution to an equilibrium with support type 4, if one exists, requires the following set of equations to hold.

$$E \pi_{1} (\underline{p}) = E \pi_{1} (p_{1}, F_{2} (p_{1})) \Leftrightarrow \underline{p} [\mu (\beta_{S} \theta_{S} + 1 - \beta_{S}) + (1 - \mu) \beta_{N}]$$

= $\mu \{ p_{1} (\beta_{S} \theta_{S} + 1 - \beta_{S}) [1 - F_{2} (p_{1})]$ (2.29)
+ $(1 - \theta_{S}) (1 - \beta_{S}) E [p_{2} | p_{2} < p_{1}] F_{2} (p_{1}) \} + (1 - \mu) \beta_{N} p_{1}$

$$E \pi_{1} (\underline{p}) = E \pi_{1} (r_{2}, F_{2} (r_{2})) \Leftrightarrow \underline{p} [\mu (\beta_{S} \theta_{S} + 1 - \beta_{S}) + (1 - \mu) \beta_{N}]$$

= $\mu \{ r_{2} (\beta_{S} \theta_{S} + 1 - \beta_{S}) \Pr (p_{2} = \bar{p}_{2})$ (2.30)
+ $(1 - \theta_{S}) (1 - \beta_{S}) E [p_{2} | p_{2} < r_{2}] F_{2} (r_{2}) \} + (1 - \mu) \beta_{N} r_{2}$

$$E \pi_{2} (\underline{p}) = E \pi_{2} (p_{2}, F_{1} (p_{2}))$$

$$\Leftrightarrow \underline{p} \{ \mu [(1 - \beta_{S}) \theta_{S} + \beta_{S}] + (1 - \mu) (1 - \beta_{N}) \} = (1 - \mu) (1 - \beta_{N}) p_{2} \qquad (2.31)$$

$$+ \mu \{ p_{2} [(1 - \beta_{S}) \theta_{S} + \beta_{S}] [1 - F_{1} (p_{2})] + (1 - \theta_{S}) \beta_{S} E [p_{1}|p_{1} < p_{2}] F_{1} (p_{2}) \}$$

$$E \pi_2 (\underline{p}) = E \pi_2 (\overline{p}_2) \Leftrightarrow \underline{p} \{ \mu [(1 - \beta_S) \theta_S + \beta_S] + (1 - \mu) (1 - \beta_N) \}$$

= $\mu (1 - \theta_S) \beta_S E [p_1] + (1 - \mu) (1 - \beta_N) \overline{p}_2$ (2.32)

$$\int_{\underline{p}}^{r_2} F_1(p) \mathrm{d}p + r_1 - r_2 = c \tag{2.33}$$

$$\int_{\underline{p}}^{r_2} F_2(p) \mathrm{d}p = c \tag{2.34}$$

$$\Pr(p_1 = r_2) = 1 - \lim_{\epsilon \to 0^-} F_1(r_2 - \epsilon) \in (0, 1)$$
(2.35)

In addition to Equations (2.29) to (2.35), the expected prices of the two firms must

equal each other to make non-shoppers indifferent between which firm to search first. Moreover, the inequality, $\mathbf{E} \pi_1 (r_2, F_2(r_2)) > \mathbf{E} \pi_1 (\bar{p}_2 - \varepsilon, F_2(\bar{p}_2 - \varepsilon))$ must hold for all $\varepsilon \in (0, \bar{p}_2 - r_2)$. That is, firm 1 must not wish to deviate above r_2 .

We use the following procedure to look for equilibrium. First, we use Equation (2.29) and (2.31) to solve for F_2 and F_1 respectively, in terms of \underline{p} . Plugging F_2 into Equation (2.34) and using Equation (2.30) to solve for \underline{p} we obtain r_2 in terms of $\Pr(p_2 = \overline{p}_2)$. Plugging F_1 into Equation (2.35) yields $\Pr(p_1 = r_2)$ in terms of $\Pr(p_2 = \overline{p}_2)$. Rewriting F_1 in terms of $\Pr(p_2 = \overline{p}_2)$ and plugging into Equation (2.33) yields r_1 in terms of $\Pr(p_2 = \overline{p}_2)$. Finally, using Equation (2.32) to solve for \underline{p} and setting this equal to the solution obtained from Equation (2.30) we can rewrite r_1 as an alternate function of $\Pr(p_2 = \overline{p}_2)$. Setting the two expressions for r_1 equal to each other, we can now solve for $\Pr(p_2 = \overline{p}_2)$ in terms of the exogenous parameters. An equilibrium exists only if there is a solution to $\Pr(p_2 = \overline{p}_2)$ in the interval [0, 1] such that non-shoppers are indifferent between which firm to search first and firm 1 does not wish to deviate above r_2 .

Proposition 2.2. Suppose that firms are exogenously required to offer pricematching guarantees and $\theta_S = 0$. Then there exists a unique Sequential Equilibrium where both firms set price v and $r_1^* = r_2^* = v + c$.

Proof. We begin by showing that $\underline{p} \geq \min\{v, r_1, r_2\}$. Suppose conversely that $\underline{p} < \min\{v, r_1, r_2\}$. At any $p_1 \in (\underline{p}, \min\{v, r_1, r_2\})$, firm 1 captures $1 - \beta_S$ shoppers, who pay $\min\{p_1, p_2\}$, and the same proportion of non-shoppers $(\beta_N, \beta_N + (1 - \gamma)(1 - \beta_N))$, or 1 depending on whether firm 2 prices below, at, or above r_1), who pay p_1 . Thus, firm 1's profit is increasing in p_1 , a contradiction.

Claim 2.1 in the proof of Lemma 2.1 still holds. Therefore, $v \ge \min\{\bar{p}_1, \bar{p}_2\} \ge$

 $\underline{p} \ge \min \{v, r_1, r_2\}$. Moreover, from Equation (2.2) we know that $\min \{r_1, r_2\} > \underline{p}$, so $\min \{\overline{p}_1, \overline{p}_2\} = v = \underline{p}$. Suppose, without loss of generality, that $\overline{p}_2 > \overline{p}_1$. At any $p_2 \in (\overline{p}_1, \overline{p}_2]$, firm 2 expects profit of $\mu\beta_S v$. By shifting its mass in $(\overline{p}_1, \overline{p}_2]$ to v, firm 2 expects an additional profit of $(1 - \mu)(1 - \beta_N)v$, a contradiction. Using a similar argument we can rule out $\overline{p}_1 > \overline{p}_2$. Thus, $v = \overline{p}_1 = \overline{p}_2 = \overline{p} = \underline{p}$. Since the unique equilibrium is symmetric and employs pure strategies, we can define $F_1(p) = F_2(p) = F(p)$ as 0 for p < v and as 1 for $p \ge v$. But then, using Equation (2.2) we get $r_1^* = r_2^* = v + c$.

Lemma 2.2. Suppose that firm 1 is exogenously required to offer price-matching guarantees while firm 2 is required not to. In equilibrium, the supports of the firm pricing distributions can only take one of the four following forms:

- 1. Completely symmetric, no breaks: $\underline{p}_1 = \underline{p}_2 = \underline{p}; \ \bar{p}_1 = \bar{p}_2 = \bar{p} = \min\{v, r_1 = r_2\}.$
- 2. Single mass point, no breaks: $\underline{p}_1 = \underline{p}_2 = \underline{p}$; firm *i* has a mass point at $\bar{p}_1 = \bar{p}_2 = \bar{p} = \min\{v, r_j\}, r_j \leq r_i.$
- Two mass points, mutual break: p₁ = p₂ = p; firm j has a mass point at r_i < min {v, r_j}; mutual break over (r_i, p^u) for p^u ∈ (r_i, p̄); p̄₁ = p̄₂ = p̄ = min {v, r_j}, firm i has a mass point at p̄.
- 4. Two mass points, single break: p₁ = p₂ = p; firm j has a mass point at p
 _j = r_i < min {v, r_j}; firm i has a break over (r_i, p
 _i) for p
 _i = min {v, r_j} and a mass point at p
 _i.

The following claims complete the proof of Lemma 2.2.

Claim 2.6. $v \ge \min \{\bar{p}_1, \bar{p}_2\} \ge \underline{p}_1 = \underline{p}_2 = \underline{p} \ge 0.$

Proof. Suppose $\underline{p}_1 < \underline{p}_2 \leq v$. Then, for $p_1 \in \left[\underline{p}_1, \underline{p}_2\right)$, firm 1's expected profit is

$$p_1 \{ \mu + (1 - \mu) \{ \beta_N + (1 - \beta_N) \{ [1 - F_2(r_1)] + (1 - \gamma) \Pr(p_2 = r_1) \} \}$$
 (2.36)

which is increasing in p_1 , contradicting the equilibrium. If $\underline{p}_1 \leq v < \underline{p}_2$, for $p_1 \in [\underline{p}_1, v)$, firm 1's expected profit is given by Expression (2.36), which is increasing in p_1 , so it must be the case that $\underline{p}_1 = v$. But if $v = \underline{p}_1 < \underline{p}_2$, firm 2 makes no profit on its support and for sufficiently small $\varepsilon > 0$, it benefits by shifting its mass to $v - \varepsilon$. Finally, if $v < \underline{p}_1 \leq \underline{p}_2$, then both firms make zero profits and either can increase profit by shifting mass to v, so $\underline{p}_2 \leq \underline{p}_1$. Suppose $\underline{p}_2 < \underline{p}_1 \leq v$. Then, for $p_2 \in [\underline{p}_2, \underline{p}_1)$, firm 2's expected profit is

$$p_{2} \{ \mu [\theta_{S} + \beta_{S} (1 - \theta_{S})] + (1 - \mu) \{ (1 - \beta_{N}) + \beta_{N} \{ [1 - F_{1} (r_{2})] + (1 - \gamma) \Pr (p_{1} = r_{2}) \} \}$$

$$(2.37)$$

(since $\underline{p}_1 < r_1$ by definition) which is increasing in p_2 , again contradicting the equilibrium. If $\underline{p}_2 \leq v < \underline{p}_1$, for $p_2 \in [\underline{p}_2, v)$, firm 2's expected profit is given by Expression (2.37), which is increasing in p_2 , so it must be the case that $\underline{p}_2 = v$. But if $v = \underline{p}_2 < \underline{p}_1$, then $F_1(v) = 1$ (because firm 2 doesn't make any profit at prices above v) and firm 1 expects profit of $\mu (1 - \beta_S) (1 - \theta_S) v$ everywhere on its support. For sufficiently small $\varepsilon > 0$, firm 1 benefits by shifting its mass to $v - \varepsilon$ for expected profit of $(v - \varepsilon) \{\mu [\theta_S + (1 - \beta_S) (1 - \theta_S)] + (1 - \mu) \beta_S \}$. Thus, $v \geq \underline{p}_1 = \underline{p}_2 = \underline{p}$. Since prices below zero result in negative profit, $\underline{p} \geq 0$.¹⁴

The proof that $v \ge \min{\{\bar{p}_1, \bar{p}_2\}}$ follows similarly to that in Claim 2.1 and is left to the reader.

Claim 2.7. There are no mutual mass points.

¹⁴If $\underline{p} = 0$, then there must be zero density at $\underline{p} = 0$ because at $p_i = \varepsilon < \min\{r_j, v\}$, firm *i* will make money off its non-shoppers.

Proof. Suppose that there is a mutual mass point at p. Firm 1's expected profit at p when firm 2 charges p as well is given by Expression (2.5). Suppose instead that firm 1 deviates to $p - \varepsilon$ while firm 2 maintains its price at p. Firm 1's expected profit will be

$$(p - \varepsilon) \{ \mu + (1 - \mu) \{ \beta_N + (1 - \beta_N) [(1 - \gamma) \mathbb{I}_{p=r_1} + \mathbb{I}_{p>r_1}] \} \}$$
(2.38)

Expression (2.5) is smaller than Expression (2.38) provided that ε is sufficiently small.

Suppose firm 2 chooses a price other than p. Lowering the price charged never reduces the number of sales so the loss to firm 1 from lowering the price by ε is at most ε . However, when p is charged with positive probability, lowering the price by ε will with positive probability lead to a gain and with the complementary probability at worst lead to a loss of ε . Therefore, by shifting its mass point at p to $p-\varepsilon$ for sufficiently small ε firm 1 increases its expected profit, a contradiction. \Box

Claim 2.8. The only possible breaks in the equilibrium supports are:

- (i) If $\bar{p}_i < \bar{p}_j$, there is a break at $(\bar{p}_i, \bar{p}_j) \in S_j$.
- (ii) If $r = r_i = r_j < \bar{p}_i = \bar{p}_j$, there may be a mutual break with lower bound r.
- (iii) If $r_i \neq r_j$ and firm *i* has a mass point at r_j , there may be a mutual break with lower bound r_j .

Proof. Let S_1 and S_2 be respectively, the equilibrium supports for firms 1 and 2. Define $H = (p^d, p^u) \in int(S_1 \cap S_2).$

Suppose first that in equilibrium, firm 2 has no support over H, but that firm 1 does. Firm 1's expected profit at some $p_1 \in H$ is

$$\mu \{ p_{1} [1 - F_{2} (p_{1})] + (1 - \theta_{S}) (1 - \beta_{S}) \mathbb{E} [p_{2} | p_{2} < p_{1}] F_{2} (p_{1}) \}$$

$$+ (1 - \mu) \{ p_{1} \beta_{N} \{ \mathbb{I}_{p_{1} < r_{2}} + \{ \gamma + (1 - \gamma) [1 - F_{2} (p_{1})] \} \mathbb{I}_{p_{1} = r_{2}} + [1 - F_{2} (p_{1})] \mathbb{I}_{p_{1} > r_{2}} \}$$

$$+ (1 - \beta_{N}) \{ p_{1} [1 - F_{2} (r_{1}) + (1 - \gamma) \Pr (p_{2} = r_{1})] \mathbb{I}_{p_{1} < r_{1}} + p_{1} [1 - F_{2} (r_{1})] \mathbb{I}_{p_{1} = r_{1}}$$

$$+ \{ p_{1} [1 - F_{2} (p_{1})] + r_{1} (1 - \theta_{N}) (1 - \gamma) \Pr (p_{2} = r_{1})$$

$$+ (1 - \theta_{N}) \mathbb{E} [p_{2} | r_{1} < p_{2} < p_{1}] [F_{2} (p_{1}) - F_{2} (r_{1})] \} \mathbb{I}_{p_{1} > r_{1}} \} \}$$

$$(2.39)$$

As firm 1 raises p_1 along H, its expected profit is increasing since $F_2(p_1)$ is constant along H (and equal to $F_2(r_1)$ if $r_1 \in H$). Thus, if $r_2 \notin H$, firm 1 could increase expected profits by shifting all its mass in H slightly below p^u (to p^u if firm 2 doesn't have a mass point there), a contradiction. If $r_2 \in H$, firm 1 can increase expected profits by shifting all mass in (p^d, r_2) slightly below r_2 , and all mass in (r_2, p^d) either slightly below r_2 or to p^u , again contradicting the equilibrium.

Conversely, suppose that firm 1 has no support over H, but that firm 2 does. Firm 2's expected profit at some $p_2 \in H$ is

$$\mu p_{2} \left[(1 - \beta_{S}) \theta_{S} + \beta_{S} \right] \left[1 - F_{1} \left(p_{2} \right) \right] + (1 - \mu) p_{2}$$

$$\times \left\{ (1 - \beta_{N}) \left\{ \mathbb{I}_{p_{2} < r_{1}} + \left\{ \gamma + \theta_{N} \left(1 - \gamma \right) \left[1 - F_{1} \left(p_{2} \right) \right] \right\} \mathbb{I}_{p_{2} = r_{1}} \right.$$

$$+ \theta_{N} \left[1 - F_{1} \left(p_{2} \right) \right] \mathbb{I}_{p_{2} > r_{1}} \right\}$$

$$+ \beta_{N} \left\{ \left[1 - F_{1} \left(r_{2} \right) + \left(1 - \gamma \right) \Pr \left(p_{1} = r_{2} \right) \right] \mathbb{I}_{p_{2} < r_{2}} \right.$$

$$+ \left[1 - F_{1} \left(r_{2} \right) \right] \mathbb{I}_{p_{2} = r_{2}} + \left[1 - F_{1} \left(p_{2} \right) \right] \mathbb{I}_{p_{2} > r_{2}} \right\} \right\}$$

$$(2.40)$$

As firm 2 raises p_2 along H, its expected profit is increasing since $F_1(p_2)$ is constant along H (and equal to $F_1(r_2)$ if $r_2 \in H$). Thus, if $r_1 \notin H$, firm 2 could increase expected profits by shifting all its mass in H slightly below p^u (to p^u if firm 2 doesn't have a mass point there), a contradiction. If $r_1 \in H$, firm 2 can increase expected profits by shifting all mass in (p^d, r_1) slightly below r_1 , and all mass in (r_1, p^d) either slightly below r_1 or to p^u , again contradicting the equilibrium. Thus, any breaks in $S_1 \cap S_2$ are mutual.

The remainder of this proof follows similarly to that in Claim 2.3 and is left to the reader. $\hfill \Box$

Corollary 2.3. The equilibrium supports are the same except if $\bar{p}_i = r_j < \bar{p}_j = \min\{v, r_i\}$.

Claim 2.9. Firm *i* does not have a mass point in the lower bound or the interior of firm *j*'s equilibrium support, except possibly at r_j .

Proof. The proof to show that firm 2 does not have a mass point at $p \in S_1 \setminus \{\bar{p}_1\}$ proceeds precisely as that in Claim 2.4 and is omitted. Suppose instead that firm 1 has a mass point at $p \in S_2 \setminus \{\bar{p}_2\}$ and that $p \neq r_2$. Firm 2's expected profit at $p - \varepsilon$ when firm 1 charges p is

$$(p - \varepsilon) \{ \mu [(1 - \beta_S) \theta_S + \beta_S] + (1 - \mu) \\ \times \{ (1 - \beta_N) [\mathbb{I}_{p-\varepsilon < r_1} + [\gamma + \theta_N (1 - \gamma)] \mathbb{I}_{p-\varepsilon = r_1} + \theta_N \mathbb{I}_{p-\varepsilon > r_1}] \\ + \beta_N [(1 - \gamma) \mathbb{I}_{p=r_2} + \mathbb{I}_{p>r_2}] \} \}$$

$$(2.41)$$

whereas its expected profit at $p + \varepsilon$ is

$$(1-\mu)(p+\varepsilon)(1-\beta_N)(\mathbb{I}_{p+\varepsilon< r_1}+\gamma\mathbb{I}_{p+\varepsilon=r_1})$$
(2.42)

Expression (2.42) is smaller than Expression (2.41) provided that ε is sufficiently small. Suppose firm 1 chooses a price other than p. Lowering the price charged never reduces the number of sales so the loss to firm 2 from lowering the price by 2ε or less is at most 2ε . However, when p is charged with positive probability, lowering the price by 2ε or less will with positive probability lead to a gain and with the complementary probability at worst lead to a loss of 2ε . Therefore, by shifting its mass between p and $p+\varepsilon$ to $p-\varepsilon$ for sufficiently small ε , firm 2 increases its expected profit, a contradiction. Claim 2.10. If $\bar{p} = \bar{p}_1 = \bar{p}_2$ then either

- (i) p
 = min {v, r₁, r₂}, the supports have no breaks, and at most one firm can
 have a mass point at p
 , or
- (ii) $\bar{p} = \min\{v, \max\{r_1, r_2\}\}, \text{ there is a mutual break above } \min\{r_1, r_2\} < \bar{p},$ firm *i* has a mass point at r_j , and firm *j* has a mass point at \bar{p} .

Proof. Suppose that $\bar{p} = \bar{p}_1 = \bar{p}_2$ and neither firm has a mass point at \bar{p} . From Claims 2.6 and 2.9 we know that $\underline{p} < \bar{p} \leq v$. Suppose that $\bar{p} < \min\{v, r_2\}$. At $p_1 \in [\bar{p}, \min\{v, r_2\})$, firm 1's expected profit is

$$\mu (1 - \theta_S) (1 - \beta_S) \operatorname{E} [p_2] + (1 - \mu) \{\beta_N p_1 + (1 - \theta_N) (1 - \beta_N) \{ \operatorname{E} [p_2 | r_1 < p_2] [1 - F_2 (r_1)]$$
(2.43)
+ $r_1 (1 - \gamma) \operatorname{Pr} (p_2 = r_1) \} \}$

which is increasing in p_1 when $\beta_N \neq 0$, a contradiction. Suppose instead that $\bar{p} > \min\{v, r_2\} = r_2$. For any $p_1 \in (r_2, \bar{p})$, in equilibrium, $\mathbb{E} \pi_1(\bar{p}) = \mathbb{E} \pi_1(p_1, F_2(p_1))$. $\mathbb{E} \pi_1(\bar{p})$ equals

$$\mu (1 - \theta_S) (1 - \beta_S) \operatorname{E} [p_2] + (1 - \mu) (1 - \theta_N) (1 - \beta_N) \{ \operatorname{E} [p_2 | r_1 < p_2] [1 - F_2 (r_1)]$$
(2.44)
+ $r_1 (1 - \gamma) \operatorname{Pr} (p_2 = r_1) \}$

If $r_2 \ge r_1$, for $p_1 \in (r_2, \bar{p})$, $E \pi_1 (p_1, F_2 (p_1))$ equals

$$\mu \{ p_1 [1 - F_2 (p_1)] + (1 - \theta_S) (1 - \beta_S) \mathbb{E} [p_2 | p_2 < p_1] F_2 (p_1) \}$$

+ $(1 - \mu) \{ p_1 \beta_N [1 - F_2 (p_1)] + (1 - \beta_N) \{ r_1 (1 - \theta_N) (1 - \gamma) \Pr (p_2 = r_1)$ (2.45)
+ $p_1 [1 - F_2 (p_1)] + (1 - \theta_N) \mathbb{E} [p_2 | r_1 < p_2 < p_1] [F_2 (p_1) - F_2 (r_1)] \}$

Setting Expression (2.44) equal to Expression (2.45) and differentiating with respect to p_1 gives us

$$1 - F_2(p_1) - \left[\mu \left(\theta_S + \beta_S - \theta_S \beta_S\right) + (1 - \mu) \left(\theta_N + \beta_N - \theta_N \beta_N\right)\right] p_1 F_2'(p_1) = 0 \quad (2.46)$$

Solving the differential equation given by Equation (2.46) using the initial value $F_2(\bar{p}) = 1$ gives us $F_2(p_1) = 1$ for all $p_1 \in (r_2, \bar{p}]$, a contradiction. Similarly, if $r_1 \in (r_2, \bar{p})$, then Expression (2.45) represents firm 1's expected profit at (r_1, \bar{p}) and $F_2(p_1) = 1$ for all $p_1 \in (r_1, \bar{p}]$, a contradiction. If on the other hand, $r_1 \geq \bar{p}$, $E \pi_1(\bar{p})$ becomes $\mu (1 - \theta_S) (1 - \beta_S) E[p_2]$ while $E \pi_1(p_1, F_2(p_1))$ at $p_1 \in (r_2, \bar{p})$ becomes

$$\mu \{ p_1 [1 - F_2 (p_1)] + (1 - \theta_S) (1 - \beta_S) \mathbb{E} [p_2 | p_2 < p_1] F_2 (p_1) \}$$

+ $(1 - \mu) \beta_N p_1 [1 - F_2 (p_1)]$ (2.47)

Setting $\mu (1 - \theta_S) (1 - \beta_S) \mathbb{E} [p_2]$ equal to Expression (2.47) and solving the resulting differential equation using the initial value $F_2(\bar{p}) = 1$ again gives us $F_2(p_1) = 1$ for all $p_1 \in (r_2, \bar{p}]$, a contradiction. Hence, for $\beta_N \neq 0$, $\bar{p} = \min \{v, r_2\}$. Now suppose that $\bar{p} < \min \{v, r_1\}$. At $p_2 \in [\bar{p}, \min \{v, r_1\})$, firm 2's expected profit is $(1 - \mu) (1 - \beta_N) p_2$, which is increasing in p_2 when $\beta_N \neq 1$, a contradiction. Suppose instead, that $\bar{p} > \min \{v, r_1\}$. But then, at \bar{p} , firm 2 expects no profit, a contradiction. Thus, $\bar{p} = \min \{v, r_1\}$, so when neither firm has a mass point at \bar{p} , $\bar{p} = \min \{v, r_1, r_2\}$.

From Claim 2.7, we know that at most one firm can have a mass point at \bar{p} , say firm j. If $\gamma = 1$ or $v < r_i$, then following the argument in the paragraph above, $\bar{p} = \min \{v, r_i\}$. Otherwise, firm j cannot have a mass point at \bar{p} (using reasoning similar to that in the proof of Claim 2.8). Moreover, if $r_j \ge r_i$, then $\bar{p} = \min \{v, r_1, r_2\}$ and from Claim 2.8, we know that the firm supports have no breaks. Conversely, suppose $r_j < r_i$ (and therefore, $r_j < v$). First, let i = 1. From Claim 2.9, we know that firm 2 cannot have a mass point at r_2 . At r_2 , firm 1 expects profit of

$$\mu \{ r_2 [1 - F_2 (r_2)] + (1 - \theta_S) (1 - \beta_S) \mathbb{E} [p_2 | p_2 < r_2] F_2 (r_2) \} + (1 - \mu) \beta_N r_2 \quad (2.48)$$

whereas at $p_1 \in (r_2, \bar{p})$, $\mathbb{E} \pi_1 (p_1, F_2(p_1))$ is given by Expression (2.47). By definition, for $p_1 \in (r_2, \bar{p})$, $0 < F_2(r_2) \leq F_2(p_1)$, so for p_1 close enough to r_2 , Expression (2.48) is strictly greater than Expression (2.47). Therefore, r_2 must be the lower bound for a break in S_1 and we are in Case (iii) of Claim 2.8. Now let j = 1. From Claim 2.9, we know that firm 1 cannot have a mass point at r_1 . At r_1 , firm 2 expects profit of

$$r_1 \left\{ \mu \left[(1 - \beta_S) \,\theta_S + \beta_S \right] \left[1 - F_1 \left(r_1 \right) \right] + (1 - \mu) \left(1 - \beta_N \right) \right\}$$
(2.49)

whereas at $p_2 \in (r_1, \bar{p})$, $E \pi_2 (p_2, F_1 (p_2))$ is given by

$$p_2 \{ \mu \left[(1 - \beta_S) \,\theta_S + \beta_S \right] + (1 - \mu) \,(1 - \beta_N) \,\theta_N \} \left[1 - F_1 \left(p_2 \right) \right]$$
(2.50)

By definition, for $p_2 \in (r_1, \bar{p})$, $0 < F_1(r_1) \leq F_1(p_2)$, so for p_2 close enough to r_1 , Expression (2.49) is strictly greater than Expression (2.50). Therefore, r_1 must be the lower bound for a break in S_2 and we are again in Case (iii) of Claim 2.8. \Box

Notice that Claim 2.10 rules out Case (ii) in Claim 2.8.

Proposition 2.3. Suppose that firm 1 is exogenously required to offer pricematching guarantees while firm 2 is required not to. Then there exists a set of Sequential Equilibria where both firms distribute prices over support

$$\left[\underline{p} = \min\{v, r^*\} \left\{ \frac{(1-\mu)(1-\beta_N)}{\mu[(1-\beta_S)\theta_S + \beta_S] + (1-\mu)(1-\beta_N)} \right\}, \bar{p} = \min\{v, r^*\} \right]$$

and the equilibrium reservation price, $r^* = r_1^* = r_2^*$ equals

$$r^{*} = \begin{cases} r(\mu, \ \theta_{S}, \ c, \ \beta_{S}, \ \beta_{N}) & if \quad r(\mu, \ \theta_{S}, \ c, \ \beta_{S}, \ \beta_{N}) \leq v \\ \infty & otherwise \end{cases}$$

,

$$r(\mu, \ \theta_S, \ c, \ \beta_S, \ \beta_N) = c \left\{ 1 - \frac{(1-\mu)(1-\beta_N)}{\mu \left[(1-\beta_S) \theta_S + \beta_S \right]} \\ \times \ln \left\{ 1 + \frac{\mu \left[(1-\beta_S) \theta_S + \beta_S \right]}{(1-\mu)(1-\beta_N)} \right\} \right\}^{-1}.$$

Firm 1 distributes prices according to

$$F_{1}(p) = \left\{ 1 + \frac{(1-\mu)(1-\beta_{N})}{\mu[(1-\beta_{S})\theta_{S}+\beta_{S}]} \right\} \left(1 - \frac{p}{p} \right),$$

while firm 2 distributes prices according to

$$F_{2}(p) = \left[1 + \frac{(1-\mu)\beta_{N}}{\mu}\right] \left[1 - \left(\frac{p}{p}\right)^{\frac{1}{\beta_{S}+\theta_{S}-\beta_{S}\theta_{S}}}\right]$$

over $[\underline{p}, \overline{p})$ with a mass point at \overline{p} . In equilibrium, the expected prices for the two firms equal each other.

Proof. The proof of this proposition follows very similarly to that of Proposition 2.1. As such, below we will only write down equations for the equilibrium firm distribution functions, the lower bound of firm supports, the reservation price when it is the upper bound (when it is no greater than v), and firms' expected prices.

Suppose that firm supports are represented by case 2 in Lemma 2.2. Then firm 1's distribution function is

$$F_{1}(p) = \left\{ 1 + \frac{(1-\mu)(1-\beta_{N})}{\mu \left[(1-\beta_{S})\theta_{S} + \beta_{S} \right]} \right\} \left(1 - \frac{p}{p} \right)$$
(2.51)

and firm 2's distribution function is

$$F_2(p) = \left[1 + \frac{(1-\mu)\beta_N}{\mu}\right] \left[1 - \left(\frac{p}{p}\right)^{\frac{1}{\beta_S + \theta_S - \beta_S \theta_S}}\right]$$
(2.52)

The lower bound, \underline{p} , is

$$\underline{p} = \bar{p} \left\{ \frac{(1-\mu)(1-\beta_N)}{\mu \left[(1-\beta_S) \theta_S + \beta_S \right] + (1-\mu)(1-\beta_N)} \right\}$$
(2.53)

When $r_1 \leq v, \, \bar{p} = r_1$ is given by

$$r_{1}(\mu, \theta_{S}, c, \beta_{S}, \beta_{N}) = c \left\{ 1 - \frac{(1-\mu)(1-\beta_{N})}{\mu \left[(1-\beta_{S})\theta_{S} + \beta_{S} \right]} \ln \left\{ 1 + \frac{\mu \left[(1-\beta_{S})\theta_{S} + \beta_{S} \right]}{(1-\mu)(1-\beta_{N})} \right\} \right\}^{-1}$$
(2.54)

Firm 1's expected price is

$$E_{1}[p] = \frac{\bar{p}(1-\mu)(1-\beta_{N})}{\mu[(1-\beta_{S})\theta_{S}+\beta_{S}]} \ln\left\{1 + \frac{\mu[(1-\beta_{S})\theta_{S}+\beta_{S}]}{(1-\mu)(1-\beta_{N})}\right\}$$
(2.55)

Firm 2's expected price is

$$E_{2}[p] = \bar{p} \left[1 - \lim_{x \to \bar{p}_{-}} F_{2}(x) \right] + \bar{p} \left\{ \frac{(1-\mu)(1-\beta_{N})}{\mu \left[(1-\beta_{S}) \theta_{S} + \beta_{S} \right] + (1-\mu)(1-\beta_{N})} \right\} \frac{\left[\mu + (1-\mu) \beta_{N} \right]^{\beta_{S} + \theta_{S} - \beta_{S} \theta_{S}}}{\mu \left(1 + \beta_{S} \theta_{S} - \theta_{S} - \beta_{S} \right)} \times \left\{ \left[\mu + (1-\mu) \beta_{N} \right]^{1+\beta_{S} \theta_{S} - \theta_{S} - \beta_{S}} - \left\{ \mu \left[1 - \lim_{x \to \bar{p}_{-}} F_{2}(x) \right] + (1-\mu) \beta_{N} \right\}^{1+\beta_{S} \theta_{S} - \theta_{S} - \beta_{S}} \right\}$$
(2.56)

where

$$\lim_{x \to \bar{p}_{-}} F_{2}(x) = \left[1 + \frac{(1-\mu)\beta_{N}}{\mu}\right] \times \left\{1 - \left\{\frac{(1-\mu)(1-\beta_{N})}{\mu\left[(1-\beta_{S})\theta_{S} + \beta_{S}\right] + (1-\mu)(1-\beta_{N})}\right\}^{\frac{1}{\beta_{S} + \theta_{S} - \beta_{S}\theta_{S}}}\right\}$$
(2.57)

Chapter 3

Asymmetric Sequential Search

3.1 Introduction

There is a rich literature examining how costly price search by consumers leads to price dispersion in homogeneous goods markets (Burdett and Judd 1983; Stahl 1989; Janssen et al. 2005). Because the consumer search order is usually assumed to be random, all firms expect to be visited by the same types of consumers in equal proportion and all firms have the same price distribution in equilibrium. However, there are many markets where different firms expect to encounter different types of consumers. For instance, while supermarkets serve various types of buyers, higher pricing convenience stores sell many of the same goods primarily to one type: individuals with a high opportunity cost of shopping elsewhere. Similarly, low price outlets may provide consumers with the same products sold by general retailers, but since they are located far from residential areas they mainly cater to consumers with a low opportunity cost of searching.¹ In this paper, we are

¹For empirical evidence, see Chung and Myers 1999; Hausman and Leibtag 2007; Griffith et al. 2009.

interested in analyzing how such demand asymmetries affect prices and welfare when consumers engage in sequential price search.

In our model, two firms compete by setting prices for a homogeneous good. There are two types of consumers in the market. Fully informed consumers (referred to as shoppers) have no opportunity cost of time and observe both prices at no cost,² whereas non-shoppers engage in optimal sequential search. When searching sequentially, a consumer with a price at hand continues searching only as long as the marginal benefit of doing so is higher than the constant marginal cost. We adjust the commonly used assumption that the first price sample is free for all consumers by supposing that non-shoppers can only obtain the first price for free at their local firm. When one of the two firms that comprise the market has a larger local population than the other, a symmetric equilibrium no longer exists. That is, the equilibrium price distributions for the two firms differ.

We characterize the unique equilibrium of this game and provide several comparative statics. In equilibrium, firms randomize over lower prices to attract shoppers, and over higher prices to realize greater profits from local non-shoppers, who end up not searching. The equilibrium price distribution of the firm with the larger local population first order stochastically dominates that of the other firm, and as a result, the firm with the larger local population will have higher prices on average. This is because the firm with the larger local population loses more profit from non-shoppers when it lowers its price. Since both firms have the same equilibrium support, the firm with the larger local population also has an atom

²Interpretations of shoppers in the literature are as individuals who read sales ads (Varian 1980), as consumers who derive enjoyment from shopping (Stahl 1989), as a coalition of consumers who freely share their search information (Stahl 1996), and as users of search engines (Janssen and Non 2008).

at the upper bound of the distribution. This is interpreted to mean that it is less likely to run a sale. Moreover, the firm's propensity to run a sale decreases as the share of the total population that is local to it increases. Interestingly, both firms will continue to run sales with positive probability even when all non-shoppers are local to one firm because this firm still has an incentive to try to capture shoppers.

It turns out that the likelihood of a sale does not have to increase in the proportion of shoppers. As this proportion increases, firms tend to run better sales, but the frequency of sales can increase or decrease depending on how local non-shoppers in the two firms are affected. Both firms are clearly motivated to run better sales to attract the new shoppers in the population. However, where these new shoppers are coming from affects the frequency of sales. For instance, suppose that firm 1 has more local non-shoppers than firm 2 and that the growing number of shoppers comes primarily out of the population of non-shoppers local to firm 2. To compensate for the better sales that it runs to attract the new shoppers, firm 1 exploits its local non-shoppers by running sales less often. Nevertheless, in terms of consumer welfare, the effect of better sales always dominates.

In most models of sequential search (Stahl 1989, 1996; Janssen et al. 2005), heterogeneous consumers sample firm prices at random, so changes in the composition of consumers affect all firms in the same way. It is by biasing the sampling behavior of some of these consumers to favor a particular firm that we are able to examine the impact of demand differences on firm pricing. Arbatskaya (2007) examines an ordered search model where consumers with heterogeneous search costs *all* face the same search order. In her pure strategy equilibrium, firms at the bottom of the search order always have lower prices than those at the top. On the other hand, Armstrong et al. (2009) analyze a model where consumers with different tastes all search a prominent firm first, but find that the prominent firm has a lower price than the rest. Reinganum's (1979) model addresses the opposite question: it asks how firm cost heterogeneity affects price dispersion when all consumers are homogeneous. The papers that come closest to addressing our research question are Narasimhan (1988) and Jing and Wen (2008), which consider a market with shoppers and non-shoppers who decide where to buy according to an exogenous rule. In Narasimhan, a proportion of non-shoppers is only allowed to buy from one firm while the rest must purchase from the other firm. In Jing and Wen all non-shoppers purchase from the same firm unless the other firm underprices it by an exogenously determined amount. By endogenizing the purchasing decision, we are able to show how changes in the proportion of shoppers or the level of asymmetry affect non-shoppers' search strategies and firm pricing behavior.

The remainder of this paper is organized as follows. Section 3.2 presents the model. Section 3.3 develops the equilibrium and Section 3.4 explores the comparative statics. Section 3.5 concludes and details directions for future research. Section 3.6 consists of appendices containing formal proofs.

3.2 The model

Two firms, labeled 1 and 2, sell a homogeneous good. Firms have no capacity constraints and an identical constant cost of zero of producing one unit of the good.³ There is a unit mass of almost identical consumers with inelastic (unit) demand and valuation v > 0 for the good. A proportion $\sigma \in (0, 1)$ of consumers have 0 cost of search, and will be referred to as shoppers. The remaining $1 - \sigma$

³The price of the good can be viewed as a price cost margin.

consumers, called non-shoppers, pay a positive search cost $c \in (0, v)$ for each firm they visit except for their local firm, which they search first. A fraction $\lambda \in [0, 1 - \sigma]$ of all non-shoppers are local to firm 1, while the remaining $1 - \sigma - \lambda$ are local to firm 2. Non-shoppers search sequentially. Upon observing the price at their local firm, they must decide whether to search the second one. We assume costless recall—that is, consumers who have observed both prices can freely choose to purchase the good at the lower price.

Firms and consumers play the following game. First, firms 1 and 2 simultaneously choose prices taking into consideration their beliefs about the rival firm's pricing strategy and about consumer search behavior. A pricing strategy consists of a price distribution F_i over $[\underline{p}_i, \overline{p}_i]$, where $F_i(p)$ represents the probability that firm i = 1, 2 offers a price no higher than p. After firms choose price distributions, prices are realized. Shoppers observe the price realizations of both firms and choose where to buy the product. Non-shoppers local to firm i only observe firm i's price realization. Given their information and beliefs about firm j's price distribution, non-shoppers choose a search strategy that specifies whether or not to search the non-local firm, whether or not to buy the product, and where to buy it (in case both firm price realizations are observed). Parameters v, c, σ, λ , as well as the rationality of all agents in the model are commonly known.

3.3 Equilibrium analysis

The equilibrium concept that we use is Sequential Equilibrium.⁴ In this context, Sequential Equilibrium requires that non-shoppers who observe an off-equilibrium

⁴For an extension of the definition of sequential equilibrium to infinite action games, see Manelli (1996).

price at their local firm treat such deviations as mistakes when forming beliefs about the non-local firm's strategy. Thus, non-shoppers believe that the non-local firm plays its equilibrium strategy at all information sets.

3.3.1 Consumer behavior

The marginal benefit of searching firm j for a non-shopper local to firm i after having observed a price of p_{λ} at firm i is given by

$$\int_{\underline{p}_{j}}^{p_{\lambda}} (p_{\lambda} - p) \mathrm{d}F_{j}(p) \tag{3.1}$$

Expression (3.1) denotes the non-shopper's expected surplus from searching firm j. After searching firm j, the non-shopper will purchase at the lower of p_{λ} and the price observed at firm j. Thus, the marginal benefit of search arises from the opportunity to find a price lower than p_{λ} at firm j.

After integration by parts, Expression (3.1) becomes

$$\int_{\underline{p}_{j}}^{p_{\lambda}} F_{j}(p) \mathrm{d}p \tag{3.2}$$

A non-shopper will benefit from searching his non-local firm if and only if Expression (3.2) is no less than his cost of search c. That is,

$$\int_{\underline{p}_j}^{p_{\lambda}} F_j(p) \mathrm{d}p \ge c \tag{3.3}$$

The optimal strategy for a non-shopper local to firm i is to search firm j if and only if the price realization at his local firm is greater than some reservation price, denoted r_j . In subsection 3.3.3 we will show that the equilibrium reservation price is the mapping that gives the value of p_{λ} that makes Expression (3.3) hold with equality when such a p_{λ} exists and is less than or equal to v.

3.3.2 Firm pricing

Before characterizing the equilibrium of the game, we will narrow down the possible sets of prices that firms can charge.

Proposition 3.1. In equilibrium, the firm supports can only take one of the four following forms:

- 1. Completely symmetric, no breaks: $\underline{p}_1 = \underline{p}_2 = \underline{p}; \ \bar{p}_1 = \bar{p}_2 = \bar{p} = \min\{v, r_1 = r_2\}.$
- 2. Single atom, no breaks: $\underline{p}_1 = \underline{p}_2 = \underline{p}$; firm *i* has an atom at $\overline{p}_1 = \overline{p}_2 = \overline{p} = \min\{v, r_j\}, r_j \leq r_i$.
- 3. Two atoms, mutual break: $\underline{p}_1 = \underline{p}_2 = \underline{p}$; firm j has an atom at $r_i < \min\{v, r_j\}$; mutual break over (r_i, p^u) for $p^u \in (r_i, \overline{p})$; $\overline{p}_1 = \overline{p}_2 = \overline{p} = \min\{v, r_j\}$, firm i has an atom at \overline{p} .
- 4. Two atoms, single break: $\underline{p}_1 = \underline{p}_2 = \underline{p}$; firm j has an atom at $\overline{p}_j = r_i < \min\{v, r_j\}$; firm i has a break over (r_i, \overline{p}_i) for $\overline{p}_i = \min\{v, r_j\}$ and an atom at \overline{p}_i .

The proof of this proposition is contained in the appendix. Notice that in every case firms never price higher than v, so there is always complete consumer participation in the market. The completely symmetric case in Proposition 3.1 occurs if and only if $\lambda = (1 - \sigma)/2$, that is, if both firms have the same fraction of local non-shoppers. As such, it is a special case of support type 2. In support type 2, because firms never price above the smaller of the two reservation prices, non-shoppers never search in equilibrium. Support type 3 is the only one where some non-shoppers may search beyond their local firm, while support type 4 is the only case where the firm supports are not the same. However, in Proposition 3.2 we show that the last two support types cannot occur in equilibrium.

The corollary below is a technical result needed for existence of equilibrium. It follows immediately from the proof of Proposition 3.1. It states that when non-shoppers are indifferent between staying at their local firm and searching, whenever the upper bound of the firm supports is lower than v, they must stay in order for equilibrium to exist.

Corollary 3.1. For equilibria with support types 2, 3 or 4 in Proposition 3.1 to exist, all non-shoppers must stop searching after observing a price of r_j at local firm i,⁵ unless $v < r_j$.

3.3.3 Equilibrium

Let $\rho_j(\sigma, \lambda, c)$ be the mapping that gives the value of p_{λ} that makes Expression (3.3) hold with equality. From Proposition 3.1, we know that there are no atoms at the lower bound of the support of firm price distributions. Since Expression (3.2) is increasing in p, we know that such a value of p_{λ} exists and that it is unique.

Going forward, we will consider only the case $\lambda \in ((1-\sigma)/2, 1-\sigma]$, so that firm 1 will always be treated as the one with more local non-shoppers. The following proposition completely describes the unique Sequential Equilibrium of this game for this case. The case $\lambda \in [0, (1-\sigma)/2)$ follows analogously and we leave it to the reader.

Proposition 3.2. There exists a unique Sequential Equilibrium where both firms ⁵This means $\gamma = 1$ in the proof of Proposition 3.1. have supports $[\underline{p}, \overline{p}]$, where $\overline{p} = \min\{v, r_2^*\}$ and $\underline{p} = \frac{\lambda}{\lambda + \sigma} \overline{p}$, and r_1^* and r_2^* are the equilibrium reservation prices for non-shoppers local to firm 2 and firm 1 respectively. $r_1^* = \infty$,

$$r_{2}^{*} = \begin{cases} \rho_{2}(\sigma, \lambda, c) = c \left[1 - \frac{\lambda}{\sigma} \ln\left(\frac{\sigma + \lambda}{\lambda}\right)\right]^{-1} & if \ \rho_{2}(\sigma, \lambda, c) \leq v \\ \infty & otherwise \end{cases}$$

Firm 1 distributes prices according to

$$F_1(p) = \begin{cases} \frac{1-\lambda}{\sigma} \left[1 - \underline{p}/p \right] & \underline{p} \le p < \overline{p} \\ 1 & p = \overline{p} \end{cases}$$

with $\Pr[p_1 = \bar{p}] = \frac{2\lambda + \sigma - 1}{\sigma + \lambda}$, and firm 2 distributes prices according to $F_2(p) = \frac{\sigma + \lambda}{\sigma} \left[1 - \underline{p}/p\right]$.

Proof. We prove existence by directly computing and characterizing the equilibrium. A sketch of the proof of uniqueness is included in the appendix, where we rule out support types (3) and (4) in Proposition 3.1.

In equilibrium, a firm must be indifferent between any price in its support. Therefore, for any p_1 in the support of F_2 , $\mathbb{E}\Pi_1(\underline{p}) = \mathbb{E}\Pi_1(p_1, F_2(p_1))$. Given that the unique equilibrium has support type (2),⁶

$$\underline{p}(\sigma + \lambda) = p_1\{\sigma[1 - F_2(p_1)] + \lambda\}$$
(3.4)

We can solve for $F_2(p)$ to get

$$F_2(p) = \frac{\sigma + \lambda}{\sigma} \left(1 - \underline{p}/p \right) \tag{3.5}$$

Similarly, setting $\mathbb{E}\Pi_2(p) = \mathbb{E}\Pi_2(p_2, F_1(p_2))$, it is easy to show that

$$F_1(p) = \frac{1-\lambda}{\sigma} \left(1 - \underline{p}/p\right) \tag{3.6}$$

⁶Support type (2) subsumes support type (1) as the special case ($\lambda = (1 - \sigma)/2$, $r_1^* = r_2^*$, $\Pr(p_i = \bar{p}) = 0$).

Since $\lambda > \frac{1-\sigma}{2}$, F_1 first order stochastically dominates F_2 . Because $\bar{p}_1 = \bar{p}_2 = \bar{p}$, this implies an atom at firm 1's upper bound.

Setting $F_2(\bar{p}) = 1$, we can solve for \underline{p} in terms of \bar{p} and substitute it into $F_2(p)$, which becomes

$$F_2(p) = \frac{\sigma + \lambda}{\sigma} \left(1 - \frac{\lambda}{\sigma + \lambda} \frac{\bar{p}}{p} \right)$$
(3.7)

When $\rho_2(\sigma, \lambda, c) \leq v, \ \bar{p} = \rho_2(\sigma, \lambda, c)$. Optimal search requires that Expression (3.3) holds with equality. Substituting in Equation (3.7) yields

$$\int_{\underline{p}}^{\rho_2} \frac{\sigma + \lambda}{\sigma} \left(1 - \frac{\lambda}{\sigma + \lambda} \frac{\rho_2}{p} \right) \mathrm{d}p = c \tag{3.8}$$

Finally, integrating and solving for ρ_2 , we get

$$\rho_2(\sigma,\lambda,c) = c \left[1 - \frac{\lambda}{\sigma} \ln\left(\frac{\sigma+\lambda}{\lambda}\right) \right]^{-1}$$
(3.9)

If $\rho_2(\sigma, \lambda, c) \leq v, r_2^*$ is defined by Equation (3.9). Because firms are not concerned with prices above v, if $\rho_2(\sigma, \lambda, c) > v$, we define r_2^* as positive infinity. Since $F_1(p) < F_2(p), \rho_1(\sigma, \lambda, c) > \min\{v, \rho_2(\sigma, \lambda, c)\}$, and we can define r_1^* as positive infinity.

In the equilibrium described above, all non-shoppers search their local firm and make a purchase there, whereas all shoppers purchase from the firm with the lower price. Since non-shoppers always buy from their local firm, it is more costly for firm 1 to lower its price than it is for firm 2. Firm 1 takes advantage of its location by running fewer sales and pricing higher on average.

Proposition 3.2 immediately gives rise to the following result.

Corollary 3.2. For $\lambda \geq \frac{1-\sigma}{2}$, $\rho_2(\sigma, \lambda, c)$ is decreasing in σ and increasing in λ .

Corollary 3.2 tells us that as long as $r_2^* \leq v$, the bounds of the firm price

distributions fall in the proportion of shoppers and rise as the firm with more local non-shoppers gains market power relative to the other firm.

3.4 Comparative statics

In this section we explore how changes in λ and σ affect firm price distributions in more depth. All proofs will be contained in the appendix.

3.4.1 Changes in the proportion of locals at firm 1

Proposition 3.3. For $\sigma \in (0, 1)$,

- (i) As λ increases over $\left[\frac{1-\sigma}{2}, 1-\sigma\right]$, the probability that firm 1 runs a sale decreases. Even when $\lambda = 1 \sigma$, price dispersion persists.
- (ii) Let $\frac{1-\sigma}{2} < \underline{\lambda} < \overline{\lambda} < 1 \sigma$. Then for both firms, the price distribution contitional on $\overline{\lambda}$ first order stochastically dominates the price distribution conditional on $\underline{\lambda}$.

As λ increases, the atom at $p_1 = \bar{p}$ increases in size, but equals $1 - \sigma$ when $\lambda = 1 - \sigma$. Hence, there is always price dispersion in equilibrium (there is no pure strategy equilibrium). This results because $\sigma \in (0, 1)$ and both firms run sales to attract shoppers. The second part of Proposition 3.3 says that as firm 1 gains market power relative to firm 2, not only do the bounds on firm price distributions increase (as implied by Corollary 3.2), but also both distributions shift in a first order stochastic dominant sense. This is not completely straightforward for firm 2 because as λ increases there are two countervailing forces acting on its prices. On the one hand, when firm 2 has fewer locals, it has more incentive to lower prices

to lure shoppers. On the other, because of the shift in firm 1's distribution, firm 2 no longer needs to lower prices as much to have the same probability of capturing all the shoppers as it did with a lower λ . Proposition 3.3 tells us that the latter effect dominates. The proof is included in the appendix.

3.4.2 Changes in the proportion of shoppers

When λ increases, by definition, firm one obtains a higher proportion of local nonshoppers. In contrast, when σ changes, it is not clear which firm(s) loses or gains local non-shoppers. For example, if σ increases there may be a fall in the number of local non-shoppers in firm 2 without any change in the number of non-shoppers local to firm 1. However, the fact that $\sigma + \lambda \leq 1$ imposes a constraint on how much σ can increase without affecting λ . As a result, when evaluating changes in σ , λ must be treated as a function of σ , $\varphi(\sigma)$ with derivative $d\varphi(\sigma)/d\sigma \in [-1, 0]$. $d\varphi(\sigma)/d\sigma = 0$ means that as σ increases, only firm 2 loses local non-shoppers, $d\varphi(\sigma)/d\sigma = -1$ means that as σ increases, only firm 1 loses local non shoppers, and otherwise, both firms lose local non-shoppers as σ increases.

Proposition 3.4. The probability that firm 1 runs a sale and both firm price distributions depend on σ and the size of $d\varphi(\sigma)/d\sigma = \lambda'$ as follows.

- (i) For λ' sufficiently close to zero, the atom increases in σ, and firm 1's price distribution increases in σ for lower prices, and decreases in σ for higher prices.
- (ii) For λ' sufficiently close to -1, the atom decreases in σ, and firm 1's price distribution for a lower value of σ first order stochastically dominates that for a higher value of σ.

(iii) Firm 2's price distribution for a lower value of σ first order stochastically dominates that for a higher value of σ always.

According to Proposition 3.4, as the proportion of shoppers increases, both firms have incentives to run better sales to attract the new shoppers. That is, both firm price distributions will put more mass on lower prices. However, firm 1's atom at \bar{p} may increase or decrease depending on which firm is losing more local non-shoppers. This can be interpreted respectively as a decrease or an increase in the frequency of sales run by firm 1. Suppose that that the new shoppers come primarily out of the population of non-shoppers local to firm 2. Firm 1 can compensate itself for the better sales that it runs to attract the new shoppers by pricing at \bar{p} with higher probability because it still maintains its fraction of locals relative to the entire population of consumers (λ is constant). If, instead, firm 1's local non-shoppers are the ones becoming shoppers, then firm 1 will run more sales and have higher discounts because λ is decreasing.

3.4.3 Welfare implications

The welfare implications of Proposition 3.3 are straightforward. That is, expected welfare is decreasing in λ because when λ is higher there are fewer sales and those that are run tend to be worse. On the contrary, expected welfare is increasing in σ . When λ' is sufficiently close to -1, this is clear because there are more sales and those that are run tend to be better. However, when λ' is sufficiently close to zero, the welfare implications are not obvious because, while there are fewer sales, those that are run tend to be better. To show that expected welfare is still increasing in σ in this case, we define expected welfare, W, as follows:

$$W = (v - \mathbb{E}_1[p])\lambda + (v - \mathbb{E}_2[p])(1 - \lambda)$$
(3.10)

where \mathbb{E}_i denotes the expected price under distribution F_i . Since firm 1 has a higher expected price in equilibrium, only its λ local non-shoppers are expected to purchase from it, while all other consumers are expected to buy from firm 2. It is easy to show that W increases in σ , so that the positive effect from better sales dominates the negative effect from the decline in the number of sales.

3.4.4 Limiting cases

Before concluding, we would like to explore the limiting cases when either all consumers are shoppers or all are non-shoppers. We start by looking at the case when σ approaches 1. From Corollary 3.2, we know that for sufficiently high σ , $\rho_2(\sigma, \lambda, c)$ is strictly lower than v. In addition, for any value of λ , when σ becomes large enough, $\lambda = 1 - \sigma$. Thus, the equilibrium reservation price r_2^* becomes the following expression:

$$c\left[1 + \frac{1-\sigma}{\sigma}\ln\left(1-\sigma\right)\right]^{-1} \tag{3.11}$$

As $\sigma \to 1$, Expression (3.11) approaches c and $\underline{p} \to 0$. As a consequence, Proposition 3.4 implies that as $\sigma \to 1$, the equilibrium firm price distributions collapse to a degenerate distribution at zero. Therefore, in the limit, the effects of location disappear and we are back to Stahl's (1989) result that when all consumers are shoppers, the unique Nash equilibrium is the competitive price.

The case when σ approaches 0 is not as clear cut as the previous one. The results differ depending on the value of λ . For a given value of $\lambda \in [\frac{1-\sigma}{2}, 1-\sigma)$, as $\sigma \to 0$, $\rho_2(\sigma, \lambda, c) \to \infty$, so that for sufficiently low σ , $\bar{p} = v$. Moreover, as $\sigma \to 0$, $\underline{p} \to \bar{p}$. Therefore, in the limit, when all consumers are non-shoppers, the

entire distribution collapses to v. However, when $\sigma = 0$ and $\lambda = 1$, then to the contrary, the monopolistic outcome may not occur. The results of this subsection are summarized in Proposition 3.5.

Proposition 3.5.

- (i) When $\sigma = 1$, the unique equilibrium is $p_1 = p_2 = 0$.
- (ii) When $\sigma = 0$ and $\lambda \in [0.5, 1)$, the unique equilibrium is $p_1 = p_2 = v$, $r_1^* = r_2^* = \infty$, and consumers purchase from their local firm.
- (iii) When $\sigma = 0$ and $\lambda = 1$, the set of pure strategy equilibria⁷ can be characterized as follows: $p_1 \in [0, v]$. If $p_1 \in [0, v)$, $p_2 = p_1 - c$, $r_2^* = p_1 = p_2 + c < v$. If $p_1 = v$, $p_2 \in [v - c, \infty)$, and $r_2^* = \min\{v, \infty\}$.

Part (ii) of Proposition 3.5 states that Stahl's (1989) result persists even after accounting for location asymmetries. That is, when all consumers are non-shoppers and both firms have locals, the monopolistic outcome is the unique equilibrium of the game.

However, when $\lambda = 1$, there are multiple pure strategy equilibria where firm 2 underprices firm 1 by c. In such equilibria, since non-shoppers do not search, firm 1 would like to charge v. However, since $\lambda = 1$, firm 2 makes zero profit, so it can charge any price. By charging prices lower than v - c, firm 2 increases the marginal benefit of searching, causing r_2^* to drop below v. In order to keep its local non-shoppers from searching firm 2, firm 1 has to lower its price below v. This is contrary to what happens in Proposition 3.3 where $\sigma \in (0, 1)$ and a higher λ is associated with increasing prices.

⁷In this case there is no completely mixed strategy equilibrium. Firm 1 will always play a pure strategy in equilibrium. Even though firm 2 can play a mixed strategy in equilibrium, this does not matter to consumers because they never observe its price.

3.5 Conclusion

In this paper, we have studied the consequences of introducing a location asymmetry into a duopoly version of Stahl's (1989) seminal model of sequential consumer search. Contrary to Stahl, where all consumers can sample the first price for free at any firm, non-shoppers in our model can only obtain the first price quote for free at their local firm. When firms serve different proportions of local non-shoppers, Stahl's symmetric equilibrium can no longer exist. In this case, the price distribution of the firm with more locals (and hence, greater market power) first order stochastically dominates that of the other firm and the firm with more locals no longer runs sales all the time (as in symmetric models).

We have analyzed the following comparative statics results in this equilibrium. First, as the market power of the firm with more locals grows, it runs fewer sales and tends to offer smaller discounts in the sales it does run. Second, as the proportion of shoppers in the economy rises, this firm offers greater discounts on the sales it runs. However, it may run more or fewer sales depending on which firm is losing local non-shoppers.

A natural direction for future research is to assume that non-shoppers have a cost of recalling the first price after having searched the second firm. This has not been modeled in an asymmetric framework and we are particularly interested to learn how this feature will influence non-shopper search behavior. Another possible extension is the N firm analogue of this paper. With more than two firms reservation prices are no longer stationary and all consumers must determine an optimal sampling order for firms beyond their local one.

3.6 Appendices

3.6.1 Appendix 1: Proof of Proposition 3.1

Proposition 3.1. In equilibrium, the firm supports can only take one of the four following forms:

- 1. Completely symmetric, no breaks: $\underline{p}_1 = \underline{p}_2 = \underline{p}; \ \bar{p}_1 = \bar{p}_2 = \bar{p} = \min\{v, r_1 = r_2\}.$
- 2. Single atom, no breaks: $\underline{p}_1 = \underline{p}_2 = \underline{p}$; firm *i* has an atom at $\overline{p}_1 = \overline{p}_2 = \overline{p} = \min\{v, r_j\}, r_j \leq r_i$.
- 3. Two atoms, mutual break: $\underline{p}_1 = \underline{p}_2 = \underline{p}$; firm j has an atom at $r_i < \min\{v, r_j\}$; mutual break over (r_i, p^u) for $p^u \in (r_i, \overline{p})$; $\overline{p}_1 = \overline{p}_2 = \overline{p} = \min\{v, r_j\}$, firm i has an atom at \overline{p} .
- 4. Two atoms, single break: p₁ = p₂ = p; firm j has an atom at p
 _j = r_i < min{v, r_j}; firm i has a break over (r_i, p
 _i) for p
 _i = min{v, r_j} and an atom at p
 _i.

The following claims complete the proof of Proposition 3.1.

Claim 3.1. $v \ge \max\{\bar{p}_1, \bar{p}_2\} \ge \underline{p}_1 = \underline{p}_2 = \underline{p} \ge 0.$

Proof. Let γ be the proportion of non-shoppers who do not search after observing a price of r_j at their local firm *i*. Suppose $\underline{p}_1 < \underline{p}_2 \leq v$. Firm 1's profit on $[\underline{p}_1, \underline{p}_2)$ equals

$$p_1\{\sigma + \lambda + (1 - \sigma - \lambda)[1 - F_2(r_1) + (1 - \gamma)\Pr(p_2 = r_1)]\}$$
(3.12)

which is increasing in p_1 , a contradiction. Now suppose that $\underline{p}_1 \leq v < \underline{p}_2$. Then for $p_1 \in [\underline{p}_1, v)$, firm 1's profit is given by Equation (3.12), which is increasing in p_1 , so it must be the case that $\underline{p}_1 = v$. If $\underline{p}_1 = v < \underline{p}_2$, then firm 2 makes zero profit on its support, and would increase profits by shifting mass to v. If $v < \underline{p}_1 \leq \underline{p}_2$, then both firms make zero profits and either can increase profit by shifting mass to v, so $\underline{p}_2 \leq \underline{p}_1$. By a similar argument, $\underline{p}_2 \geq \underline{p}_1$ and $v \geq \underline{p}_1 = \underline{p}_2 = \underline{p}$.

Firms will not charge prices below zero because these yield negative profit.⁸ Similarly, at prices above v firms make zero profit. As a result, all consumers in the market make a purchase.

Definition 3.1. We say that firms have a mutual atom when each firm has an atom at the same price. We say that firms have a mutual break when each firm's equilibrium support has a break over the same price interval.

Claim 3.2. There are no mutual atoms.

Proof. Let α^S be the proportion of shoppers who buy from firm 1 after having observed the same price in both firms. Let α^N be the proportion of non-shoppers who buy from their local firm after having observed the same price in both firms. Suppose that both firms have a mutual atom at p. When $p_1 = p_2 = p$, firm 1's profit is given by

$$p\{\alpha^{S}\sigma + \lambda[\mathbb{I}_{p < r_{2}} + [\gamma + \alpha^{N}(1 - \gamma)]\mathbb{I}_{p = r_{2}} + \alpha^{N}\mathbb{I}_{p > r_{2}}] + (1 - \sigma - \lambda)(1 - \alpha^{N})[(1 - \gamma)\mathbb{I}_{p = r_{1}} + \mathbb{I}_{p > r_{1}}]\}$$
(3.13)

where \mathbb{I} is an indicator function. Suppose that firm 1 sets $p_1 = p - \varepsilon$ instead of p. Then profits become

$$(p-\varepsilon)\{\sigma+\lambda+(1-\sigma-\lambda)[(1-\gamma)\mathbb{I}_{p=r_1}+\mathbb{I}_{p>r_1}]\}$$
(3.14)

⁸If p = 0, then there must be zero density at p = 0.

Expression (3.14) is larger than Expression (3.13) when

$$\varepsilon < \frac{p\{\sigma(1-\alpha^S)+\lambda(1-\alpha^N)[(1-\gamma)\mathbb{I}_{p=r_2}+\mathbb{I}_{p>r_2}]+(1-\sigma-\lambda)\alpha^N[(1-\gamma)\mathbb{I}_{p=r_1}+\mathbb{I}_{p>r_1}]\}}{\sigma+\lambda+(1-\sigma-\lambda)[(1-\gamma)\mathbb{I}_{p=r_1}+\mathbb{I}_{p>r_1}]}$$

Suppose firm 2 chooses a price other than p. Lowering the price charged never reduces the number of sales, so the loss to firm 1 from lowering the price by ε is at most ε . However, when p is charged with positive probability, lowering the price by ε will with positive probability lead to a gain and with complementary probability, at worst lead to a loss of ε . Therefore, by shifting its atom at p to $p - \varepsilon$ for sufficiently small ε , firm 1 increases its expected profit, a contradiction. By a similar argument, firm 2 will want to undercut a mutual atom for $\lambda \neq 1 - \sigma$.

For the case $1 - \alpha^S = \alpha^N = \lambda = 0$, firm 1 does not have a profitable deviation, but firm 2 does.

Claim 3.3. The only possible breaks in the equilibrium supports are:

- (i) if $\bar{p}_i < \bar{p}_j$ there is a break at $(\bar{p}_i, \bar{p}_j) \in S_j$
- (ii) if $r = r_i = r_j < \bar{p}_i = \bar{p}_j$ there may be a mutual break with lower bound r, and
- (iii) if $r_i \neq r_j$ and firm i has an atom at r_j , there may be a mutual break with lower bound r_j .

Proof. Let S_1 and S_2 denote the equilibrium supports for firms 1 and 2 respectively. Let $\hat{p} = \inf(S_1 \cap S_2)$ and $\hat{\hat{p}} = \sup(S_1 \cap S_2)$. Define $H = (p^d, p^u) \in \operatorname{int}(S_1 \cap S_2)$.

Suppose first, without loss of generality, that in equilibrium, firm 2 has no support over H, but that firm 1 does. Firm 1's expected profit at $p_1 \in H$ is

$$p_{1} \{ \sigma[1 - F_{2}(p_{1})] + \lambda \{ \mathbb{I}_{p_{1} < r_{2}} + [\gamma + (1 - \gamma)[1 - F_{2}(p_{1})]] \mathbb{I}_{p_{1} = r_{2}} + [1 - F_{2}(p_{1})] \mathbb{I}_{p_{1} > r_{2}} \} + (1 - \sigma - \lambda) \{ [1 - F_{2}(r_{1}) + (1 - \gamma) \Pr(p_{2} = r_{1})] \mathbb{I}_{p_{1} < r_{1}} + [1 - F_{2}(r_{1})] \mathbb{I}_{p_{1} = r_{1}} + [1 - F_{2}(p_{1})] \mathbb{I}_{p_{1} > r_{1}} \} \}$$

$$(3.15)$$

As firm 1 raises p_1 along H, its expected profit is increasing since $F_2(p_1)$ is constant along H (and equal to $F_2(r_1)$ if $r_1 \in H$). If $r_2 \notin H$, then firm 1 could increase profits by shifting all mass in H slightly below p^u (or to p^u if firm 2 doesn't have an atom there), a contradiction. If $r_2 \in H$, then firm 1 can increase profits by shifting all mass in (p^d, r_2) to slightly below r_2 , and all mass in (r_2, p^u) either to slightly below r_2 or to p^u , again contradicting the equilibrium. A similar argument applies when firm 1 has no support over H, but firm 2 does. This tells us that any breaks in $S_1 \cap S_2$ are mutual.

Now suppose that neither firm randomizes over H in equilibrium. Suppose first that $p^d \neq r_1$, $p^d \neq r_2$ and that neither firm has an atom at p^d . Then either firm 1 has a strictly higher expected profit at p^u (or slightly below r_2 if $r_2 \in H$) than at p^d , or firm 2 has a strictly higher expected profit at p^u (or slightly below r_1 if $r_1 \in H$) than at p^d , or both, if neither firm has an atom at p^u , contradicting the equilibrium.

Suppose that firm *i* has an atom at $p^d \neq r_j$. Since there are no mutual atoms, firm *i* could increase profits by shifting its atom to p^u (or slightly below p^u if firm *j* has an atom there, or slightly below r_j if $r_j \in H$).

If $p^d = r_j \neq r_i$ and firm *i* has no atom at p^d , firm *j*'s expected profit will be strictly higher at p^u (or slightly below p^u if firm *i* has an atom there, or to slightly below r_i if $r_i \in H$) than at p^d . But if firm *i* does have an atom at p^d , then it is possible that profits are the same at p^d and p^u for each firm. If $\gamma \neq 1$, firm *i* can profitably deviate by shifting its atom slightly below p^d . In doing so, it retains $1 - \gamma$ non-shoppers who search after observing a price r_j and have a positive probability of purchasing from firm *j*. However, if $\gamma = 1$, neither firm has a profitable deviation. This may also be the case if, $p^d = r_2 = r_1$.

By Claim 3.1, we know that both S_1 and S_2 have the same lower bound \underline{p} , so $S_1 \Delta S_2 \in (\min\{\bar{p}_1, \bar{p}_2\}, \max\{\bar{p}_1, \bar{p}_2\}]$. Suppose, without loss of generality, that $\bar{p}_1 > \bar{p}_2$. At $p_1 \in (\bar{p}_2, \bar{p}_1]$, firm 1's expected profit is $p_1 \lambda(\mathbb{I}_{p_1 < r_2} + \gamma \mathbb{I}_{p_1 = r_2})$. If $\bar{p}_1 > r_2$, then firm 1 can increase profits by shifting mass in $(r_2, \bar{p}_1]$ to r_2 or slightly below it if $\gamma = 0$. If $r_2 \ge \bar{p}_1$, then profits are strictly increasing in $p_1 \in (\bar{p}_2, \bar{p}_1)$, so firm 1 could increase profits by shifting mass in $(\bar{p}_2, \bar{p}_1]$ to $\min\{r_2, v\} - \varepsilon$ for $\varepsilon > 0$ sufficiently small. As a result, $S_1 \Delta S_2 = \{\min\{v, r_2\}\}$. If firm 2 has no atom at \bar{p}_2 , firm 1's expected profit at \bar{p}_1 is $\bar{p}_1 \lambda$, strictly higher than its expected profit of $\bar{p}_2 \lambda$ at \bar{p}_2 , a contradiction. If firm 2 has an atom at $\bar{p}_2 \neq r_1$, since there are no mutual atoms, firm 2 can profitably shift the atom to slightly below \bar{p}_1 (or slightly below r_1 if $r_1 \in (\bar{p}_2, \bar{p}_1]$). However, if $\gamma = 1$ and firm 2 has an atom at $\bar{p}_2 = r_1$, $\mathbb{E}\Pi_1(\bar{p}_1, F_2(\bar{p}_1)) = \mathbb{E}\Pi_1(\bar{p}_2, F_2(\bar{p}_2))$, and $F_1(r_1)$ is large enough, then neither firm has a profitable deviation. A similar argument applies when $\bar{p}_2 > \bar{p}_1$.

Corollary 3.3. The equilibrium supports are the same except if $\bar{p}_i = r_j < \bar{p}_j = \min\{r_i, v\}$.

Claim 3.4. Firm *i* does not have an atom in the lower bound or the interior of firm *j*'s equilibrium support, except possibly at r_j .

Proof. Suppose without loss of generality that firm 2 has an atom at $p \in S_1 \setminus \{\bar{p}_1\}$, and suppose that $p \neq r_1$. Firm 1's expected profit at $p - \varepsilon$ when firm 2 charges pis given by Expression (3.14), whereas its expected profit at $p + \varepsilon$ is

$$(p+\varepsilon)\lambda(\mathbb{I}_{p+\varepsilon< r_2} + \gamma \mathbb{I}_{p+\varepsilon=r_2})$$
(3.16)

Expression (3.16) is smaller than Expression (3.14) for

$$\varepsilon \ < \ \frac{p \ \{\sigma + \lambda[(1-\gamma)\mathbb{I}_{p+\varepsilon=r_2} + \mathbb{I}_{p+\varepsilon>r_2}] + (1-\sigma-\lambda)[(1-\gamma)\mathbb{I}_{p=r_1} + \mathbb{I}_{p>r_1}]\}}{\sigma + \lambda[1 + \mathbb{I}_{p+\varepsilonr_1}]}.$$

Firm 1 can increase expected profits by shifting mass from $(p_2 - \varepsilon, p_2 + \varepsilon]$ to $p_2 - \varepsilon$ for the following reason. For any price that firm 2 charges, shifting mass to $p - \varepsilon$ never reduces the number of sales for firm 1, so it loses at most 2ε . However, when p is charged with positive probability, lowering the price by 2ε or less will, with positive probability, lead to a gain, and with complementary probability, at worst, lead to a loss of 2ε . Therefore, by shifting its mass between p and $p + \varepsilon$ to $p - \varepsilon$ for sufficiently small ε , firm 1 increases its expected profit, a contradiction. \Box

Claim 3.5. If $\bar{p}_1 = \bar{p}_2 = \bar{p}$ then either

- (i) $\bar{p} = \min\{v, r_1, r_2\}$, the supports have no breaks, and at most one firm can have an atom at \bar{p} , or
- (ii) $\bar{p} = \min\{v, \max\{r_1, r_2\}\}$, there is a mutual break above $\min\{r_1, r_2\} < \bar{p}$, firm i has an atom at r_j , and firm j has an atom at \bar{p} .

Proof. Suppose that $\bar{p}_1 = \bar{p}_2 = \bar{p}$ and neither firm has an atom at \bar{p} . From Claims 3.1 and 3.4 we know that $\underline{p} < \bar{p} \le v$. Suppose $\bar{p} < \min\{v, r_2\}$. At \bar{p} , firm 1 expects profit of $\bar{p}\lambda$. For $\lambda \neq 0$, by raising its price to $\min\{v, r_2\} - \varepsilon$, firm 1 expects to gain $[\min\{v, r_2\} - \varepsilon - \bar{p}]\lambda > 0$ for sufficiently small $\varepsilon > 0$, a contradiction. Suppose instead $\bar{p} > \min\{v, r_2\}$. But then at \bar{p} firm 1 expects no profit, a contradiction, so $\bar{p} = \min\{v, r_2\}$. If $\lambda = 0$, firm 1 expects no profit at \bar{p} unless either $\bar{p}_1 < \bar{p}_2$ or firm 2 has an atom at \bar{p} , a contradiction. By a similar argument, $\bar{p} = \min\{v, r_1\}$, so $\bar{p} = \min\{v, r_1, r_2\}$. From Claim 3.2, we know that at most one firm can have an atom at \bar{p} , say firm j. If $\gamma = 1$ or $v < r_i$, then following the argument in the paragraph above, $\bar{p} = \min\{v, r_i\}$. Otherwise, firm j cannot have an atom at \bar{p} (using similar reasoning to that in the proof of Claim 3.3). Moreover, if $r_j \ge r_i$, then $\bar{p} = \min\{v, r_1, r_2\}$ and from Claim 3.3, we know that the firm supports have no breaks. Conversely, suppose $r_j < r_i$ (and therefore $r_j < v$). Without loss of generality, let i = 1. From Claim 3.4 we know that firm 2 cannot have an atom at r_2 . At r_2 , firm 1 expects profit of

$$r_{2}\{[\sigma + \lambda(1 - \gamma)][1 - F_{2}(r_{2})] + \lambda\gamma\}$$
(3.17)

At $p_1 \in (r_2, \bar{p})$, firm 1 expects profit of

$$p_1(\sigma + \lambda)[1 - F_2(p_1)]$$
 (3.18)

But since $p_1 \in (r_2, \bar{p})$, by definition, $0 < F_2(r_2) \le F_2(p_1)$, so for a small enough p_1 , Expression (3.17) will be strictly greater than Expression (3.18) as long as $\gamma > 0$. Therefore, r_2 must be the lower bound for a break in S_1 , so we must be in case (iii) of Claim 3.3. The second to last paragraph in the proof of Claim 3.3 implies that this equilibrium only exists for $\gamma = 1$.

Notice that Claim 3.5 rules out case (ii) in Claim 3.3.

3.6.2 Appendix B: Proof of Proposition 3.2 (uniqueness)

Proposition 3.2. There exists a unique Sequential Equilibrium where both firms have supports $[\underline{p}, \overline{p}]$, where $\overline{p} = \min\{v, r_2^*\}$ and $\underline{p} = \frac{\lambda}{\lambda + \sigma}\overline{p}$, and r_1^* and r_2^* are the equilibrium reservation prices for non-shoppers local to firm 2 and firm 1 respectively. $r_1^* = \infty$,

$$r_{2}^{*} = \begin{cases} \rho_{2}(\sigma, \lambda, c) = c \left[1 - \frac{\lambda}{\sigma} \ln\left(\frac{\sigma + \lambda}{\lambda}\right)\right]^{-1} & if \ \rho_{2}(\sigma, \lambda, c) \leq v \\ \infty & otherwise \end{cases}$$

Firm 1 distributes prices according to

$$F_1(p) = \begin{cases} \frac{1-\lambda}{\sigma} \left[1 - \underline{p}/p \right] & \underline{p} \le p < \overline{p} \\ 1 & p = \overline{p} \end{cases}$$

with $\Pr[p_1 = \bar{p}] = \frac{2\lambda + \sigma - 1}{\sigma + \lambda}$, and firm 2 distributes prices according to $F_2(p) = \frac{\sigma + \lambda}{\sigma} \left[1 - \underline{p}/p\right]$.

Proof. From the proof of Proposition 3.2, we know that F_1 and F_2 are the only possible equilibrium distributions when the equilibrium support set is represented by type (1) or (2) outlined in the body of the paper. It remains to show that there do not exist any probability distribution functions F_1 and F_2 that satisfy the conditions necessary for equilibrium with supports of type (3) or (4). We will sketch the proof for support type (4) when $\lambda > (1 - \sigma)/2$. For a complete proof, contact the authors.

 $F_1(p)$ and $F_2(p)$ are represented by Equation (3.6) and Equation (3.5) respectively over $[\underline{p}, \overline{p}_1 = r_2^*)$. Note that, $\lambda > (1 - \sigma)/2 \Leftrightarrow F_1(p) < F_2(p)$, so $\overline{p}_1 = r_2^* < \overline{p}_2 = \min\{v, r_1^*\}$. A complete solution to this equilibrium requires the following set of equations to hold.

$$\mathbb{E}\Pi_{1}(\underline{p}) = \mathbb{E}\Pi_{1}(p_{1}, F_{2}(p_{1}))$$

$$\Leftrightarrow (\sigma + \lambda)\underline{p} = \{\sigma[1 - F_{2}(p_{1})] + \lambda\}p_{1}$$

$$\mathbb{E}\Pi_{1}(\underline{p}) = \mathbb{E}\Pi_{1}(r_{2}^{*}, F_{2}(r_{2}^{*}))$$

$$\Leftrightarrow (\sigma + \lambda)\underline{p} = [\sigma \operatorname{Pr}(p_{2} = \bar{p}_{2}) + \lambda]r_{2}^{*}$$

$$(3.19)$$

$$(3.20)$$

$$\mathbb{E}\Pi_2(\underline{p}) = \mathbb{E}\Pi_2(p_2, F_1(p_2))$$

$$\Leftrightarrow (1-\lambda)\underline{p} = \{\sigma[1-F_1(p_2)] + (1-\sigma-\lambda)\}p_2$$
(3.21)

$$\mathbb{E}\Pi_2(\underline{p}) = \mathbb{E}\Pi_2(\overline{p}_2)
\Leftrightarrow (1-\lambda)\underline{p} = (1-\sigma-\lambda)\overline{p}_2$$
(3.22)

$$\int_{\underline{p}}^{\rho_2} F_1(p) dp + (\rho_1 - \rho_2) = c$$
(3.23)

$$\int_{\underline{p}}^{\rho_2} F_2(p) \mathrm{d}p = c \tag{3.24}$$

$$\mathbb{E}\Pi_1(r_2^*, F_2(r_2^*)) > \mathbb{E}\Pi_1(\bar{p}_2 - \varepsilon, F_2(\bar{p}_2 - \varepsilon)) \ \forall \varepsilon \in (0, \bar{p}_2 - r_2^*)$$

$$\Leftrightarrow [\sigma \Pr(p_2 = \bar{p}_2) + \lambda] r_2^* \ge \bar{p}_2 \Pr(p_2 = \bar{p}_2)(\sigma + \lambda)$$
(3.25)

$$\Pr(p_1 = \bar{p}_1^*) = 1 - \lim_{\varepsilon \to 0^-} F_1(\bar{p}_1 - \varepsilon) \in (0, 1)$$
(3.26)

$$\Pr(p_2 = \bar{p}_2) = 1 - \lim_{\varepsilon \to 0^-} F_2(\bar{p}_2 - \varepsilon) \in (0, 1)$$
(3.27)

We use the following procedure to attempt to find an equilibrium. First, we use Equation (3.19) and Equation (3.21) to solve for $F_2(p)$ and $F_1(p)$ respectively, in terms of \underline{p} . Plugging $F_2(p)$ into Equation (3.24) and using Equation (3.20) to solve for \underline{p} we obtain ρ_2 in terms of $\Pr(p_2 = \overline{p}_2)$. Plugging $F_1(p)$ into Equation (3.26) yields $\Pr(p_1 = \overline{p}_1)$ in terms of $\Pr(p_2 = \overline{p}_2)$. Rewriting $F_1(p)$ in terms of $\Pr(p_2 = \overline{p}_2)$ and plugging into Equation (3.23) yields ρ_1 in terms of $\Pr(p_2 = \overline{p}_2)$. Finally, using Equation (3.22) to solve for \underline{p} and setting this equal to the solution obtained from Equation (3.20) we can rewrite r_1 as an alternate function of $\Pr(p_2 = \overline{p}_2)$. Setting the two expressions for ρ_1 equal to each other, we can now solve for $\Pr(p_2 = \overline{p}_2)$ in terms of the exogenous parameters. We can then use this to see if Inequality (3.25) holds. The solution to $\Pr(p_2 = \overline{p}_2)$ is an implicit function. A numerical analysis shows us that there is no solution in the interval [0, 1] (except when $\lambda = (1 - \sigma)/2$ and $\Pr(p_2 = \bar{p}_2) = \Pr(p_1 = \bar{p}_1) = 0$).

Corollary 3.2. For $\lambda \geq \frac{1-\sigma}{2}$, $\rho_2(\sigma, \lambda, c)$ is decreasing in σ and increasing in λ .

Proof.

$$\frac{\partial \rho_2}{\partial \lambda} = -\frac{c(\ln \frac{\lambda}{\sigma+\lambda} + \frac{\sigma}{\sigma+\lambda})}{\sigma(1 + \frac{\lambda}{\sigma} \ln \frac{\lambda}{\sigma+\lambda})} > 0$$

Similarly,

$$\frac{\partial \rho_2}{\partial \sigma} = -\frac{c[\lambda' - \frac{\lambda(1+\lambda')}{\sigma+\lambda} - (\lambda' - \frac{\lambda}{\sigma})\ln\frac{\sigma+\lambda}{\lambda}]}{\sigma(1 - \frac{\lambda}{\sigma}\ln\frac{\sigma+\lambda}{\lambda})^2} < 0$$

Where λ' is defined as in Proposition 3.4.

3.6.3 Appendix C: Proofs of Propositions 3.3, 3.4 and 3.5

Proposition 3.3. For $\sigma \in (0, 1)$,

- (i) As λ increases over $\left[\frac{1-\sigma}{2}, 1-\sigma\right]$, the probability that firm 1 runs a sale decreases. Even when $\lambda = 1 \sigma$, price dispersion persists.
- (ii) Let $\frac{1-\sigma}{2} < \underline{\lambda} < \overline{\lambda} < 1 \sigma$. Then for both firms, the price distribution contitional on $\overline{\lambda}$ first order stochastically dominates the price distribution conditional on $\underline{\lambda}$.

Proof.

Part (i):

$$\frac{\partial \Pr(p_1 = \bar{p})}{\partial \lambda} = \frac{\partial \left(\frac{2\lambda + \sigma - 1}{\sigma + \lambda}\right)}{\partial \lambda} = \frac{1 + \sigma}{(\sigma + \lambda)^2} > 0$$

Moreover, if $\lambda = 1 - \sigma$, then $Pr(p_1 = \bar{p}) = 1 - \sigma > 0$. Part (ii): For F_1 : if $v < \rho_2$,

$$\frac{\partial F_1(p)}{\partial \lambda} = -\frac{1}{\sigma} \left\{ \left[1 - \frac{\lambda}{(\sigma + \lambda)} \frac{v}{p} \right] + \frac{(1 - \lambda)\sigma}{(\sigma + \lambda)^2} \frac{v}{p} \right\}$$

If $v \ge \rho_2$,

$$\frac{\partial F_1(p)}{\partial \lambda} = -\frac{1}{\sigma} \left\{ \left[1 - \frac{\lambda}{(\sigma+\lambda)} \frac{\rho_2}{p} \right] + \frac{1-\lambda}{\sigma+\lambda} \left[\frac{\sigma}{(\sigma+\lambda)} \frac{\rho_2}{p} + \frac{\lambda}{p} \frac{\partial \rho_2}{\partial \lambda} \right] \right\}$$

The second term inside the curly brackets in each of the two equations above is clearly positive. Given that $\bar{p}/\underline{p} = (\sigma + \lambda)/\lambda$, the first term is minimized at \underline{p} and equal to zero there.

For F_2 : if $v < \rho_2$,

$$\frac{\partial F_2(p)}{\partial \lambda} = -\frac{1}{\sigma} \left(1 - \frac{v}{p} \right) \le 0$$

If $v \ge \rho_2$,

$$\frac{\partial F_2(p)}{\partial \lambda} = -\frac{1}{\sigma} \left(1 - \frac{\rho_2}{p} - \frac{\lambda}{p} \frac{\partial \rho_2}{\partial \lambda} \right) \le 0 \qquad \Box$$

Proposition 3.4. The probability that firm 1 runs a sale and both firm price distributions depend on σ and the size of $d\varphi(\sigma)/d\sigma = \lambda'$ as follows.

- (i) For λ' sufficiently close to zero, the atom increases in σ, and firm 1's price distribution increases in σ for lower prices, and decreases in σ for higher prices.
- (ii) For λ' sufficiently close to -1, the atom decreases in σ, and firm 1's price distribution for a lower value of σ first order stochastically dominates that for a higher value of σ.
- (iii) Firm 2's price distribution for a lower value of σ first order stochastically dominates that for a higher value of σ always.

Proof. Let $d\varphi(\sigma)/d\sigma = \lambda'$.

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}\operatorname{Pr}(p_1 = \bar{p})}{\mathrm{d}\sigma} = \frac{\mathrm{d}\left(\frac{2\lambda + \sigma - 1}{\sigma + \lambda}\right)}{\mathrm{d}\sigma}$$
$$= \frac{\lambda'(1 - \sigma) + (1 - \lambda)}{(\sigma + \lambda)^2}$$

Since this is a strictly increasing function of λ' and is positive when $\lambda' = 0$ but negative when $\lambda' = -1$, $d \Pr(p_1 = \bar{p})/d\sigma$ is non-monotonic in σ .

For F_1 : if $v < \rho_2$,

$$\frac{\partial F_1(p)}{\partial \sigma} = -\frac{1}{\sigma} \left(\lambda' + \frac{1-\lambda}{\sigma} \right) \left[1 - \frac{\lambda}{(\sigma+\lambda)} \frac{v}{p} \right] - \frac{1-\lambda}{\sigma(\sigma+\lambda)} \frac{v}{p} \left[\lambda' - \frac{\lambda(1+\lambda')}{\sigma+\lambda} \right]$$

If $v \ge \rho_2$,

$$\frac{\partial F_1(p)}{\partial \sigma} = -\frac{1}{\sigma} \left(\lambda' + \frac{1-\lambda}{\sigma} \right) \left[1 - \frac{\lambda}{(\sigma+\lambda)} \frac{\rho_2}{p} \right] \\ - \frac{(1-\lambda)}{\sigma(\sigma+\lambda)} \left\{ \left[\lambda' - \frac{\lambda(1+\lambda')}{\sigma+\lambda} \right] \frac{\rho_2}{p} + \frac{\lambda}{p} \frac{\partial \rho_2}{\partial \sigma} \right\}$$

When $\lambda' = -1$, both of these expressions are positive. Likewise, when $\lambda' = 0$, for p sufficiently low. However, when p is sufficiently high, both of these expressions become negative.

For
$$F_2$$
: if $v < \rho_2$,

$$\frac{\partial F_2(p)}{\partial \sigma} = \frac{\lambda' \sigma - \lambda}{\sigma} \left[\frac{1}{\sigma} \left(1 - \frac{v}{p} \frac{\lambda}{\sigma + \lambda} \right) - \frac{1}{p} \frac{1}{\sigma + \lambda} \right] > 0$$
If $v \ge \rho_2$,

$$\frac{\partial F_2(p)}{\partial \sigma} = \frac{1}{\sigma} \left[\left(\lambda' - \frac{\lambda}{\sigma} \right) \left(1 - \frac{\rho_2}{p} \frac{b}{\sigma + \lambda} \right) - \frac{1}{p} \left(\frac{\lambda' \sigma - \lambda}{\sigma + \lambda} + \lambda \frac{\partial \rho_2}{\partial \sigma} \right) \right] > 0$$

Proposition 3.5.

(i) When $\sigma = 1$, the unique equilibrium is $p_1 = p_2 = 0$.

- (ii) When $\sigma = 0$ and $\lambda \in [0.5, 1)$, the unique equilibrium is $p_1 = p_2 = v$, $r_1^* = r_2^* = \infty$, and consumers purchase from their local firm.
- (iii) When $\sigma = 0$ and $\lambda = 1$, the set of pure strategy equilibria can be characterized as follows: $p_1 \in [0, v]$. If $p_1 \in [0, v)$, $p_2 = p_1 - c$, $r_2^* = p_1 = p_2 + c < v$. If $p_1 = v$, $p_2 \in [v - c, \infty)$, and $r_2^* = \min\{v, \infty\}$.

Proof.

Case (i) follows from the standard Bertrand argument.

Case (ii): Claim 3.1 of Proposition 3.1 still holds, so the lower bound for both firms has to be the same. However, from Equation 3.4, we know that the firm distributions must be degenerate. So it must be the case that $p_1 = p_2 = p$. Suppose p = v. Given consumer (correct) beliefs, $\rho_1 = \rho_2 = \rho = c + v > v$, so the reservation price is $r^* = \infty$, which implies that consumers never search. Consider any other price p < v. Then $\rho = c + p$ and both firms can profitably deviate to $\min\{v, p + c\}$.

Case (iii): We restrict attention to pure strategy equilibria (see footnote 5). Consider the strategies $p_1 \in [0, v)$ and $p_2 = p_1 - c$. Given consumer (correct) beliefs, $\rho_2^* = p_1 = p_2 + c < v$, so $r_2^* = \rho_2$. Following the same reasoning as in Corollary 3.1, γ must equal to 1, so consumers never search in equilibrium. Consider any $p_2 > p_1 - c$. Then $p_1 < \rho_2 = p_2 + c$ and firm 1 can profitably deviate to $p_2 + c$. Now suppose that $p_2 < p_1 - c$. But then $p_1 > \rho_2$ so all consumers leave firm 1 and never come back. Thus, firm 1 can profitably deviate to $p_2 + c$. Finally, when $p_1 = v$, firm 2 may charge any price $p_2 > p_1 - c$. Given consumer (correct) beliefs, $r_2^* = \min\{v, \infty\}$ so firm 1 has no incentive to deviate.

Chapter 4

The Bunny or the Battery: Advertising to Publicize the Brand or the Good

4.1 Introduction

According to Advertising Age's annual assessment of advertising, total spending on advertising in the United States in 2009 was approximately 250 billion, almost two percent of GDP. Much of this expenditure corresponds to firms' investment in advertising.¹ The economics literature focuses on three functions of firm advertising: altering consumer preferences (Braithwaite, 1928; Kaldor, 1950), increasing consumer information about firms and their goods (Stigler, 1961; Telser, 1964; Butters, 1977; Grossman and Shapiro, 1984; Robert and Stahl, 1993), and augmenting the utility of consuming a particular good (Stigler and Becker, 1977;

¹Ad Spending by Medium and Sector. The 2011 Entertainment, Media and Advertising Market Research Handbook, 225-227.

Becker and Murphy, 1993).² Marketing studies of advertising suggest that another important goal of advertising is to publicize – to get noticed and remembered by consumers (Miller and Berry, 1998; Bullmore, 1999; Ehrenberg et al., 2002; Till and Baack, 2005). For example, many commercials seek to amuse at the potential expense of lost message content (Weinberger and Gulas, 1992; Weinberger et al., 1995; Krishnan and Chakravarti, 2003; Cline and Kellaris, 2007; Hansen et al., 2009). Moreover, in many advertising situations (e.g., outdoor ads, magazine ads, product placements, etc.), the exposure to an ad may be so ephemeral that it is difficult to convey much beyond publicizing a product or a brand (Taylor et al., 2006; van Meurs and Aristoff, 2009; Pieters and Wedel, 2004; Karniouchina, 2011). In this paper, we seek to establish a theoretical model of advertising as a form of publicity and to determine its effects on economic outcomes.

Since most modern advertising occurs in the midst of multi firm competition, if we are to think of advertisements as a means to reinforce a product or brand in consumer memory, it is important to consider the effects of rival ads on memory as it pertains to purchasing decisions. Experimental evidence suggests that in the face of myriad ads from different firms (Kent, 1993; Kent and Allen, 1993), consumers are likely to get confused about which brand a particular ad refers to. This occurs because there is typically a lag between consumers' exposure to advertising and their decision to purchase the advertised good (Keller, 1987) and is accentuated when consumers review similar ads with a focus on the entertainment value of each ad rather than with an intention of purchasing what is advertised (Burke and Srull, 1988) and when consumers view ads for unfamiliar brands (Kent and Allen, 1994; Kumar and Krishnan, 2004). In a particularly well known instance of brand

²See Bagwell (2007) for an extensive overview of advertising.

confusion, viewers of the Energizer Bunny ad mistook it for promoting Duracell batteries (Lipman, 1990). Thus, a consumer may observe an ad by Seller A and be induced to purchase from Seller B. Another instance when this occurs is when the innovator firm which introduces a new product becomes eponymous for the product itself. For instance, for years, purchasers of photocopy machines referred to them as Xeroxes regardless of the brand. Therefore, advertising can function as a public good. This quality is not necessarily bad for firms as long as brand confusion is not unidirectional and all ads still function to expand the market for the advertised good.

However, firms can develop advertising strategies that are better "branded" (Unnava and Burnkrant, 1991; Law, 2002; Till and Baack, 2005). To understand the effects of successful brand advertising, we first consider how consumers in the market decide which brand to buy. Building on research in psychology, experimental studies of consumers posit that once the consumer decides to buy the product, he considers his list of viable brand alternatives, referred to as his consideration set (Miller and Berry, 1998; and Romaniuk and Sharp, 2004). After evoking a certain number of brands in his consideration set, he evaluates other attributes such as price, and then makes his decision of which brand to buy. Bullmore (1999) succinctly summarizes this decision process: "Most of us have clusters of brands which we find perfectly satisfactory. We will allocate share of choice within this repertoire according to chance, promotions, advertising, availability, price, impulse or recommendation. Brands may move in or out of that repertoire, but only infrequently." For example, a consumer shopping for toothpaste at the supermarket has an idea of which brands he is willing to buy even before stepping into the toothpaste aisle. He then compares the prices of the first couple of brands that come into his mind and buys the cheapest. Alternatively, a consumer who is considering buying a car chooses to visit a subset of local car dealerships. After looking at the different makes, he purchases the one with the best gas mileage. As such, firms find it crucial to be on top of consumers' minds. By promoting the brand, firms attempt to achieve a prominent position in the consumer consideration set.

We have identified two qualities of advertising publicity: a public good quality and a branding quality. We define the public good quality as *ad breadth*. Ads with greater breadth capture consumers' attention in such a way that they are more likely to enter the market, but they do not assure a firm that convinces an additional consumer to enter the market that the consumer will make a purchase from that firm. To paraphrase, in our paper, an ad with greater breadth directly enhances promotion of a good, but only indirectly benefits the individual brand. On the other hand, the branding quality, which we refer to as *brand salience*, increases the probability that when a consumer goes to make a purchase, he will evoke that brand out of his consideration set.

This paper sets up two theoretical models of advertising as a form of publicity, one to investigate the effects of ad breadth and another to analyze the effects of brand salience on economic outcomes. We find that in equilibrium, the level of ad breadth does not depend on price. Intuitively, this occurs because while greater breadth increases the number of consumers purchasing a product, it does not improve a firm's chances of making a sale to any particular consumer. Therefore, firms continue to compete on price with the same intensity regardless of the number of consumers.

The relationship between brand salience and price is substantially more complicated. If salient advertising is either sufficiently expensive or sufficiently cheap, all firms either forego or engage in advertising, respectively. In both cases, the equilibrium price distributions are identical and both firms have an equal probability of being evoked. This means that profit is strictly lower in the low cost case, making advertising wasteful. The effect of salient advertising is lost because both firms advertise with equal intensity. Intermediate levels of advertising cost lead to a mixed strategy equilibrium in advertising. Expected prices are higher in this equilibrium because, unlike in the pure strategy cases, where advertising is ineffective, firms can successfully use advertising to get consumers to pay attention to their brand, dampening the effectiveness of having a lower price.

Price dispersion is a consequence of our setup because firms know that some consumers who have evoked them will also evoke rival brands, and they wish to remain competitive over such consumers. As in Burdett and Judd's (1983) noisy sequential search framework, price dispersion occurs because every consumer has a positive probability of evoking one or more firms. However, in this paper, the distribution is endogenously determined by advertising.³ A consumer who enters the market for a good is aware of all potential competitors in that market, but he only compares the prices of brands he has evoked.⁴ In fact, as we discuss later, our model is robust to various forms of consumer heterogeneity as long as there exists a positive mass of consumers with a finite number of evocations.

The remainder of this paper is organized as follows. Section 4.2 sets up the

³This model differs from models of informative advertising with price dispersion (e.g., Butters, 1977; Robert and Stahl, 1993) where consumers cannot purchase from a particular firm without either obtaining a price ad from that firm or having paid a cost to search that firm.

⁴This contrasts both Chioveanu's (2008) model of persuasive advertising, where all consumers choose the lowest priced good unless they are "convinced" by advertising to become loyal to a certain brand and the framework of Haan and Moraga-Gonzlez (2009) where consumers are more likely to search firms with more salient advertising, but where search is required before a firm is considered.

model of breadth and analyzes its equilibrium and comparative statics. Section 4.3 does the same for salience. Section 4.4 discusses and Section 4.5 concludes. Section 4.6 contains supplementary formal proofs.

4.2 Model of Breadth

There are $n \ge 2$ identical firms that compete to sell a homogeneous good. Each firm pays a constant marginal cost of c to produce the good. Firm i makes a twofold decision: it sets its price, p_i and determines its level of ad breadth, $a_i^b \in \mathbb{R}_+$. For the remainder of the section, we treat the words breadth and advertising synonymously. The cost of advertising is given by $A(a_i^b)$, which is increasing and strictly convex. We assume there is no cost of no advertising: A(0) = 0.

On the other side of the market, there is a mass of identical consumers with valuation v > c for the good. Consumers cannot purchase the product without remembering an ad from at least one firm. We can think of ads in this model as reminding consumers that they want the product being advertised, or, in the extreme case, as informing them that it exists. A consumer who remembers an ad enters the market and evokes one or two firms from his consideration set (which, for simplicity, is the set of all firms). Note that ads are remembered while firms are evoked. If only one firm is evoked, the consumer purchases from that firm. If two different firms are evoked, the consumer chooses the firm offering the lowest price. If both firms have the same price, each of these firms has an equal probability of being chosen.

The number of consumers who remember at least one ad is given by $r(\sum_{i=1}^{n} a_i^b)$, which is increasing and strictly concave in a_i^b for all *i*. There is no market for the good when no firm advertises: r(0) = 0. The probability that a consumer evokes firm *i* from his consideration set is σ_i . Consumers make two evocations with replacement (thus, the probability that a consumer evokes the same firm *i* twice is σ_i^2). In this framework, advertising increases the number of consumers in the market, $r(\sum_{i=1}^n a_i^b)$, but does not help any individual firm distinguish itself from its rivals.

Firms and consumers play the following game. First, the *n* firms in the market simultaneously choose prices and the level of advertising. Then, consumers in the market observe the prices of the firms they evoke and make a purchase decision. A pricing strategy for firm *i* is a price distribution F_i , where $F_i(p)$ denotes the probability that firm *i* offers a price smaller than or equal to *p*. An advertising strategy for firm *i* is a correspondence a_i^b defined over the support of F_i , where $a_i^b(p)$ denotes the level(s) of ad breadth at price *p*.

4.2.1 Equilibrium Analysis

We restrict attention to the symmetric equilibrium, where $\sigma_i = \frac{1}{n}$, $a_i^b = a^b$ and prices are distributed according to $F_i(p_i) = F(p)$ over some interval $[\underline{p}, \overline{p}]$ for all *i*. At each price $p \in [\underline{p}, \overline{p}]$, the optimal level of advertising is unique. This follows directly by strict concavity of *r* and strict convexity of *A*. Therefore, in equilibrium, a^b is a surjective function of *p*. Before we derive the equilibrium of this game, we make two restrictions on the equilibrium support.

Claim 4.1. There are no atoms in the equilibrium price distribution.

Claim 4.2. The upper bound of the equilibrium firm price distribution is v.

Claim 4.1 follows by a standard atom undercutting argument. Claim 4.2 follows

because firms make no profits at prices above v, but they always have an incentive to raise prices to v for consumers who have evoked them and no other firms. Both proofs are in the appendix.

Since there are no atoms in equilibrium, the profit equation at each price p in the support of F is

$$\mathbb{E}\Pi_{i}\left(p, a^{b}(p)\right) = \int_{\underline{p}}^{v} \dots \int_{\underline{p}}^{v} r\left(a^{b}(p) + (n-1)a^{b}(x_{j})\right) \prod_{j \neq i} \mathrm{d}F(x_{i}) \\ *\left\{\left(\frac{1}{n}\right)^{2} + \frac{2}{n}\left(1 - \frac{1}{n}\right)\left[1 - F(p)\right]\right\}(p-c) - A\left(a^{b}(p)\right)$$
(4.1)

From the first order condition for maximization with respect to a^b , we have

$$\left\{ \left(\frac{1}{n}\right)^2 + \frac{2}{n} \left(1 - \frac{1}{n}\right) \left[1 - F(p)\right] \right\} (p - c)$$

= $A'(a^b(p)) \left[\int\limits_{\underline{p}}^{v} \dots \int\limits_{\underline{p}}^{v} r' \left(a^b(p) + (n - 1)a^b_j(x_j)\right) \prod_{j \neq i} \mathrm{d}F(x_i)\right]^{-1}$ (4.2)

Substituting (4.2) into (4.1), we get

$$\mathbb{E}\Pi_{i} = \int_{\underline{p}}^{v} \dots \int_{\underline{p}}^{v} r\left(a^{b}(p) + (n-1)a_{j}^{b}(x_{j})\right) \prod_{j \neq i} \mathrm{d}F(x_{i})$$

$$* \frac{A'(a^{b}(p))}{\int_{\underline{p}}^{v} \dots \int_{\underline{p}}^{v} r'\left(a^{b}(p) + (n-1)a_{j}^{b}(x_{i})\right) \prod_{j \neq i} \mathrm{d}F(x_{i})} - A\left(a^{b}(p)\right)$$

$$(4.3)$$

Equation (4.3) tells us that, in equilibrium, breadth does not depend on price. Therefore we can solve for the equilibrium price distribution by setting expected profit at v equal to expected profit for an arbitrary p in the support, keeping a^b constant. This gives us

$$F(p) = 1 - \frac{v - p}{2(n - 1)(p - c)}$$
(4.4)

The lower bound of the equilibrium price distribution is

$$\underline{p} = \frac{v-c}{2n-1} + c \tag{4.5}$$

Setting the right hand side of Expression (4.3) to Expression (4.1) evaluated at p,

we obtain the optimal level of breadth

$$a^{b^*} = \Psi^{-1}\left(\frac{v-c}{n^2}\right)$$
(4.6)

where $\Psi(a^{b^*}) = \frac{A'(a^{b^*})}{r'(na^{b^*})}$.

Claim 4.3 summarizes the above derivation of equilibrium.

Claim 4.3. There exists a unique symmetric Nash Equilibrium where both firms distribute prices according to $F(p) = \frac{(2n-1)(p-c)-(v-c)}{2(n-1)(p-c)}$ over support $\left[\frac{v-c}{2n-1}+c,v\right]$ and the equilibrium level of breadth $a^{b^*} = \Psi^{-1}\left(\frac{v-c}{n^2}\right)$ is independent of price.

It is now easy to see that breadth increases in consumers' valuation for the good and decreases in the number of firms and in firms' cost of production.

Distributions with higher consumer valuation or marginal cost of production first order stochastically dominate those with lower consumer valuation and marginal cost of production. On the contrary, equilibrium price distributions with a larger number of firms are first order stochastically dominated by those with a smaller number of firms. Likewise, higher consumer valuation and marginal cost of production increase the lower bound of the firm price distribution, and a larger number of firms decreases it.

4.3 Model of Salience

There are 2 identical firms that compete to sell a homogeneous good. Each firm pays a constant marginal cost of c to produce the good. Firm i makes a twofold decision: it sets price, p_i , and determines whether to engage in salient advertising $(a_i^s = 1)$ or not $(a_i^s = 0)$. If it chooses to engage in salient advertising, it incurs a cost of A > 0. On the other side of the market, there is a unit mass of identical consumers with valuation v > c for the good. Unlike in the previous model, any consumers can readily purchase the product at the outset of the game from either firm that he evokes – the two firms comprise consumers' consideration sets. Instead, ads influence the probability that an individual consumer evokes a particular firm from his consideration set. Thus, in this model, ads can make a brand more salient to a consumer.

The probability that a consumer evokes firm i from his consideration set is given by $\sigma_i \left(a_i^s, a_j^s\right)$. In particular, if $a_1^s = a_2^s$, then $\sigma_1 = \sigma_2 = \frac{1}{2}$. If $a_i^s > a_j^s$, then $\sigma_i = \alpha$ and $\sigma_j = 1 - \alpha$, $\alpha \in (\frac{1}{2}, 1)$. As in the previous model, consumers make two evocations with replacement. If only one firm is evoked, the consumer purchases from that firm. If two different firms are evoked, the consumer chooses the firm offering the lower price. If both firms have the same price, each of them has an equal probability of being chosen. In this framework, salient advertising raises the probability that a firm i will be evoked, but does not expand the market.

Firms and consumers play a game similar to that in the previous model. First, the 2 firms in the market simultaneously choose prices and decide whether or not to engage in salient advertising. Then, consumers in the market observe the prices of the firms they evoke and make a purchase decision. A pricing strategy for firm i is a price distribution F_i . A pure advertising strategy is a mapping from the support of F_i , to the binary variable $a_i^s \in \{0, 1\}$. A mixed advertising strategy can then be denoted by a probability, β that $a_i^s = 1$, where $\beta(p)$ is the probability that a firm advertises at price p.

4.3.1 Equilibrium Analysis

We restrict attention to the symmetric equilibrium and dispense with subscripts on F. The characterization of equilibrium depends on the cost to maximum benefit ratio of advertising, A/(v - c). Firms always play mixed pricing strategies. However, when the cost to maximum benefit ratio of advertising is sufficiently high or sufficiently low, both firms either forego advertising or always advertise, respectively. On the other hand, intermediate values of this ratio can lead to mixed strategy equilibria in advertising where firms are either always indifferent between advertising and not advertising, or they are indifferent for low(high) prices in the support of F, but prefer to advertise(not advertise) for high(low) prices. Therefore, we divide the equilibrium analysis into five cases in which the cost to maximum benefit ratio of advertising is: high, low, medium, medium-high, and medium-low.

As in the previous section, the equilibrium price distribution has no atoms, and its upper bound is the consumer valuation v. The proofs follow similarly. As a result, expected profit when firm i does not invest in salient advertising is:

$$\mathbb{E}\Pi_i(p,0) = \left\{ \frac{1}{4} + \frac{1}{2} [1 - F(p)] \right\} (1 - \mathbb{E}\beta)(p - c) + \left\{ (1 - \alpha)^2 + 2\alpha(1 - \alpha)[1 - F(p)] \right\} \mathbb{E}\beta(p - c)$$
(4.7)

where $\mathbb{E}\beta = \int_{\frac{p}{2}}^{v} \beta(x) dF(x)$. Likewise, expected profit when it invests in salience is: $\mathbb{E}\Pi_{i}(p,1) = \{\alpha^{2} + 2\alpha(1-\alpha)[1-F(p)]\}(1-\mathbb{E}\beta)(p-c) + \{\frac{1}{4} + \frac{1}{2}[1-F(p)]\}\mathbb{E}\beta(p-c) - A$ (4.8)

Case 1: High cost to maximum benefit ratio of advertising

We say that the cost to maximum benefit ratio of advertising is high whenever $A/(v-c) \ge \alpha^2 - \frac{1}{4}$. In the unique equilibrium of this case, firms do not engage in

salient advertising. Prices are distributed according to:

$$F(p) = 1 - \frac{v - p}{2(p - c)} \tag{4.9}$$

Equilibrium price distributions with higher consumer valuation and marginal cost of production first order stochastically dominate those with lower consumer valuation and marginal production cost, respectively.

The lower bound of the equilibrium price distribution is increasing in both consumer valuation and marginal cost of production. It is given by

$$\underline{p} = \frac{v + 2c}{3} \tag{4.10}$$

Expected firm profit is positive and equal to

$$\mathbb{E}\Pi = \frac{v-c}{4} \tag{4.11}$$

Case 2: Low cost to maximum benefit ratio of advertising

We say that the cost to maximum benefit ratio of advertising is low whenever $A/(v-c) \leq \frac{1}{3}(\alpha^2 - \frac{1}{4})$. In the unique equilibrium of this case, both firms engage in salient advertising. The equilibrium firm price distribution and lower bound are the same as the those in Equation (4.9) and Equation (4.10). However, firm expected profit is strictly smaller than that in Equation (4.11) since firms have to incur the cost A.

In this case, firms end up in a prisoner's dilemma where advertising is effectively wasted. It is not worthwhile for firm i to deviate to no advertisement because when doing so there is an overly large probability that consumers will only evoke the rival firm, but when advertising, it finds itself competing on price just as heavily as if neither firm was to advertise.

Case 3: Medium cost to maximum benefit ratio of advertising

In this case, $A/(v-c) \in [\frac{1}{4} - (1-\alpha)^2, \alpha - \frac{1}{2})$. The unique equilibrium involves firms engaging in salient advertising with positive probability at every price in the support of F. This means that the expected probability that a firm is advertising, $\mathbb{E}\beta$, is a number between zero and one. Setting Equation (4.7) equal to Equation (4.8) at v, we can solve for $\mathbb{E}\beta$ to get

$$\mathbb{E}\beta = \frac{\left(\alpha - \frac{1}{2}\right)\left(\alpha + \frac{1}{2}\right) - \frac{A}{v-c}}{2\left(\alpha - \frac{1}{2}\right)^2} \tag{4.12}$$

Since $\mathbb{E}\beta$ is an expectation over price, it should be the same for every price in the support of F. Therefore, to find the equilibrium firm price distribution we set Equation (4.7) equal to Equation (4.8) at an arbitrary price in the support of Fafter substituting $\mathbb{E}\beta$ from Equation (4.12). This yields

$$F(p) = 1 - \frac{\frac{A}{p-c} - \frac{A}{v-c}}{2\left(\alpha - \frac{1}{2} - \frac{A}{v-c}\right)}$$
(4.13)

The lower bound of the support is

$$\underline{p} = \frac{A}{2\left(\alpha - \frac{1}{2}\right) - \frac{A}{v-c}} + c \tag{4.14}$$

Observe that the lower bound of the distribution in this case is higher than the lower bound of the equilibrium price distribution in the high and low cost to maximum benefit ratio of advertising cases. In fact, the entire distribution in this case first order stochastically dominates the two former cases. Unlike in the case with a low cost to maximum benefit ratio of advertising, firms can effectively compete on advertising and might prefer to do so in place of setting a low price. However, competition in advertising is relatively unprofitable. Expected firm profit is

$$\mathbb{E}\Pi = (v-c) \left[\frac{1}{4} \left(1 - \mathbb{E}\beta \right) + \left(1 - \alpha \right)^2 \mathbb{E}\beta \right]$$
(4.15)

Since $(1 - \alpha)^2 < \frac{1}{4}$, it can be readily seen that expected profit in Equation (4.15) is smaller than when the cost to maximum benefit ratio of advertising is high. Moreover, expected profit here may be larger or smaller than that in the low cost to maximum benefit ratio of advertising depending on the size of A in each of these cases. The problem for firms is that while advertising is effective relative to the low cost to maximum benefit ratio case, it is also much more expensive. By engaging in expensive advertising with a high enough probability, firms do not fully recoup the cost of advertising with the higher average prices that it entails.

Equilibrium price distributions with higher marginal cost of production and higher cost of advertising first order stochastically dominate those with lower costs. Similarly, the lower bound is increasing in both costs. Surprisingly, these results do not hold for higher consumer valuation. To the contrary, the lower bound as well as average price fall in consumer valuation. A higher consumer valuation lowers the cost to maximum benefit ratio of advertising, thereby raising the probability that a firm will advertise in equilibrium ($\mathbb{E}\beta$). Knowing that rival firms are more likely to advertise in equilibrium, firms find that the marginal benefit of advertising declines and opt to intensify their price competition.

Case 4: Medium-high cost to maximum benefit ratio of advertising

In this case, $A/(v-c) \in [\alpha - \frac{1}{2}, \alpha^2 - \frac{1}{4}]$. We conjecture that the unique equilibrium has no advertising at low prices. At high prices, firms randomize between advertising and not advertising. The expected probability of advertising on the support is given by Equation (4.12).

Case 5: Medium-low cost to maximum benefit ratio of advertising

In this case, $A/(v-c) \in [\frac{1}{3}(\alpha^2 - \frac{1}{4}), \frac{1}{4} - (1-\alpha)^2]$. We conjecture that the unique equilibrium has advertising at high prices. At low prices, firms randomize between advertising and not advertising. The expected probability of advertising on the support is given by Equation (4.12).

4.4 Discussion

In both of our models, all consumers can evoke at most two firms. Increasing the number of evocations does not alter our findings as long as the number of evocations is finite. This happens because there is always a positive probability that only one firm gets evoked. Therefore, there is always an incentive to raise prices. Because the probability of a single firm getting evoked goes down and because there is a chance of more than two firms being evoked, price competition will increase with the number of evocations. We should expect that price distributions with fewer evocations first order stochastically dominate those with more.

As mentioned in the introduction, the models above are robust to various forms of consumer heterogeneity. First, consider what happens if we introduce consumers who are loyal to a particular firm. In our model, this is equivalent to having consumers who only evoke that particular firm. As long as there is a sufficient number of consumers who evoke other firms, firms will still have an incentive to lower prices and price dispersion will persist. Alternatively, we can introduce consumers who conduct a thorough search of all brands. We can think of these consumers as individuals who evoke every firm in the market to get the lowest price. As in our original framework, firms will still have incentives to charge high prices as long as there is a sufficient number of consumers who evoke only a finite number of firms. The Bertrand outcome will not occur because there is a positive probability that only one firm gets evoked by some individuals.

4.5 Conclusion

In this paper, we have analyzed advertising as a form of publicity. Publicity has two effects for firms: it increases the size of the market and it makes brands more salient to consumers. We separately analyze these two effects. Advertising expands the market by informing or reminding consumers that they need a certain product. When a particular firm's advertising for this product is not salient, it can send consumers of the product to a rival firm. In contrast, a firm that engages in salient advertising can increase its chances of coming to a consumer's mind in a buying situation.

This paper remains a work in progress. Although the market expanding effects of advertising have been fully characterized, we have not yet analyzed equilibrium when the ratio of cost to maximum benefit of advertising is medium-low or medium-high. In addition, we intend to show that our binary model of salient advertising is sufficient in the sense that it tells us everything that a model of salient advertising where advertising is treated continuously might tell us. Moreover, we intend to expand this model to the n firm case. Finally, we intend to examine various asymmetries that can occur. These include asymmetries in the cost of production and the cost of advertising, as well as in consumer preferences regarding different brands. In particular, consumers evoking a preferred brand, A, and a second brand, B, may require a substantially lower price for B to induce them to purchase it. This can result in substantial changes in advertising by both firms.

4.6 Appendix

Claim 4.1. There are no atoms in the equilibrium price distribution.

Proof. Suppose the equilibrium price distributions have an atom at price \hat{p} . Let $\hat{a}^b(\hat{p})$ be the level of advertising at \hat{p} . Firm *i*'s expected profit at \hat{p} is

$$\mathbb{E}\Pi_{i}\left(\hat{p},\hat{a}^{b}(\hat{p})\right) = \int_{\underline{p}}^{v} \dots \int_{\underline{p}}^{v} r\left(\hat{a}^{b}(\hat{p}) + (n-1)a_{j}^{b}(x_{j})\right) \prod_{j\neq i} \mathrm{d}F(x_{i}) \\ *\left\{\left(\frac{1}{n}\right)^{2} + \frac{2}{n}\left(1 - \frac{1}{n}\right)\left\{\left[1 - F(\hat{p})\right] + \mathbb{P}[p=\hat{p}]\right\}\right\}(\hat{p} - c) - A\left(\hat{a}^{b}(\hat{p})\right)$$
(4.16)

Suppose that firm *i* shifts mass from \hat{p} to $\hat{p} - \varepsilon$, without changing breadth. Expected profit becomes

$$\mathbb{E}\Pi_{i}\left(\hat{p}-\varepsilon,\hat{a}^{b}(\hat{p})\right) = \int_{\underline{p}}^{v}\dots\int_{\underline{p}}^{v}r\left(\hat{a}^{b}(\hat{p})+(n-1)a_{j}^{b}(x_{j})\right)\prod_{j\neq i}\mathrm{d}F(x_{i}) \\
*\left\{\left(\frac{1}{n}\right)^{2}+\frac{2}{n}\left(1-\frac{1}{n}\right)\left[1-F\left(\hat{p}-\varepsilon\right)\right]\right\}\left(\hat{p}-\varepsilon-c\right)-A\left(\hat{a}^{b}(\hat{p})\right)$$
(4.17)

For ε small enough, profit at $\hat{p} - \varepsilon$ is strictly higher than profit at \hat{p} , a contradiction.

Claim 4.2. The upper bound of the equilibrium firm price distribution is v.

Proof. A firm pricing at $\bar{p} > v$ makes no profit. Suppose that the upper bound is $\bar{p} < v$. At \bar{p} , firm *i* will only sell if it is evoked both times, since it will be underpriced for sure. Thus, it can increase its profit by raising its price to v, a contradiction.

Bibliography

- Arbatskaya, M. [2007]. "Ordered Search." The RAND Journal of Economics 38, 119-126.
- [2] Arbatskaya, M., Hviid, M., Shaffer, G. [2006]. "On the Use of Low-Price Guarantees to Discourage Price Cutting." International Journal of Industrial Organization 24, 1139-1156.
- [3] Armstrong, M., Vickers, J., Zhou, J. [2009]. "Prominence and Consumer Search." RAND Journal of Economics 40, 209-233.
- [4] Astorne-Figari, C., Yankelevich, A. [2010]. "Asymmetric Sequential Search." Working Paper. Washington University in St. Louis.
- [5] Bagwell, K., [2007]. "The Economic Analysis of Advertising." Handbook of Industrial Organization 3, 1703-1844.
- [6] Becker, G., Murphy, K. [1993]. "A Simple Theory of Advertising as a Good or Bad." *The Quarterly Journal of Economics* 108, 941-964.
- [7] Belton, T. [1987]. "A Model of Duopoly and Meeting or Beating Competition." International Journal of Industrial Organization 5, 399-417.

- [8] Braithwaite, D. [1928]. "The Economic Effects of Advertisement," *Economic Journal* 38, 16-37.
- [9] Bullmore, J. [1999]. "Advertising and its Audience: A Game of Two Halves" International Journal of Advertising 18, 275-289.
- [10] Burdett, K., Judd, K. [1983]. "Equilibrium Price Dispersion." *Econometrica* 51, 955-969.
- Butters, G. [1977]. "Equilibrium Distribution of Sales and Advertising Prices." *Review of Economic Studies* 44, 465-492.
- [12] Chen, Y., Narasimhan, C., Zhang, Z.J. [2001]. "Consumer Heterogeneity and Competitive Price-Matching Guarantees." *Marketing Science* 20, 300-314.
- [13] Chioveanu, I. [2008]. "Advertising, Brand Loyalty and Pricing." Games and Economic Behavior 64, 68-80.
- [14] Chung, C., Myers, S.L. [1999]. "Do the Poor Pay More for Food? An Analysis of Grocery Store Availability and Food Price Disparities." *The Journal of Consumer Affairs* 33, 276-296.
- [15] Cline, T.W., Kellaris, J.J. [2007]. "The Influence of Humor Strength and Humor–Message Relatedness on Ad Memorability" *Journal of Advertising* 36, 55-67.
- [16] Corts, K.S. [1996]. "On the Competitive Effects of Price-Matching Policies." International Journal of Industrial Organization 15, 283-299.
- [17] Diamond, P.A. [1971]. "A Model of Price Adjustment." Journal of Economic Theory 3, 156-168.

- [18] Doyle, C. [1988]. "Different Selling Strategies in Bertrand Oligopoly." Economic Letters 28, 387-390.
- [19] Dugar, S., Sorensen, T. [2006]. "Hassle Costs, Price-Matching Guarantees and Price Competition: An Experiment." *Review of Industrial Organization* 28, 359-378.
- [20] Edlin, A.S. [1997]. "Do Guaranteed-Low-Price Policies Guarantee high Prices, and Can Antitrust Rise to the Challenge?." *Harvard Law Review* 111, 528-575.
- [21] Ehrenberg, A.S.C., Barnard, N., Kennedy, R. and Bloom, H. [2000]. "Brand Advertising as Creative Publicity." *Journal of Advertising Research* 42, 7-18.
- [22] Fatas, E., Manez, J.A. [2007]. "Are Low-Price Promises Collusion Guarantees? An Experimental Test of Price Matching Policies." Spanish Economic Review 9, 59-77.
- [23] Griffith, R., Leibtag, E., Leicester, A., Nevo, A. [2009]. "Consumer Shopping Behavior: How Much Do Consumers Save?" Journal of Economics Perspectives 23, 99-120.
- [24] Grossman, G.M., Shapiro, C. [1984]. "Informative Advertising with Differentiated Products." *Review of Economic Studies* 51, 63-81.
- [25] Haan, M.A., Moraga-Gonzalez, J.L. [2009]. "Advertising for Attention in a Consumer Search Model." Working paper, University of Groningen.
- [26] Hansen, J., Strick, M., van Baaren, R. B., Hooghuis, M., Wigboldus, D. [2009].
 "Exploring Memory for Product Names Advertised with Humour." *Journal of Consumer Behaviour* 8, 135-148.

- [27] Hausman, J., Leibtag, E. [2007]. "Consumer Benefits From Increased Competition in Shopping Outlets: Measuring the Effect of Wal-Mart." Journal of Applied Econometrics 22, 1157-1177.
- [28] Hay, G.A. [1982]. "Oligopoly, Shared Monopoly, and Antitrust Law." Cornell Law Review 67, 439-481.
- [29] Hess, J.D., Gerstner, E. [1991]. "Price-Matching Policies: An Empirical Case." Managerial and Decision Economics 12, 305-315.
- [30] Hviid, M., Shaffer, G. [1999]. "Hassle Costs: The Achilles Heel of Price-Matching Guarantees." Journal of Economics and Management Strategy 8, 489-522.
- [31] Jain, S., Srivastava, J. [2000]. "An Experimental and Theoretical Analysis of Price-Matching Refund Policies." *Journal of Marketing Research* 37, 351-362.
- [32] Janssen, M.C.W., Moraga-Gonzalez, J.L, Wildenbeest, M.R. [2005]. "Truly Costly Sequential Search and Oligopolistic Pricing." International Journal of Industrial Organization 23, 451-466.
- [33] Janssen, M.C.W., Non, M.C. [2008]. "Advertising and Consumer Search in a Duopoly Model." International Journal of Industrial Organization 26, 354-371.
- [34] Janssen, M.C.W., Parakhonyak, A. [2009]. "Minimum Price Guarantees In a Consumer Search Model." Working Paper. Tinbergen Institute.
- [35] Janssen, M.C.W., Parakhonyak, A. [2010]. "Oligopolistic Search Markets with Costly Second Visists." Working Paper. Tinbergen Institute.

- [36] Jing, B., Wen, Z. [2008]. "Finitely Loyal Consumers, Switchers and Equilibrium Price Promotion." Journal of Economics & Management Strategy 17, 683-707.
- [37] Kaldor, N., [1950]. "The Economic Aspects of Advertising." The Review of Economic Studies 18, 1-27.
- [38] Karniouchina, E.V., Uslay, C., Erenburg, G. [2011]. "Do Marketing Media Have Life Cycles? The Case of Product Placement in Movies." *Journal of Marketing* 75, 2748.
- [39] Keller, K.L. [1987]. "Memory Factors in Advertising: The Effect of Advertising Retrieval Cues on Brand Evaluations." The Journal of Consumer Research 14, 316-333.
- [40] Kent, R.J. [1993]. "Competitive Versus Noncompetitive Clutter in Television Advertising." Journal of Advertising Research 33, 40-46.
- [41] Kent, R.J., Allen, C.T. [1993]. "Does Competitive Clutter in Television Advertising "Interfere" with the Recall and Recognition of Brand Names and Ad Claims?" *Marketing Letters* 4, 175-184.
- [42] Kent, R.J., Allen, C.T. [1994]. "Competitive Interference Effects in Consumer Memory for Advertising: The Role of Brand Familiarity." *Journal of Market*ing 58, 97105.
- [43] Krishnan, H.S., Chakravarti, D. [2003]. "A Process Analysis of the Effects of Humorous Advertising Executions on Brand Claims Memory." *Journal of Consumer Psychology* 13 (3), 230245.

- [44] Kuksov, D. [2006]. "Search, Common Knowledge, and Competition." Journal of Economic Theory 130, 95-108.
- [45] Kumar, A., Krishnan, H.S. [2004]. "Memory Interference in Advertising: A Replication and Extension." *Journal of Consumer Research* 30, 602-611.
- [46] Law, S., [2002]. "Can Repeating a Brand Claim Lead to Memory Confusion? The Effects of Claim Similarity and Concurrent Repetition." Journal of Marketing Research 39, 366-378.
- [47] Lin, J. [1988]. "Price-Matching in a Model of Equilibrium Price Dispersion." Southern Economic Journal 55, 57-69.
- [48] Lipman, J. [1990]. "Too Many Think the Bunny Is Duracell's, Not Eveready's." Wall Street Journal July 31, 1990, B1, B7.
- [49] Mago, S.D., Pate, J.G. [2009]. "An Experimental Examination of Competitor-Based Price Matching Guarantees." Journal of Economic Behavior & Organization 70, 342-360.
- [50] Manelli, A.M. [1996]. "Cheap Talk and Sequential Equilibrium in Signalling Games" *Econometrica* 64, pp. 917-942.
- [51] Miller, S., Berry, L. [1998]. "Brand Salience Versus Brand Image: Two Theories of Advertising Effectiveness." *Journal of Advertising Research* 38, 77-83.
- [52] Moorthy, S., Winter, R.A. [2006]. "Price-Matching Guarantees." RAND Journal of Economics 37, 449-465.
- [53] Moorthy, S., Zhang, X. [2006]. "Price Matching by Vertically Differentiated Retailers: Theory and Evidence." *Journal of Marketing Research* 43, 156-167.

- [54] Narasimhan, C. [1988]. "Competitive Promotional Strategies." Journal of Business 61, 427-449.
- [55] Pieters, R., Wedel, M. [2004]. "Attention Capture and Transfer in Advertising: Brand, Pictorial, and Text-Size Effects." *Journal of Marketing* 68, 36-50.
- [56] Png, I.P.L., Hirshleifer, D. [1987]. "Price Discrimination Through Offers to Match Price." Journal of Business 60, 365-383.
- [57] Reinganum, J. [1979]. "A Simple Model of Equilibrium Price Dispersion." Journal of Political Economy 87, 851-858.
- [58] Robert, J., Stahl, D.O. [1993]. "Informative Price Advertising in a Sequential Search Model." *Econometrica* 61, 657-686.
- [59] Romaniuk, J., Sharp, B. [2004]. "Conceptualizing and Measuring Brand Salience." *Marketing Theory* 4, 327-342.
- [60] Salop, S. [1986]. "Practices that (Credibly) Facilitate Oligopoly Coordination." In J. Stiglitz, F. Mathewson, eds. New Developments in the Analysis of Market Structure. MIT Press, Cambridge, MA.
- [61] Srivastava, J., Lurie, N. [2001]. "A Consumer Perspective on Price-Matching Refund Policies: Effect on Price Perceptions and Search Behavior." *Journal* of Consumer Research 28, 296-307.
- [62] Stahl, D.O. [1989]. "Oligopolistic Pricing with Sequential Consumer Search." American Economic Review 79, 700-712.
- [63] Stahl, D.O. [1996]. "Oligopolistic Pricing with Heterogeneous Consumer Search." International Journal of Industrial Organization 14, 243-268.

- [64] Stigler, G.J. [1961]. "The Economics of Information." Journal of Political Economy 69, 213-225.
- [65] Stigler, G.J., Becker, G.S. [1977]. "De Gustibus Non Est Disputandum." American Economic Review 67, 76-90.
- [66] Taylor, C.R., Franke, G.R., Bang, H.K. [2006]. "Uses and Effectiveness of Billboards." *Journal of Advertising* 35, 21-35.
- [67] Telser, L.G. [1964]. "Advertising and Competition." Journal of Political Economy 72, 537-562.
- [68] Till, B.D., Baack, D.W. [2005]. "Recall and Persuasion: Does Creative Advertising Matter?" Journal of Advertising 34, 47-57.
- [69] Unnava, H.R., Burhkrant, R.E. [1991]. "Effects of Repeating Varied Ad Executions on Brand Name Memory." *Journal of Marketing Research* 28, 406-416.
- [70] van Meurs, L., Aristoff, M. [2009]. "Split-Second Recognition: What Makes Outdoor Advertising Work?" Journal of Advertising Research 49, 82-92.
- [71] Varian, H.R. [1980]. "A Model of Sales." American Economic Review 70, 651-659.
- [72] Weinberger, M.G., Gulas, C.S. [1992]. "The Impact of Humor in Advertising: A Review." Journal of Advertising 21, 35-59.
- [73] Weinberger M.G., Spotts, H., Campbell, L., Parsons, A. [1995]. "The Use and Effect of Humor in Different Advertising Media." *Journal of Advertising Research* 35, 44-56.

[74] Zhang, Z.J. [1995]. "Price-Matching Policy and the Principle of Minimum Differentiation." Journal of Industrial Economics 43, 287-299.